ABBOTT, ANDERSON RUFF	N "The Story of Anderson Ruffin Abbott" by Clare Crozier — Feb, Mar 2003
	"Some Recollections of Lincoln's Assassination" by A.R. Abbott, M.D. (written in May 1901) Submitted by Clare Crozier — Apr 2003
ACTORS	"Helen Truman, Actress" by Arthur F. Loux A biography of a cast member of "Our American Cousin" — Jul, Aug 1979
	"The Kennicotts of Illinois" Contributed by Elizabeth Z. Kopp Concerns the actor, Flint Kennicott, who had a clipping about Con T. Murphy, an actor and playwright who performed with John Wilkes and his brothers, Junius and Edwin — Mar 2011
	"Crossing Swords with Booth: Edwin C. Prior" by Jacob Summers In a scene with Prior, Booth was so involved in his role that some of the audience feared for Prior's life. — Apr 2012
AFRICAN AMERICANS	See also: SLAVERY
	"Destination: Washington City" by Joan L. Chaconas Description of life in Washington in the 1800s and 1900s, specifically what it was like to be black and living in Washington. — Jul 2017
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Establishment of the Freedman's Hospital, initially on the grounds of Camp Baker in northwest D.C. in 1862, then to Campbell Hospital in August 1865, to Howard University in 1967, and finally to the former site of D.C.'s old Griffith Stadium in 1975. — Feb 2018
	 "Breaking the Color Barrier at the White House" Excerpted from an online article from the White House Historical Society. Originally published online on February 3, 2017, by The White House Historical Association. Description of the initial start of colored people as visitors in the White House on New Year's Day in 1864 and the increase in African Americans watching and cheering presidential activities. — Feb 2018
	"To the Madhouse: Female Incarceration in the 19 th Century Asylums for the Insane" by Annette Bethke Description of the early treatment of the insane in the 1700s and the rise and history of public asylums in the 19th century. Includes a discussion of the issues women dealt with which resulted in they being considered to be insane or having mental problems. Details the treatment of African Americans, some case studies, and the conditions in the institutions: lack of privacy, food, clothing, work, entertainment, punishment, and treatment. — Mar 2018
	Six Degrees of Separation: "From Jim Crow to American Cousin" History of the term "Jim Crow" and the actor Thomas Dartmouth ("Daddy") Rice who did comedic portrayals of the minstrel character Jim Crow who sang and danced to a slave tune called <i>Jump Jim Crow</i> . A child actor (Joseph Jefferson) copied him in black face. Jefferson later was Asa Trenchard in "American Cousin" (not the show Lincoln attended on April 14, 1865). — Sep 2018
	"Who Was the Inspiration for Uncle Tom's Cabin?" Reprint of an article by Jared A Brook from the <i>Smithsonian Magazine</i> , May 2018 Information on Josiah Hensen, the Real Inspiration for <i>Uncle Tom's Cabin</i> . – Oct 2018
AIKEN, FREDERICK	"Who was Frederick Aiken?" by Laurie Verge Biographical material on one of the lawyers who attempted to defend Mary Surratt. – — Feb 2009
	"Finding Frederick" by Christine R. Christensen The author's search for information on the life and legacy of one of Mrs. Surratt's attorneys. — Jan 2011

ALLEGIANCE, OATH OF	"Oath of Allegiance" by John Stanton — May 1984
	"A Wartime Aftermath" Courtesy of Father Alfred Isacsson Civil War material about an oath of allegiance for citizens of Charles Co., MD. — Dec 1991
	"An Answer to Our Question" by Garth E. Bowling, Jr. Was the post-war oath ever enforced? — Feb 1992
	"I Do Solemnly Swear…" An example of an oath administered in St. Mary's County, MD. — Sep 2011
AMERICAN COLONIZATION S	OCIETY History of the Colonization of Liberia. Submitted by John Lockwood — Sep 2003
ANDERSONVILLE	"The Devil's Advocate: O.S. Baker of the Andersonville Trial" by Robert S. Davis The trial and execution of Capt. Henry Wirz defended by O.S. Baker (Obadiah [Orrin] Smith). — Nov 2015
	"The Unsolved Mystery of the Andersonville Birth" by Robert S. Davis 3-day old son "Little Henry" Frank of Herbert Henry "Frank" Hunt and Frances Jane "Fannie" Scadin born and died in the Andersonville Prison. — Nov 2015
	"Andersonville in the Media" by Bob Allen Comments on the 1970 TV docudrama <i>The Andersonville Trial</i> . — Jan 2016
ANNUAL ANTIETAM NATION BATTLEFIELD ILLUMINAT	 AL "President's Message" by Tom Buckingham FION A description of the event which takes place on the first Saturday in December — Nov 2010
APRIL 15, 1865	Report on little-known skirmish between Union and Confederate cavalry in St. Mary's County, Maryland on the day after the assassination. By William A. Tidwell — Apr, May, Jun 1997
ARNOLD, SAMUEL BLAND	See also: FORT JEFFERSON and CONSPIRATORS
	"The Hookstown Connection" by Percy E. Martin — Jul 1980; Sep/Oct 2020
	"In the Shadow of Dishonor" by Percy E. Martin A twist of irony regarding conspirator Samuel Bland Arnold — Apr 1981; Sep/Oct 2020
	"Samuel Bland Arnold Revisited" by Percy E. Martin Researcher comments on letter reportedly written by Lincoln conspirator to his mother one day before the conspirators were hanged. — Jan 1983; Sep/Oct 2020
	"Twin Tales of Military Injustice" by Percy E. Martin A comparison of Samuel Bland Arnold and Captain Alfred Dreyfus of France. — Aug 1983
	"An Imaginary 1904 Conversation" by Glenn Koons What might have been discussed by Samuel Arnold and John Surratt, Jr. if they had conversed in later life. — Nov 1983
	"New Light Cast on Two 1865 Letters" by John C. Brennan — Oct 1986; Sep/Oct 2020
	"What's In A Name?" by Percy E. Martin — Jan 2007
	"The Six-Hour War of Samuel B. Arnold" by Percy E. Martin Updated article about his service to the rebel army. — Jul 2008
	Excerpts from <i>Real Stories from Baltimore County History</i> Revised and adapted by Isobel Davidson (Baltimore: Warwick & York, Inc., 1917) Schools (page 172), Churches of Catonsville and Vicinity: St. Timothy's (page 173), A True Story of Hookstown (page 280). Information about the area of Maryland where Samuel Arnold lived. – Sep/Oct 2020

	The Statements of Arnold and Atzerodt Reprinted from <i>The Port Tobacco Times, and Charles County Advertiser</i> , January 22, 1869. Originally printed in the <i>Baltimore American</i> on January 18, 1869. — May/Jun 2021
ASSASSINATION	"Whatever Happened To…?" by Laurie Verge A follow up of principal characters in the assassination story — Apr 1977
	"Our Trip to USAMHI, Carlisle, Pennsylvania" by Joan L. Chaconas Military History Institute investigated by Joan Chaconas and Nancy Griffith — Mar 1979
	"About Those Guns" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge The hidden guns which sealed Mary's fate. — Jun 1979
	"Assassins: Their Attempts, Foiled and Otherwise" by Joan L. Chaconas A look at the attempts made on the lives of American Presidents. — Jun 1981
	"A Bit of Americana" by David C. Andrews An original letter from Elizabeth L. Dixon, a friend of the Lincolns, in which she describes some personal details on the assassination. — Mar 1982
	"A Night at the Theatre" by James O. Hall On March 15, 1865 Lincoln attends Grover's Theatre while Surratt and Powell 'case' Ford's Theatre. — Mar 1982
	"Some Bits and Pieces" A compilation of articles such as a journal of Bishop Verot who ministered to Dr. Mudd in prison and whether Mrs. Surratt was kept in irons, etc. — Jul 1983
	"Why Was Mrs. Surratt's Home Raided on the Night of April 14-15, 1865?" by James O. Hall — Jul 1983
	"The David Rankin Barbee Collection" by Michael W. Kauffman Article on the wealth of information in this collection at the Georgetown University library. — Mar 1984
	"An Eyewitness Account of Lincoln's Assassination" by James S. Knox who was present at Ford's Theatre. — Apr 1984
	"Manner of Lincoln's Death and the Murder of Mrs. Surratt" From a 1909 address to Confederate Veterans. — Apr 1984
	"Last Lincoln Suspect" Submitted by W.E. Chesson Death notice of woman arrested for commenting on Lincoln's death. — Sep 1984; Nov/Dec 2022
	"Life in the Prisoners' Dock during the Conspiracy Trial" by Richard E. Sloan — Oct 1984
	"We Lost Our Favorite Customer" by Sylvia W. Sloat Reminiscences of newsboys who were selling papers at Ford's on the night of the assassination. — Aug 1985
	"How the Army of the Potomac Was Told of Lincoln's Assassination" by James O. Hall — Aug 1986
	"The Telegraph Interruption" by Arthur F. Loux — Oct 1986
	Lincoln: CIA Role — Terry Alford — Sep 1987
	Eyewitness Accounts —Joan L. Chaconas — Mar/Apr 1989
	Letter from James F. Moulton, Jr. to his uncle on J.W. Booth, assassin of Lincoln. Courtesy of Fr. Robert Keesler — Feb 1991
	"Letter of Interest" Courtesy of Dr. William Hanchett Letter of a Mrs. Wade, sister of George S. Koontz to her sister on the assassination of Lincoln — Mar 1991

"Lincoln Assassination Day, April 14, Comes Four Times a Century" by Mary M. McHale Chronicling the exact anniversaries. — Apr 1995

"The First War Department Telegram About Lincoln's Assassination" by James O. Hall — Jan 1997

"An Impressive Article"

Synopsis of William Hanchett's review of on-going research in the field. — Jul 1997

Reactions to Lincoln's death by the mothers of some people associated with the assassination. See: "President's Message" — May 2001

"Sub-stories Coincidental to the Lincoln Assassination" President's Message — Jul 2001

"How Many Treasury Guard Flags Were There?" by Robert L. Mills — Aug 2001

"A Newly Discovered Flag that Decorated the Presidential Box on the Night of April 14, 1865" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Sep 2001

"How Many Treasury Guard Flags Were There? Three!" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Sep 2001

"The Lincoln Assassination as a Rebuttal to the Bennett Thesis" by Michael Burkimer — Oct 2001

"An Eyewitness Account" Courtesy of Joseph Hewgley Article from *The Evening Tennessean.* — Nov 2002

"Another 1927 Eyewitness Account" by Jan Rychlik — Feb 2003

Transcript of Letter sent by Mose Sandford two days after Lincoln's Death — Sep 2003

"Otto Eisenschiml's Dance with the Truth" by Blaine Houmes - Oct 2003

"Booth's First Attempt, Revisited" by Michael W. Kauffman — Nov 2003, Aug 2004

"In Defense of Otto Eisenschiml" Letters from LeMoyne and Margaret Bearden, and Robert Mills — Dec 2003

Transcript of article from the New York Herald, January 8, 1865 — Jan, Feb 2004

Eyewitness Account by William H. Flood. From the New York Times, February 28, 1909 – – Aug 2004

Filming of IMAX movie at Ford's Theatre. Described by Richard E. Sloan — Sep 2004

"Some Surratt Trivia" — Jan 2005

"Some Damaging Evidence?" by Richard Mitchell Smoot From <u>The Unwritten History of the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln</u> — Jun 2005

"A Night To Remember" by James O. Hall — Jan 2006

"Disaster on the Potomac" by Michael W. Kauffman The story of a ship collision on the Potomac off the shores of Maryland during the pursuit of John Wilkes Booth. — Jan 2007

- "An Eyewitness to History" Contributed by Faye Snyder Copy of a letter written by Dr. George B. Todd describing the assassination. — Jan 2008
- "Door Number 7 or Door Number 8" by Michael W. Kauffman Which door did Booth use to enter the box at Ford's? — Feb 2008

Historical Lincoln Assassination Trivia. See: "Bits and Pieces..." — Apr 2008

"On the Road Again" (Looking for Lock Eleven Farm) by Rick Smith — Apr 2008

Response to "On the Road Again" (Apr 2008) Letter from John Stanton — May 2008

"More on the Fate of the Horses" by Rick Smith --- May 2008

"Booth's and Herold's Four Nights in the Pine Thicket" by Randal Berry Article about some of the wildlife they might have encountered. — Oct 2008

Page 4 of 74 (1977-2022)

- "IN MEMORIAM: The Death of President Lincoln, 1865" Recollections of Secretary of the Navy Welles. — Apr 2009
- "Following Lincoln's Boots" Contributed by Terry Alford An account of what happened to the boots Lincoln wore the night he was assassinated from the *Boston Globe* of June 3, 2010. — Aug 2010
- "An Eyewitness Account" Contributed by Elsie Dorrance. George Dorrance was in the audience at Ford's and his family preserved his letter describing the event. — Jul 2011
- "George Wren: The Man Who Almost Stopped the Assassination" by Wesley Harris Information on New York Assemblyman Wren's account of nearly stopping Lincoln's assassination. — Apr 2014
- "Governor Leonard Farwell and the Lincoln Assassination" by Cal Schoonover Information about Wisconsin Governor Farwell and his time in Washington on April 14, 1865. — Jul 2014

"Almost a second Christ: A Union Soldier's Personal Experience of the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln" by Ian Scott Wilson

Information from Jacob Frederick Hammerly's diaries: April 1865. — May 2015

- "The Shot That Killed Lincoln" by E. Lawrence Abel Information on how far from Lincoln Booth was when he fired his gun and of the bullet's entry wound. — Sep 2015
- "Eyewitness to the Grand Illumination" by Kathy Canavan. Information from Isabella Wunderly Campbell's diary on the April 13 Washington celebration of the end of the war and the city's reaction to the Lincoln assassination on April 15. — Mar 2016
- "A Diary Is a Wonderful Source..."

Excerpt of Paula Tarnapol Whitacre's notes derived from Julia Wilbur's diaries. The excerpt deals with Lincoln's Second Inauguration, the fall of Richmond, Lee's surrender, and Washington in the days Lincoln's Assassination. — Apr 2016

- "Meet Karen Needles" by Kathy Canavan Information on Karen Needles, researcher and owner of the Lincoln Archives Digital Project website, an attempt to digitize as many of the 30 million records created during President Lincoln's administration as possible. — Nov 2016
- "The Mysterious Mr. Douglas" by Reignette Chilton

An excerpt from Ms. Chilton's book about the coat and its historic journey. Information about a Mr. Douglas who had the winning auction bid for the coat worn by Lincoln to Ford's Theatre on the evening of April 14, 1865 and the controversy as the authenticity of whether or not the coat was the one worn by Lincoln. – Mar 2017

- "An Easter Sermon" Contributed by Randy Siress Sermon delivered by Reverend George H. Hepworth on April 16, 1865 in his Boston, Mass. church on the assassination of President Lincoln. – May 2017
- "What's In A Name?" by Joan Chaconas Description of several accounts of how Lincoln assassination conspirator David Herold's name is listed as 'James Harold' and 'Daniel Harold' in various letters about his body after his execution. – May 2017
- "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Short description of the assassination of Presidents William McKinley and James Garfield. — May 2018

ASSASSINATION (FICTION) "Booth Reveals His Plan to Surratt" by Glenn Koons — Feb 1984

ASSASSINATION/CONSPIRACY See also: BOOTH ESCAPE ROUTE

"115 Years Ago—The Spring of '65" by Laurie Verge A survey of the circumstances which entangled Mrs. Surratt in the Lincoln conspiracy—knowingly or unknowingly. — Apr 1980

Page 5 of 74 (1977-2022)

"Jack Davis on 'The Lincoln Conspiracy'"

Highlights of the talk by editor of *Civil War Times Illustrated* on the controversial film and book. — Oct 1980

- "There's Spirits Mingling In Heaven With The Godly" by Rick Stelnick From <u>Dixie Reckoning</u> evidence of a New York connection to the assassination plot. — Jan 2010
- "There's Spirits Mingling In Heaven With The Godly: Part II" by Rick Stelnick Conclusion of material from <u>Dixie Reckoning</u> plus endnotes. (Part I – Jan 2010) — Feb 2010

"You have Not Got the One-Half of Them" by David Keehn Did more than those convicted participate in the assassination? The Henson/Hanson involvement is also discussed. — Mar 2013

"Behold! I Tell You a Mystery: Who Was Mr. Chrisman?" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith III and William L. Richter

A possible explanation of the identity of Mr. Chrisman/Crismond and who accompanied Booth, Herald, and Bryant to Dr. Stuart's home. — Mar 2013

"Another Look at Crismond" by John F. Stanton The author believes it was John L. Crismond who helped Booth and Herold escape into Virginia via the "Secret Line." — Apr 2013

"Who Started It?" by Clark Larsen

Who actually tried to assassinate whom, first? Was the war really over when Lincoln was killed? The author feels the date was changed to help hide confederate complicity in the Lincoln assassination. — Jun 2013

"More on 'Who Started It?'" by Marshall P. Waters, III A supplement to the Jun 2013 article detailing which side in the author's opinion was responsible for introducing assassination into the war. — Sep 2013

"Even More on 'Who Started it?'" by John C. Fazio This article reveals even more attempts on Lincoln's life and states that Stanton was responsible for the Union's "Black Flag" approach. See: "Who Started It?" (Jun 2013) and "More on 'Who Started It'" (Jul 2013). — Sep 2013

"An Interesting Tidbit" by Richard E. Sloan

Information about the artifacts owned by Joseph Lynch which supposedly contained the missing pages of Booth's diary, a photo of Booth's autopsy, the glass negative of Lincoln lying in state in New York City's Hall and other items related to the assassins. — May 2014

"Knights of the Golden Circle and the Lincoln Assassination: Credible Connections" by David C. Keehn

Suspect connections between the Knights and the Lincoln assassination: Richmond, Baltimore, MD, St. Louis, Memphis, New Orleans, New York, and European connections. — Mar 2015

- "On Inconvenient Truth and Convenient Fiction" by John C. Fazio Facts from various historians on the possible connection between the Confederate President and the Lincoln assassination. — Jul 2015
- "The Lincoln Assassination An Intelligence Failure?" by Richard Willing Discussion of whether or not information gathered from Confederate sources on April 4 & 10 would have impacted the April 15 assassination and why Secretary of State Seward was included in the assassination plan. — Jun 2016
- "Lincoln in the Telegraph Office on April 14, 1865" by William P. Binzel Discussion of whether or not Lincoln was in the Telegraph Office and whether or not he asked Stanton to have Major Eckert accompany him as his guard. This article contains David Homer Bates' account of the events in the Telegraph Office and questions about its accuracy. — Jul 2016

	 "Conspiracy: The Portuguese Arrested in Connection with Lincoln's Assassination" by Pedro Jorge Castro Reprinted from online <i>CultureWhat'sNew</i> – 11 February 2013 Originally published in the printed edition of <i>Sabádo</i> newsmagazine. Story of Joáo Celestino (a.k.a. John M. Celeste) and his possible involvement with the Lincoln assassination conspirators. — Apr 2015
	"A Letter to Wilkes Booth" by Randy Sires Examination of the possibility of a female member of the assassination conspiracy. — Aug 2018
ATZERODT, GEORGE ANDRE	EW "George Andrew Atzerodt" From the biography and itinerary of escape of the man who had been assigned the task of assassinating Vice President Andrew Johnson. From research done by James O. Hall and Edward Steers, Jr. — Nov 1981; May/Jun 2021
	"Adventures of the Trial of George Atzerodt" by Percy Martin — Jul, Aug 1984;
	"Testimony of Mary Surratt Re: George Atzerodt, April 17, 1865" — Sep 1985
	"His Unpublished Confession" by Joan L. Chaconas — Oct, Nov, Dec 1988; May/Jun 2021
	"The Capture of Atzerodt" by Brendan Egan — Mar 2001
	"Atzerodt's Little Girl – Edith" by John F. Stanton The author's investigation of Atzerodt's daughter and the information it yielded about her life. — Jun 2011
	"The Pursuit and Arrest of George Atzerodt <i>The alleged contribution of a boy from</i> <i>Portsmouth, England</i> " by Adrian John Hoare Details of the belief that more individuals than just Sgt. Gemmill and 6 troopers of the 1 st Delaware Cavalry arrested Atzerodt. — May 2015
	The Statements of Arnold and Atzerodt Reprinted from <i>The Port Tobacco Times, and Charles County Advertiser</i> , January 22, 1869. Originally printed in the <i>Baltimore American</i> on January 18, 1869. — May/Jun 2021
	A concise summary of Atzerodt's statement from <i>The Cecil Whig</i> (Elkton, Maryland), July 15, 1865 (found at <u>https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/</u>). — May/Jun 2021
BAINBRIDGE, ABSALOM R.	See: STUART, DR. RICHARD
BALTIMORE PLOT	"The Baltimore Plot" by Laurie Verge The 1861 assassination scheme. — Sep 1980
	"The Baltimore Plot" by James O. Hall — Feb 2002
	"John Kennedy saved the Life of President-elect Abraham Lincoln and Abraham Lincoln saved the Life of President-elect John Kennedy" by Clark Larsen List of Lincoln-Kennedy trivia, couplets, trivia, and similes. Letters by John Kennedy and Charles P. Stone on the Baltimore Plot and Kennedy's part in saving Lincoln. Lincoln's establishment of the Secret Service which saved Kennedy in 1960 from Richard P. Pavlick. — Feb 2015
	"Colonel Conger, Clara Barton, and the Founding of the American Red Cross" by Steven G. Miller Commander of Garrett's farm patrol has role in organization's founding. — Apr 1996
	"Two National Treasures: Clara Barton and Her Missing Soldiers Office" by Wesley Harris An account of the discovery of the forgotten office/residence of Clara Barton and efforts to make it a museum. — Nov 2012

	Which 'Angel of the Battlefield?' by Kay Moore Information about Sister Anthony O'Connell (Mary Ellen O'Connell) of the Sisters of Charity (also called Daughters of Charity) from Cincinnati who assisted Union army medical personnel. At the Battle of Shiloh, Sister Anthony started what today is known as battlefield triage. — Jan 2016
BATES, EDWARD	"Bates vs. Speed: The Question of Jurisdiction" by John E. McHale Opinion on the decision by Attorney General Speed to allow a military trial. — Oct 2000
	"New Court Ruling on the Use of Military Trials" by William Binzel Description of U.S. Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit decision on the issue of whether or not an enemy combatant could be tried for conspiracy by a military tribunal. Arguments included the trial of the Lincoln conspirators for conspiracy. — Dec 2016
BATES, DAVID HOMER	"Lincoln in the Telegraph Office on April 14, 1865" by William P. Binzel Discussion of whether or not Lincoln was in the Telegraph Office and whether or not he asked Stanton to have Major Eckert accompany him as his guard. This article contains David Homer Bates' account of the events in the Telegraph Office and questions about its accuracy. — Jul 2016
BAXLEY, CATHERINE	"When the Lives of Catherine Baxley and Mary Surratt Crossed" by Percy L. Martin Southern sympathizer in the Old Capitol Prison. — Mar 1994
BAYNE, JOHN HENRY	"The Surratt's Physician—A Story of His Own" by Phyllis Cox Biography. — May 1983
BEALL, JOHN YATES	"Dr. Mudd Speaks" Highlights of Dr. Richard Mudd's talk to the Surratt Society on John Yates Beall, member of a Confederate espionage group. — Jan 1978
BENJAMIN, JUDAH	"Judah Benjamin: A Person of Interest" by The Honorable Sandy Prindle Was Benjamin responsible for giving Booth the idea to assassinate Lincoln and Seward? The author believes historians should take a closer look. — Apr 2013
BLACKWELL, ELIZABETH	"Elizabeth Blackwell – Rebel with a Cause" by Laurie Verge America's first female physician had to overcome many obstacles both here and in Europe. — Jan 2012
BOARDINGHOUSES	"The Boardinghouse" by Laurie Verge — Sep 1985
	"The Boardinghouse Reach – Or, the Reach of the Boardinghouse" by Laurie Verge History of boarding houses and some of the classes of people who lived in them as well as the manners the residents learned while in these houses. — Aug 2014
BOOTH, ASIA	See: CLARKE, ASIA BOOTH, BOOTH FAMILY
BOOTH, BLANCHE DeBAR	See also: BOOTH FAMILY
	"The Blanche Booth–Frederick Black Letters" by Blaine V. Houmes Correspondence between Booth's niece and Frederick Black who was investigating the "Booth mummy" story in 1925. — May 1996; May/Jun 2022
BOOTH, EDWIN	See also: BOOTH FAMILY
	"On Edwin Booth and Richard Burton" by actor Clinton Case — Sep 1984
	"Assassinating Booth" by Charles Becker — Mar 2007
BOOTH ESCAPE ROUTE	See also: JONES, THOMAS A. and CHRISMAN/CRISMOND
	"Booth Escape Route Summary [The One That Started It All for the Surratt Society]" by Joan Chaconas — Jun/Jul 1977; Sep/Oct 2022
	"Some Historical, Nautical History" by John F. Stanton Info on the Union vessel seen by Booth and Herold as they rowed across the Potomac into Virginia — Apr 2005

Page 8 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"The Owens Statement" by Rick Smith Questionable witness account of an additional stop by Booth and Herold along the escape route. — Oct 2007
	"On the Road Again" by Rick Smith A search for Adam's Tavern in Newport, MD. Did Booth and Herold stop there? — Jun 2009
	"Over the River We Go" by John F. Stanton A closer look at a portion of Booth's escape route and those who aided him. — Aug 2009
	"Behold! I Tell You a Mystery: Who Was Mr. Chrisman?" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith III and William L. Richter A possible explanation of the identity of Mr. Chrisman/Crismond and who accompanied Booth, Herald, and Bryant to Dr. Stuart's home. — Mar 2013
	"Another Look at Crismond" by John F. Stanton The author believes it was John L. Crismond who helped Booth and Herold escape into Virginia via the "Secret Line." — Apr 2013
	"The Adams Tavern, Newport Maryland" by Rick Smith The author's attempt to find the location of the tavern which may have provided meals to Booth and Herold on the night of April 20, 1865. — Oct 2013
	"Bell Grove Plantation" Brief facts about the birthplace of President James Madison and its connection to the pursuit of Booth. — Nov 2013
	"When Did Booth and Herold Attempt to Cross the Potomac?" by William P. Binzel Discussion of what the exact date was that Booth and Herold crossed the Potomac River: April 20 or April 21. — Jun 2019
	"James Owens Revisited" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith III Additional information updating the author's earlier article on James Owens: "The Owens Statement" in the October 2007 <i>Courier.</i> — Aug 2019
	"Booth's Beard" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Questions about Booth having a beard in connection to Dr. Mudd not recognizing him. — Oct 2019
	"Why Booth and Herold at <i>Indiantown</i> May Be a Myth" by William P. Binzel Information about the possibility that Booth and Herold did not stop at Indiantown during their twelve-day escape. – Nov/Dec 2020
BOOTH FAMILY	See also: BOOTH, BLANCHE DeBAR, BOOTH, EDWIN, BOOTH, JOHN WILKES, and CLARKE, ASIA BOOTH, BOOTH, JUNIUS BRUTUS, JR., BOOTH, JUNIUS BRUTUS, SR.
	"A Living Legend?" Submitted by W.E. Chesson Newspaper articles claiming Booth did not die at Garratt's Farm. — May 1985; May/Jun 2022
	"Was the Booth Farm Used to Help Escaped Slaves" by Tom Fink, President of the Junius B. Booth Society Richard Booth's efforts to help escaped slaves. — Jul 2014
	"That Deeper Disgrace —The Name Wilkes Booth" by E. Lawrence Abel Information on various individuals named "John Wilkes Booth", "J.W. Booth" and "Booth" and other items with the name "Booth" — Sep 2019
	"A Postscript" Additional information on John Wilkes Booth, Jr. who claimed that John Wilkes Booth was his grandfather and his communication with James O. Hall. Includes information from Booth, Jr. relating how the assassin escaped to Mississippi and then to Texas. — Oct 2019

	Information of several members of the Booth Family Contains information of several members of the Booth family including various articles published in prior issues of the <i>Surratt Courier</i> . — May/Jun 2022
	More Information on several members of the Booth Family Contains information of several members of the Booth family including various articles published in prior issues of the <i>Surratt Courier</i> . — Jul/Aug 2022
BOOTH, JOHN WILKES	See also: BENJAMIN, JUDAH; BOOTH FAMILY; CONSPIRATORS; GARRETT FARM ; and RISVOLD, FLOYD ;
	"Disaster on the Potomac" by Michael W. Kauffman A ship collision while in pursuit of Booth. — Sep 1977
	"John Wilkes Booth and the Oil Business" by Susan Pearl and James O. Hall A report on one of Booth's side interests. — Apr 1979
	"Dr. Head Speaks" Highlights of Dr. Constance Head's talk on John Wilkes Booth. — Apr 1980
	"J.W.B.: I Am Myself Alone" by Dr. Constance Head Biographical article. — Nov 1980
	"The Pursuit and Death of John Wilkes Booth" by Colonel Prentiss Ingraham The original article was first printed in <i>The Century Magazine</i> (Vol. XXXIX, No. 3, January 1890). Ingraham's article and biography were supplied to us by James W. Thompson of Jackson, Mississippi. — Sep, Oct, Dec 1989; Mar/Apr 2021
	"J.W. Booth Shot" Contributed by Doris Van Swaringen 1860 newspaper article recounts a previous shooting of Booth. — Mar 1982
	"John Wilkes Booth's Field Glasses" by John C. Brennan — Oct 1982
	"About the Connecticut Wife of JWB" by James O. Hall — Oct 1982
	"Joseph H. Simonds—Booth's Partner" by James O. Hall The Booth-Simonds venture into the oil business. — Aug 1983
	"Maggie Mitchell Sets a Rumor Straight" Reprint of an 1882 article by actress friend of Booth's regarding a lock of his hair. — Apr 1984
	"Booth Ballad" Words to a folk song. — Sep 1984
	Booth Reward Posters: "They Were Number One" by George Kachley — Sep 1984
	"Did Booth Escape?" by Frederick Hatch — Jun, Jul 1985
	"The Booth Autopsy" by James O. Hall — Aug 1985
	"Boston: A Home for John Wilkes Booth?" by Richard and Kellie Gutman Information about Booth's real estate investments in Boston. — Sep 1985
	"The Fat Legged Booth" by John C. Brennan Deals with photograph that was probably misidentified as Booth. — Oct 1985
	"To Whom It May Concern" This letter was first published in the Philadelphia newspapers on April 19, 1865. — Nov 1985
	"John Wilkes Booth and John Brown" by James O. Hall — Nov 1985
	"John Wilkes Booth as Richard III" by Jeannine Clarke Dodels — Dec 1985
	"April 27, Eighteen-Sixty-Five" Contributed by Richard E. Sloan A poem by Emma Lazarus. — Jan 1986
	"Beautiful Snow" by James O. Hall An article about a poem recited by Booth. — Feb 1986
	"Hiding the Shooting Irons" by James O. Hall — Mar 1986; Nov/Dec 2021

"J.W.B.'s Repertoire: The Idiot Boy" by James O. Hall Another article about Booth's recitations. — Apr 1986
"John Wilkes Booth" Contributed by Terry Alford A poem by Helene Mullins. — May 1986
"Booth's First Attempt" by D. Mark Katz — Jun 1986
"Westfall: Another View" by Richard E. Sloan Rebuttal to the Jun 1986 article by D. Mark Katz — Aug 1986
"Booth at the Inauguration" by William Hanchett — Oct 1986
"Lucy Hale and John Wilkes Booth" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal — Dec 1986
Two Theatre Reviews — Dierdre Barber — Feb 1987
Lincoln Assassination — W.E. Reck — Mar 1987
Escape Trail — C.E. Simmons — Sep 1987; Sep/Oct 2022
Mummy — Oct 1988
Pursuit and Death — J. Thompson — Sep/Oct/Nov 1989
Escape — James O. Hall — Apr 1990
Notes on – Richard E. Sloan — May 1990
"J.W. Booth at School" by James O. Hall — Jul 1991
"Further Thoughts" by James D. MacNair "NBC Unsolved Mysteries," which claimed that J.W. Booth escaped federal troops & fled westward — Nov 1991
"Unsolved Mysteries Revisited" by James O. Hall — Nov 1991
"Why We Believe Booth Died in 1903" by Nate Orlowek Evidence presented to support the Enid, OK David E. George/Booth theory. — Jan 1992
"A Clarification" by James O. Hall Rebuttal to Orlowek article (Jan 1992). — Jan 1992
"Ford Wouldn't Buy It." Alleged mummy of Booth a fake. — Jan 1992
"A Clarification" by Frank Hebblethwaite Rebuttal to Orlowek article (Jan 1992). — Feb 1992
"The Butcher's Tale: The Primary Documentation of Chris Ritter's Confrontation with Louis J. Weichmann" by Erick L. Ewald Another Booth escape theory: Ritter helped Booth escape to South America. — Apr 1992
"The Standard for Digging Up JWB" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. The pros and cons on exhuming the body of Booth. — May 1992
"The Mummy's Examination" Report of doctors' findings in 1931 examination of supposed Booth/George mummy. — May 1992
"Dear Editor" by Gill Christen 1865 news accounts. — Jun 1992
"Why I Believe Booth Died At Garrett's Farm" by Steven G. Miller (Part I) Article disputing the David E. George/Booth mummy story and critiquing the TV segment of "Unsolved Mysteries" regarding same. — Jun 1992
"Wilson D. Kenzie, The Linchpin of the Booth Escape Theories" by Steven G. Miller (Part II of Jun 1992 Article) More on the evidence that Booth did not die in Garrett's barn theory. — Jul 1992

Page 11 of 74 (1977-2022)

"Could It Be…A Lost Token of Love from John Wilkes Booth?" by Joanne Scacifero A love token with "JWB" inscribed on the back. — Jul 1992
"Did Lieut. William C. Allen Witness the Shooting of John Wilkes Booth?" by Steven G. "That Plugged Tooth"
Identification of Booth — Jul 1992
Miller (Part III — Jun 1992; Part II — Jul 1992) More on whether Booth really died in the barn. — Aug 1992
"The Body on the Monitor" by James O. Hall Further information proving it was Booth who died in Garrett's barn. — Oct 1992
"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Booth mentioned throughout article. — Jan 1993
"The Booth Autopsy: Report of Surgeon General Barnes to Secretary Stanton." — Jul 1993
"The Petition to Exhume Mr. Booth" by Laurie Verge Overview of 1994 court action. — Mar 1994
"A Follow-Up on the 1931 Examination of 'Booth' Mummy" Submitted by Dr. William Hanchett — May 1994
"More on That 'Booth' Mummy" by Steven G. Miller — Jun 1994
"Mum(my)'s The Word" by Richard E. Sloan Comment on the 1931 autopsy. — Jul 1994
"Those Missing Pages from the 'Diary' of John Wilkes Booth" Transcript supplied by James O. Hall with introduction by Laurie Verge. — Oct 1994
"The Petition to Exhume John Wilkes Booth: Digging Up and Old Theory Once Again" by Michael W. Kauffman Comments on petition to exhume. — Jan 1995
"A Comment" by Laurie Verge Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995
Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge
Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid
Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16 th New Your Cavalry unit that
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun 1995
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun 1995 "Booth Exhumation Denial Appealed" — Mar 1996
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun 1995 "Booth Exhumation Denial Appealed" — Mar 1996 "Last Letter Missing" 4/14/1865 letter to mother disappears. — Apr 1996
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun 1995 "Booth Exhumation Denial Appealed" — Mar 1996 "Last Letter Missing" 4/14/1865 letter to mother disappears. — Apr 1996 "Exhumation Appeal to be Heard on May 8" — May 1996 "Booth Exhumation Appeal" May 8, 1996 hearing before 3-judge panel of Maryland Court of Special Appeals. —
 Information on the 1869 reburial. — Mar 1995 "A Puzzlement" by James O. Hall and Laurie Verge Spurious exhibits presented in petition to exhume Booth's body. — Apr 1995 "A Rebuttal" by Mark S. Zaid Response to Mar 1995 article on comments re: exhumation. — May 1995 "A Trooper's Account of the Death of Booth" edited by Steven G. Miller 1892 account by Frederick Deitz, a member of the 16th New Your Cavalry unit that captured Booth and Herold. — May 1995 "Mr. Booth Will Remain At Rest" Comments by Laurie Verge and reprint of 1995 decision by Judge Joseph H.H. Kaplan of Circuit Court for Baltimore City to disallow exhumation of remains. — Jun 1995 "Booth Exhumation Denial Appealed" — Mar 1996 "Last Letter Missing" 4/14/1865 letter to mother disappears. — Apr 1996 "Exhumation Appeal to be Heard on May 8" — May 1996 "Booth Exhumation Appeal" May 8, 1996 hearing before 3-judge panel of Maryland Court of Special Appeals. — Jun 1996 "Exhumation Appeal Denied"

"Insane? Or III" by Ralph Brooks, M.D. Was Booth a victim of Syphilis? — Aug 1997
"Repercussions on Recent Article" Comments by David W. Gaddy on Booth's possibility of Syphilis contact (Article in Aug 1997 issue). — Oct 1997
"Historical Malpractice" Comments by Dr. Edward Steers, Jr. — Oct 1997
"Insane – or Under researched?" by Dierdre Barber Kincaid An evaluation of articles carried in the August and October 1997 issues regarding Booth's sanity and acting ability. — Feb 1998
"A Clarification" by Patricia Mehrtens Re: article by Dierdre Barber Kincaid (Feb 1998). — May 1998
"Another Incident at the U.S. Capitol" Comparing July 24, 1998 gunman with Booth's reported incident at Lincoln's second inauguration. — Sep 1998
"In The Wisconsin Lead Fields?" by Steven G. Miller — Oct 1999
"Crossing the Zekiah" Documented evidence of Booth's encounter with the swamp. — Dec 1999
"The Official Report on the Capture of…" — May 2000
"as Speculator" by John D. Horner Article on Booth's adventures in the oil industry. — Jun 2000
"Yet Another Version" 1885 newspaper report that Booth's body was shot from cannon into the Atlantic Ocean. — Oct 2000
"and John Yates Beall" by William A. Tidwell — Nov 2000
"Redefining 'Mediocrity' and 'Genius'" by Arthur Kincaid Rebuttal of an article in the June 2000 <i>Courier</i> by John B. Horner, "John Wilkes Booth as Speculator" — Jan 2001
"A Follow-Up on the John Yates Beall Subject" by Joseph George, Jr. — Feb 2001
"Letter Sold at Auction Yields More Proof" Letter written by Frank H. Phipps, Brig. Gen. USA, Ret.
Recounts the story of overseeing the removal of Booth's body from the Washington Arsenal. — Jul 2001
"Who Were the Horsemen on the Hill?" by David C. Dillon — Jun 2002
"Reassessing John Wilkes Booth" by Bill Miller — Jul 2002
"Our First Response" From Dinah Farber, Hartford County Historical Society Additional information on the marking of Booth's grave. — Aug 2002
"More on a Marker for Mr. Booth's Grave" Responses by Frank Hebblewaite and Clark Larsen — Sep 2002
"Final Thoughts on Booth Grave Marker" Responses by Bettie Tindall and Frank Regan on the matter. — Nov 2002
"Break a Leg" by Rick Smith — Jun 2003
"John Wilkes Booth and the Lincoln Assassination in Recent Fiction" by Steven G. Miller — Jun 2004
"The Booth Influence" Contributed by Karen Fanale More on the various works of fiction that mention JWB. — Sep 2004

"Who Held Booth's Horse?" — Apr 2006

"You Have Doubtless Heard of Booth The Murderer of President Lincoln" by Stephen G. Miller — Apr 2006

Page 13 of 74 (1977-2022)

"Memories of Wilkes Booth—An Old Associate's Recollections of The Trying Days of '60 and '61" by Dr. Terry Alford — Jun 2006

"The Last Words of John Wilkes Booth...Or Were They?" by Blaine V. Houmes, MD — Aug 2006; Jun 2007

"It is hard to get them all in court" by Steven G. Miller The Other Reward Offers for Booth's Capture — Sep 2006

More on Booth's Last Words comments by George Kackley - Oct 2006

Union Soldier's Reaction to Booth's Death. Contributed by Arthur Kincaid - May 2007

- "Assassins and Their Doubles' (Oh Brother...!") An article originally published in the March 25, 1871 Brooklyn Eagle concerning men who capitalized on their resemblance to Booth. — Jun 2009
- "Look Out Stanton...They Are after You Again!" by Joan L. Chaconas A description of the author's time with a TV crew filming "The Hunt For John Wilkes Booth. — Feb 2011
- "Wilson D. Kenzie's Myth" by Cal Schoonover Kenzie claimed to have been present at Booth's demise and the trial of the conspirators, but was he really there? — May 2012
- "Booth in the Confederate Secret Service" by John C. Fazio A timeline of Booth's involvement in the Confederate Secret Service and its effect on his relationships. — Sep 2012
- "Grandbury, Texas: Home of John Wilkes Booth and Friends?" by Wesley Harris According to local residents, Booth, Billy the Kid, and Jesse James all lived out their lives here after their purported deaths. — Mar 2013
- "Judah Benjamin: A Person of Interest" by The Honorable Sandy Prindle Was Benjamin responsible for giving Booth the idea to assassinate Lincoln and Seward? The author believes historians should take a closer look. — Apr 2013

"Could John Wilkes Booth Have Committed Suicide at Garrett's Farm?" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith and William L. Richter

It's assumed Booth was killed by Corbett but the authors present three other possible scenarios. — May 2013

- "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Description of the items found on the body of John Wilkes Booth and the fate of his diary. — Mar 2014
- "Timothy McVeigh: A John Wilkes Booth Devotee?" by Wesley Harris Comparison of McVeigh's intentions with those of Booth. — Jul 2016
- "A Tale of Two Sisters: Asia Booth and Jennifer McVeigh" by Jane Singer Description of some parallels of the lives of Asia Booth and Jenifer McVeigh. — Aug 2016

"Body of Wilkes Booth"

Article by James Croggon, *The Evening Star*, January 5, 1907 [pt.3, p.1]. Details about the identification of the assassin and disposition of his body. — Nov 2016

- "Booth's Spencer Carbines: The Best Weapons He Never Used" by Wesley Harris Description of the Spencer Carbine and its use by the U.S. military and Lincoln's involvement with it. Includes information on Booth having one and the other one that was found in the Surratt Tavern. — Apr 2018
- "John Wilkes Booth: Son, Brother, Uncle, and Actor" by Lisa G. Samia Brief description of Booth's early life with an attempt to explain how it influenced him in his love for the Southern cause and his hatred of Lincoln. — May 2018

	"The Strange, Sad Case of George B. Love" by Susan Higginbotham History of George B. Love, a friend of John Wilkes Booth, who had a tumultuous life which ended in suicide. — Aug 2018
	"A Letter to Wilkes Booth" by Randy Sires
	Examination of the possibility of a female member of the assassination conspiracy. — Aug 2018
	"That Deeper Disgrace —The Name Wilkes Booth" by E. Lawrence Abel Information on various individuals named "John Wilkes Booth", "J.W. Booth" and "Booth" and other items with the name "Booth" — Sep 2019
	"Booth's Beard" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Questions about Booth having a beard in connection to Dr. Mudd not recognizing him. — Oct 2019
	Booth's Diary by Laurie Verge Some entries in Booth's Diary from the <i>Surratt House Museum Docent Manual.</i> — Nov/Dec 2022
BOOTH, JOHN WILKES - CHI	LDREN OF See: BOOTH FAMILY
BOOTH, JUNIUS BRUTUS, JR	See also: BOOTH FAMILY
	"The Other Junius Brutus Booth" — Sep 2001; May/Jun 2022
	"The Masconomo House" by Gordon Abbott, Jr. Submitted by George Putnam Smith — Jan 2005
BOOTH, JUNIUS BRUTUS, SR	. See also: BOOTH FAMILY
	"Life with Father in Baltimore" by Samuel K. Chester A brief reminiscence of the famed tragedian. — Apr 1986
"BOOTH" MARTHA IZOLA	See also: BOOTH FAMILY
	Research On — J. Knibb & P. Mehrtens — Nov 1990 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022
	"From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester,
BOOTH, MARY ANN HOLMES	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022
BOOTH, MARY ANN HOLMES	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022
BOOTH, MARY ANN HOLMES	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022
BOOTH, MARY ANN HOLMES	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022 See also: BOOTH FAMILY "Mary Ann Holmes Booth — Actress?" by Terry Alford — May 1991; May/Jun 2022
BOOTH, MARY ANN HOLMES	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022 See also: BOOTH FAMILY "Mary Ann Holmes Booth — Actress?" by Terry Alford — May 1991; May/Jun 2022
	 "From Our Members" Discussion of upcoming biography on Laura Keene and her ultimate denial in knowing John Wilkes Booth and discussion of the research done into the claim by the reputed wife and granddaughter (Martha Izola "Booth" and Izola Forrester, respectively) of John Wilkes Booth in Burrillville, R.I.— Nov 1990; May/Jun 2022 "Our Apologies" Correction to Nov. 1990 article ("From Our Members") — re: alleged marriage Further details on Izola Forrester's claims to have married Booth and that he fathered one of her children prior to Lincoln's assassination, in 1859, and that subsequent to the assassination he fathered another child by Martha Izola sometime between 1869-1871. The article further concludes that Booth did not find a willing stand in for his last stand and discounts the claims by the so-called Burrillville Booths. — Jan 1991; May/Jun 2022 See also: BOOTH FAMILY "Mary Ann Holmes Booth — Actress?" by Terry Alford — May 1991; May/Jun 2022 "Booth, Mary Ann Holmes" by Deirdre Barber Kincaid — Mar 2004; May/Jun 2022

BOYD, BELLE	See also: ESPIONAGE
	"Belle Boyd" by Margaret J. Rummel — Sep 1985
	"The Veil Lifted" Reproduced from the Kilbourn, Wisconsin <i>Mirror Gazette</i> . The death and burial of the famous rebel spy. — Dec 1985
BOYD, JAMES WARD	See also: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES
	 "Facts about James Ward Boyd" compiled by Louise Oertly From research of James O. Hall, Peggy Robbins of Tennessee, and from the <i>Civil War Times</i>, Bill Davis and Charles Cooney Information about the real James Ward Boyd – John Wilkes Booth used this alias while at Garrett's farm. Includes additional information from an October 1977 James O. Hall note about the real James Ward Boyd. — Sep/Oct 2022
BOYLE, JOHN H.	"The Guerrilla Boyle" by James O. Hall Article dealing with the murder of Capt. Watkins and how the hunt for Boyle overlapped the hunt for Booth. — Apr, May 1985; Jul/Aug 2021
	Corrections to article "The Guerrilla Boyle" in the Apr & May 1985 issues. — Jun 1985
	"Guerrilla Boyle" Updated by Robert L. Worden, Ph.D. — Jul/Aug 2021
BRANSON, MARY & MAGGIE	"The Elusive Branson Sisters of Baltimore" by Betty J. Ownsbey Branson ties to the Confederacy and to Lewis Thornton Powell. — Nov 1994
	"Those Elusive Branson Ladies, Again. Lewis Powell, the Seward Assassin, and his Baltimore Lady Loves" by Betty J. Ownsbey More about Mary Branson's relationship with Powell and her family history. — Jan 2013
BROPHY, JOHN P.	"John P. Brophy" Excerpted from <u>The Death of Lincoln</u> by Clara E. Laughlin The last person to whom Mrs. Surratt spoke gives his version. — Sep 1977
	"Support to the Last:" Courtesy of Joseph George, Jr. Efforts of John P. Brophy to save the life of Mary E. Surratt. — Apr 1991
	"Our Friend in Washington: Letters from John Brophy and William Tonry to John Tyler, Jr." by Susan Higginbotham. — Feb 2016
BROWN, JOHN	See: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES
BRYAN, PLINY	"A Native Son of Prince George's County" Courtesy of <u>www.mapleleafshipwreck.com</u> A biographical sketch of Signal Corps Captain Bryan who successfully blew up the steamboat Maple Leaf making it the first torpedo casualty of the Civil War. — May 2013
BURIAL PLACES	"Mr. Brennan's List" by John C. Brennan Names of persons connected with the assassination whose final resting place is unknown. — Apr, May, Jun, Jul 1985
	"May They Rest in Peace" by Laurie Verge Article about rural cemeteries including Greenmount in Baltimore. — Jun 2008
	"The Reburial of Mrs. Surratt" Notes contributed by Dr. Kenneth Zanca from newspaper articles concerning her burial at Mt. Olivet. — Apr 2009
	Remains of the Booth Family From the June 18, 1869, <i>National Republican</i> front page Junius Brutus Booth, John Wilkes Booth, and children burial in Green Mount Cemetery. – Jul/Aug 2020
BURROUGHS, "PEANUTS"	"Will the Real 'Peanuts' Burroughs Please Rise?" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jun 1989
	"More on the Elusive Peanuts" Who was "Peanuts John" (Burroughs, Burrows, Borrows, Bohran) – the man who held Booth's horse behind Ford's Theatre while Booth shot Lincoln? — Sep 2014 Page 16 of 74 (1977-2022)

CALVERT, GEORGE HENRY	"George Henry Calvert" by Michael W. Kauffman Obituary of man on periphery of Surratt story. — Jul 1994
	"The Little Coincidences of History" by Laurie verge List of coincidences dealing with George H. Calvert, Mary E. Surratt, Dr. Richard Stuart, Riversdale, Popular Hill on His Lordship's Kindness, Cleydael, John Nothey. — Nov 2019
CARROLL, ANN ELLA	Biography by George Kackley — Apr 1988
	Military Strategist by George Kackley — May 1988
	Posthumous review by George Kackley — Jun 1988
CARROLL, CHARLES	"Some Historical Thoughts" Re: last signer of Declaration of Independence to die. — Aug 1997
CARTES-DE-VISITES	"Carte-de-visites" by John M. Walton A sketch on an early photography craze. — Jun, Jul 1977
CAWOOD, CHARLES	See also: ESPIONAGE
	"Charles Cawood of the Confederate Secret Service" by David W. Gaddy — Nov 1982
	"Mrs. Fannie B. Dade: An Introduction to a Spy" by John F. Stanton A presentation about Dade, Cawood and Conrad. — Aug 1986
	"More on Lt. Cawood" A letter from David W. Gaddy — Oct 1986
	Mystery Of — Jan 1990
CELESTINO, JOÁO (a.k.a. CELESTE, JOHN M	 "Conspiracy: The Portuguese Arrested in Connection with Lincoln's Assassination" by Pedro Jorge Castro Reprinted from online <i>CultureWhat'sNew</i> – 11 February 2013 Originally published in the printed edition of <i>Sabádo</i> newsmagazine. Story of Joáo Celestino (a.k.a. John M. Celeste) and his possible involvement with the Lincoln assassination conspirators. — Apr 2015
CHASE, SALMON P.	"Mudd Habeas Corpus" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Transcription of correspondence between Chief Justice Salmon P. Chase and Mudd family attorney, Andrew Sterrett Ridgely dated Dec 28, 1866 and Jan 3, 1867. Follow up on this article published in March 1996 "Ex Parte Mudd Confirmed."— Jan 1994
	 "A Trip with Lincoln, Chase and Stanton" by Egbert L. Viele Reprinted from Scribner's Monthly, Volume XVI, Number 6 (October 1878) — edited by William P. Binzel Trip abroad the Miami on the Potomac River in May 1862 to Fort Monroe. — Jan 2015
CHESAPEAKE BAY	"Food for Thought" by Jennifer Verge Some 19 th century history of the Bay. — Aug 1993
CHRISMAN/CRISMOND	"Behold! I Tell You a Mystery: Who Was Mr. Chrisman?" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith III and William L. Richter A possible explanation of the identity of Mr. Chrisman/Crismond and who accompanied Booth, Herald, and Bryant to Dr. Stuart's home. — Mar 2013
	"Another Look at Crismond" by John F. Stanton The author believes it was John L. Crismond who helped Booth and Herold escape into Virginia via the "Secret Line." — Apr 2013
CHRISTIANA RIOT	"Freedom Began Here: The Christiana Riot" by Edward Steers, Jr. Modified from an article that appeared in <i>North & South</i> , vol.1, no. 4. Description of a slave rebellion in Christiana, Pennsylvania and the subsequent U.S. government trial of the whites involved for treason. The jury returned a verdict of not guilty for all the defendants. — Jan 2017

CHRISTMAS

See also: NAST, THOMAS

- "Christmas with the Surratts" by Laurie Verge Christmas customs in mid-19th century southern Maryland. — Dec 1977; Dec 1983; Nov/Dec 2020
- "Behold, the Victorian Christmas Tree" by Laurie Verge A history of this popular custom. — Dec 1978

"Christmas Potpourri" A collection of holiday trivia — Dec 1979

"The Night After Christmas" from Godey's Lady's Book, 1861 - Dec 1980

"A Look at Christmas in Peace-time 1865" — Dec 1980

"Christmas with the Jefferson Davises in 1861" Excerpted from <u>The Southern Christmas Book</u> by Harnett T. Kane. A poem on why Santa could not visit the Southern children and a variety of recipes. — Dec 1981

Christmas Recipes from the Booth Family. Contributed by Ginny Aldred — Dec 1982

A description of A Victorian Christmas tree as observed by Charles Dickens in 1850 — Dec 1983

"In Search of the Victorian Santa" by Louise Oertly A history of Santa. — Dec 1985

"Christmas Customs of the Confederacy" Excerpt from an anonymous article. — Dec 1985

"Christmas at the Big House" Account by a Slave Family — Dec 1988

"A Civil War Christmas Song: Christmas Bells" Longfellow's familiar carol. — Dec 1988

"Jingle Bells, Jingle Bells" History of the song and its author. — Dec 1989

"Our Christmas Victorian Traditions" by Laurie Verge — Dec 1989

Christmas A La Victorians — Dec 1990

"Punch Line" Editor's column A Christmas toast. — Dec 1991

"Our Holiday Heritage"

Recapping some early Christmas legends. — Dec 1992

"Christmas with the Surratts" by Laurie Verge (reprint from Dec 1977 issue) Reminiscing as to how Mary Surratt and her family spent the holidays. — Dec 1992

"Add These to Your Christmas Goodies" Recipes for Maryland Stuffed Ham and others. — Dec 1992

"Some Holiday Teasers" Contributed by Laurie Verge Source of holiday traditions. — Dec 1994

"And Now, Some Christmas Information..." by Kevin Rawlings (excerpted from his book We Were Marching on Christmas Day)

A history of Clement C. Moore and his famous poem. — Dec 1995

"President's Message" by Louise Oertly The changing appearance of Mr. Santa Claus. — Dec 1996

"Seasonal Recipes" Mrs. Lincoln's Escalloped Sweet Potatoes. — Dec 1996

"Christmas in the Confederate White House" Excerpted from 1896 article written by Mrs. Jefferson Davis — Dec 1996

"The Perfect Victorian Christmas Present" Gives a history of cameos. — Dec 1998

"Tis The Season" by Laurie Verge History of holiday customs. — Dec 1997; Dec 2004

Page 18 of 74 (1977-2022)

"And Now for Some Holiday History" — Dec 1999

"Here We Come A Caroling" — Dec 1999

"On a Lighter More Seasonal Note" Origins of some of our Christmas customs. — Dec 2002

"Mr. Dickens and His Christmas Carol" — Nov 2003

"On the Subject of Christmas" — Dec 2003

"President's Message" — Dec 2004

The Story behind "I Heard the Bells on Christmas Day" - Dec 2005

Christmas in the Civil War — Dec 2005

"The First Peacetime Christmas—December 25, 1865" — Dec 2006

"Christmas in the Kitchen" With recipes — Dec 2007

"Christmas Tidbits from the Early 19th Century White House" — Dec 2008

"Christmas in Camp, 1861-1864" How the holiday was celebrated during the war years despite the deprivations. — Dec 2010

"Under the Victorian Christmas Tree" Some examples of toys and games a middle class child of the Victorian era might expect to find under the Christmas tree. — Dec 2012

"Can You Hear the Bells" by James S. Robinson courtesy of <u>www.freerepublic.com</u> The Civil war brought suffering that was felt even more intensely at Christmas time. The poet Longfellow expressed his emotions in a poem which became a much loved carol. — Dec 2013

"Christmas in the Confederate White House" by Varina Davis An article describing how the Davis family spent the Christmas of 1864 from the website "The American Civil War, 1861-1865." — Dec 2013

"And Yet, We Survived" Excerpts from some Christmas letters written during the Civil War. — Dec 2015

"And Now, For Some Sweeter Holiday History..." History of the candy cane. — Dec 2016

"Christmas at Moss Neck with Stonewall Jackson" by Mathew W. Lively Originally published online on December 23, 2015 (Courtesy of *Civil War Profiles)* Description of General Stonewall Jackson's Christmas in 1862. — Dec 2017

"Food for Thought: Civil War Christmas" Adapted from a post by Maggie McLean on the civilwarwomen blog.

Description of some Civil War Christmas customs. — Dec 2017

"Christmas in Georgetown, 1861" From: http://civilwarwashingtondc1861-1865.blogspot.com/2011/ — Dec 2017

"President's Message" by Louise Oertly

History of "sugar-plums" mentioned in Clement Moore's *A Visit from St. Nicholas* (better known as '*Twas the Night before Christmas*). – Dec 2018

"Here Come the Holidays"

"Christmas Long Ago How Washington Celebrated Before the Civil War" Excerpted from articles by James Croggon of Washington's *Evening Star* newspaper on December 25, 1908 and December 22, 1909

Food served during the holidays in the 1800s. - Dec 2018

	"A Predecessor to 'Twas the Night Before Christmas" Excerpted from Wikipedia Information about the poem Old Santeclaus with Much Delight, published in 1821, predating the first publication of 'Twas the Night Before Christmas by two years. – Dec 2018
	Origin of Civil War Santa — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information about Thomas Nast and his creation of Civil War Santa. — Nov 2019
	Origin of Santa Claus — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information on the evolution of Santa Claus from the Third Century A.D. to the Santa Claus we know today. — Dec 2019
	"Where Do These Traditions Come From?" by Laurie Verge as excerpter from online blog of Laura Martisuite Description of some Christmas traditions: sending holiday cards; green, glass pickle ornaments; wassail; children scientific kits; games, e.g., "snapdragon", charades, monopoly; oysters; Boxing Day decorations; football; and "Goose clubs" (similar to Christmas clubs). — Dec 2019
	"Christmas in the Old West" Excerpts from the work of Kathy Weiser, <u>Legends of America</u> How Christmas was celebrate in the western part of the U.S. — Dec 2019
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information about Charles Dickens' Christmas writing including A Christmas Carol and the origin of Christmas cards & the Christmas tree. — Nov/Dec 2021
	Charles Dickens' First Reading in Washington Reprinted from <i>The National Republican</i> , February 4, 1868 Reading of <i>A Christmas Carol</i> at Carroll Hall
	 An Additional Note on Charles Dickens by William (aka Bill) Binzel Source: Charles Dickens, <i>The Letters of Charles Dickens, Volume Twelve 1868</i> <i>1870.</i> Graham Storey, ed., The British Academy, The Pilgrim Edition (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), pp 38-9. Dickens had dinner with Stanton [Secretary of War] and Sumner [U.S. Senator from Massachusetts] in 1868 and asked them about their recollections about Lincoln's death. — Nov/Dec 2021
CINCINNATI	1864 Plot to Burn — by Randall Haines — Jul, Aug 1989
CIRCUS HISTORY	"Elephants and Quaker Guns" by Laurie Verge — Apr 1986 Information on the Washington area's role as one of the earliest homes of the American circus (Bailey's Crossroads, Virginia) and the impact of the Civil War on the region. This is based on the book <i>Elephants and Quaker Guns,</i> by Jane Chapman Whitt originally published in 1966 and updated in 1984 — Apr 1986; May/Jun 2020
	"The Circus is in Town" by Laurie Verge A history of the Bailey family and their circus and a town crossing associated with them, Bailey's Crossroads. — Jul 2011
	 "Mr. Charles Stratton weds Miss Lavinia Warren" From <u>www.history.net.com</u> Details of the wedding of Charles Stratton (General Tom Thumb of P.T. Barnum fame and a distant cousin of Barnum) and some information of their married life including information on meeting President Lincoln and the First Lady. – Jun 2018 "Barnum, the Master Showman" by Bob Allen Information on of the life of Phineas T. Barnum. – May/Jun 2020
CIVIL WAR	See Also: SLAVERY and AFRICAN AMERICANS
	"Henry Wing: War Correspondent" by Nancy Griffith Research on a lesser known side of the war. — May 1979
	"To Raise the U.S.S. Monitor?" A synopsis of Ernest W. Peterkin's talk on the history and rediscovery of the famous iron clad that fought the C.S.S. Virginia (Merrimac). — Dec 1980
	Page 20 of 74 (1977-2022)

- "Our Incredible Civil War" by Laurie Verge Little-known facts from a fascinating book of the same name. — Feb 1981
- "The Charles County Mounted Volunteers" by Eric. C. Davis History of a short-lived unit of Southern Maryland, many of whose members later worked in the Confederate underground. — Apr 1981
- "A Letter to the North" 1865 letter May 1984
- "Euphemisms for an unCivil War" Various terms used to describe the war. — Dec 1985
- "A Bit of Civil War Trivia" Regarding sharpshooters' glasses May 1996
- "A Bit of Civil War Trivia" North Carolina history Sep 1996
- "The Railroad Goes to War" by Clark Larsen Jul 2001
- "What Do You Deem the Most Important Events in Your Services" by Michael Burkhimer Article about William Henry Green who guarded the conspirators after their capture. – – Apr 2002
- "Working for a Living" Submitted by Mike Virts, Bill and Linda Atwell, and Bobby Marks Civilian pay during the Civil War. — May 2002
- "The Role of Military Commissions" Submitted by Burrus Carnahan Two documents concerning the military court being used to try civilians. — May 2002
- "Some Historical Tidbits" Provided by Blaine Houmes
 - Excerpts from the letters of Thomas E. Ireson, June 10, 1864 through July 13, 1865. Aug 2002
- When did the Civil War end? See: **SURRATT, MARY E.** and "Tying up some correspondence" May 2003
- "Silent Witness" Reprinted from the Spring 2001 *Doll News* magazine. Contributed by Faye Snyder.
 - It concerns a little known, but poignant, detail at Lee's surrender at Appomattox Court House. — Mar 2006
- June timeline of events in the Civil War See: "President's Message". Jun 2006
- July timeline of events in the Civil War See: "President's Message". Jul 2006
- August timeline of events in the Civil War See: "President's Message". Aug 2006
- September timeline of events in the Civil War See: "President's Message". Sep 2006
- The Order of Retaliation Jul 2006
- "Yale's Remembrance of the War Dead" Submitted by David Ehrlich An article from the Yale Alumni Magazine for September/October 2011. — Nov 2011
- "President's Message" by Louise Oertly
 - An article about Count Ferdinand von Zeppelin and his involvement in the American Civil War. Information is given about his career as a cavalry officer and an aircraft designer. Nov 2013
- "Eyewitness to the Grand Illumination" by Kathy Canavan
 - Information from Isabella Wunderly Campbell's diary on the April 13 Washington celebration of the end of the war and the city's reaction to the Lincoln assassination on April 15. Mar 2016
- "A Diary Is a Wonderful Source..."
 - Excerpt of Paula Tarnapol Whitacre's notes derived from Julia Wilbur's diaries. The excerpt deals with Lincoln's Second Inauguration, the fall of Richmond, Lee's surrender and Washington in the days Lincoln's Assassination. Apr 2016

	"Freedom Began Here: The Christiana Riot" by Edward Steers, Jr. Modified from an article that appeared in <i>North & South</i> , vol.1, no. 4. Description of a slave rebellion in Christiana, Pennsylvania and the subsequent U.S. government trial of the whites involved for treason. The jury returned a verdict of not guilty for all the defendants. — Jan 2017	
	"Francis and Arabella" — A Love Story by John C. Fazio Story of Union soldier Francis C. (Channing) Barlow and Arabella Wharton Griffith from their marriage until their deaths. Contains discussion of Civil War battles including Antietam, Chancellorsville, Gettysburg, and Wilderness. Arabella worked in hospitals helping both Union and Confederate wounded. — Feb 2017	
	"I Don't Believe We Can Have An Army Without Music" by E. Lawrence Abel Information on the importance of music on soldiers' marches and inspiring courage in battle. — Jun 2017	
	"The Richmond Bread Riots of 1863" by Laurie Verge Description of riots in Richmond in 1863 due to food shortages, including a letter of a Richmond resident about the riot. — Aug 2017	
	General Stand Waite, only Native American Confederate General. — President's Message — Sep 2017	
	"John and Fanny — A Love Story" by John C. Fabio Story of John B. (Brown) Gordon and Fanny Rebecca Haralson. Contains discussion of Civil War battles including Antietam, Gettysburg, Wilderness, and Appomattox. — Oct 2017	
	"An Infamous Exposure: Introduction" by Louise Oertly Information from a scrapbook of Peter B. Bowen about the looting of Southern houses by Union soldiers. — Jul 2018	
	"The Farmers' Friend" Origins of the Farmer's Almanac begun in 1792 (Name changed in 1832 to add "Old") and somethings of the 1840-60 era families used (to include the Surratt family). — Sep 2018	
	"Did Slavery Really Cause The Civil War?" by William L. Richter A look into whether or not the prominent view that slavery was the cause of the Civil War – Other reasons like "free trade" and the Northern tariff-based industrial economy are discussed. — Jan 2020	
	"Letter to the Editor" from Richard Willing Comments on the article: "Did Slavery Really Cause the Civil War?" by William L. Richter in the January 2020 Courier. – May/Jun 2020	
CIVIL WAR BALLOONING	"Civil War Ballooning — Confederate Style" by Louise Oertly From <i>FAA Aviation News</i> — Jan 1991	
CIVIL WAR HOSPITALS & MEDICINE "The Terrible Toll" — Jul 2006		
	"Angels of Mercy" Contributed by Louise Oertly Information about Catholic sisters who served as nursing volunteers in military hospitals and the statue dedicated in their honor. — Jul 2011	
	"The National Museum of Health and Medicine" by Joan L. Chaconas Background information about the renowned institution from its inception to the most recent facility containing over 25 million objects. — Mar 2013	
	"A Squib About Squibb" by Laurie Verge History of Edward R. Squibb, M.D. and his involvement in the availability of medical supplies during the civil War. — May 2014	
	"In the Beginning: a Brief History of the Army Medical Museum" by Blaine V. Houmes, M.D. Information on the museum's beginnings, acquisitions, and various moves from Washington, DC to the Walter Reed Medical Center. — Jun 2015	
	Page 22 of 74 (1977-2022)	

Page 22 of 74 (1977-2022)

	Which 'Angel of the Battlefield?' by Kay Moore Information about Sister Anthony O'Connell (Mary Ellen O'Connell) of the Sisters of Charity (also called Daughters of Charity) from Cincinnati who assisted Union army medical personnel. At the Battle of Shiloh, Sister Anthony started what today is known as battlefield triage. — Jan 2016
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Establishment of the Freedman's Hospital, initially on the grounds of Camp Baker in northwest D.C. in 1862, then to Campbell Hospital in August 1865, to Howard University in 1967, and finally to the former site of D.C.'s old Griffith Stadium in 1975. — Feb 2018
	"To the Madhouse: Female Incarceration in the 19 th Century Asylums for the Insane" by Annette Bethke Description of the early treatment of the insane in the 1700s and the rise and history of public asylums in the 19th century. Includes a discussion of the issues women dealt with which resulted in they being considered to be insane or having mental problems. Details the treatment of African Americans, some case studies, and the conditions in the institutions: lack of privacy, food, clothing, work, entertainment, punishment, and treatment. — Mar 2018
	"Abe Goes to the Dentist" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Information about Abraham Lincoln's dental health and the practice of dentistry in the 1800s. — May/Jun 2020
CIVIL WAR LIBRARY AND MU	JSEUM "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Comments on this excellent site. — Jan 1998
CIVIL WAR MASCOTS	The Use of Animals as Mascots during the Civil War. See: President's Message — Sep 2007
CLARKE, ASIA BOOTH	"A Sister's Thoughts" A letter from Booth's sister to one of her friends. — Apr 1985
	"The Book Unlocked Again" by Arthur Kincaid A description of her original manuscript and accompanying scrapbook. — Jun 1986
	"Writings of" by John C. Brennan –– Feb 1990
	"The Unlocked Book Revisited" by Arthur Kincaid — Sep 1991
	"A Tale of Two Sisters: Asia Booth and Jennifer McVeigh" by Jane Singer Description of some parallels of the lives of Asia Booth and Jenifer McVeigh. — Aug 2016
CLEYDAEL	"Cleydael" by James O. Hall Article dealing with the origin of the name of Dr. Stuart's summer home. — Jun 1985
	Sale Notice — Oct 1989
	"The Little Coincidences of History" by Laurie verge List of coincidences dealing with George H. Calvert, Mary E. Surratt, Dr. Richard Stuart, Riversdale, Popular Hill on His Lordship's Kindness, Cleydael, John Nothey. — Nov 2019
CLINTON, MARYLAND	See also: SURRATTSVILLE; MARYLAND
	History of name change from Surrattsville and some postal history. — Feb 1998
	"The Woodyard" by John Walton, Jr. History of a little-known plantation which flourished just a few miles from Surratt's Tavern. — Feb 1983
COBB, SILAS T.	"At Navy Yard Bridge" by James O. Hall — Apr 1990
	"Crossing the Navy Yard Bridge" Research by James O. Hall and Joan L. Chaconas regarding the sergeant who allowed Booth to cross into Maryland. — Sep 1996

COME RETRIBUTION	Article by David W. Gaddy — Nov 1988
CONFEDERACY	"Inflation in the Confederacy" by Laurie Verge A Civil War look at a current crisis. — Apr 1978
	"You Have Mail" by James O. Hall Article on transport of Confederate mail. — Jul 2000
	"Confederate Treasury—The Final Disposition" by Marshall P. Waters, III — Sep 2007
	"A Sidebar to the Confederate Treasury Article" by Marshall E. Surratt — Oct 2007
	"The Missing Confederate Gold: Raid at Chennault, Georgia" by Marshall P. Waters, III An account of what happened to the Confederate treasury and assets of 6 banks after the fall of Richmond. — Dec 2009
	General Stand Waite, only Native American Confederate General. — President's Message — Sep 2017
	"Amateurs Go To War" Excerpted from James McPherson's <i>Battle Cry of Freedom</i> as reprinted in the newsletter of the Civil War Round Table of New York Description of the struggles the Confederate government had in obtaining ordinance, food, clothing, warships, etc. for the war. — Jun 2019
	"Your Confederate Money Isn't Any Good Here" by Edward Steers, Jr. Details about a debt that happened during the Civil War and was the courts allowed to be repaid with Confederate currency after the war ended. — Jul 2019
CONFEDERATE ESPIONAGE	See also: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES; BOUTWELL, GEORGE S.; BOYD, BELLE; CAWOOD, CHARLES; CIVIL WAR SPIES; HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS); JONES, THOMAS A.; SLATER, SARAH; THOMPSON, KATE
	"Booth in the Confederate Secret Service" by John C. Fazio A timeline of Booth's involvement in the Confederate Secret Service and its effect on his relationships. — Sep 2012
	"The Lincoln Assassination — An Intelligence Failure?" by Richard Willing Discussion of whether or not information gathered from Confederate sources on April 4 & 10 would have impacted the April 15 assassination and why Secretary of State Seward was included in the assassination plan. — Jun 2016
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Women and their roles in spying during the Revolutionary and Civil Wars. — Mar 2018
	"Postscript to a Program" Additional information based on the 2019 talk on Antonia Ford ("On Some Auspicious Day: Antonia Ford Willard" by Michelle Krowl) who was a Confederate spy. Antonia and Union Major Joseph Clapp Willard's son, Joseph Edward Willard's life is described. Joseph Edward Willard was one of the owners of the Willard Hotel in Washington, DC. — May 2019
	"The Other Henry and Clara: Henry Ritter and Clara Pix" by Susan Higginbotham A couple impacted by their association with the Lincoln Conspirators. Clara, a Texas sympathizer, became a Confederate agent. Henry was a Union army soldier. — Feb 2020
CONGER, EVERTON (COL.)	"Carmi Colonel Captured Booth 110 Years Ago" Newspaper article contributed by Charlotte Stupek. — Oct 1984
	"Colonel Conger, Clara Barton, and the Founding of the American Red Cross" by Steven G. Miller Commander of Garrett's farm patrol has role in organization's founding. — Apr 1996

	Inform Colum	gh Old Bird' of the Garrett's Farm Patrol" by Robert G. Wick ation on the life of Everton Conger, field commander of the First District of ibia Cavalry (part of the Garrett Farm Patrol) which pursued Joh Wilkes Booth e shot Lincoln. — Feb 2019
CONGRESSIONAL CEMETER		esting place for many historical figures declared endangered by National Trust. g 1997
	Br	ressional Cemetery: Why Not Spend Eternity with History?" by Jim Garrett ief description of this cemetery and the graves of some prominent individuals. - Feb 2014
CONGRESSIONAL MEDAL O	F HONOR	Hispanic winners during the Civil War. — Mar 1997
CONRAD, CAPTAIN THOMAS	NELSON	See also: ESPIONAGE
		"Confederate Spy—Captain Thomas Nelson Conrad" by John C. Brennan Another plot against Mr. Lincoln. — Jun, Jul 1977
		"The Arrest of Thomas Nelson Conrad and Fannie Byrd Dade" Contributed by John Stanton — Oct 2004
		See also: CAWOOD, CHARLES
CONSPIRATORS	BOOT	BURIAL PLACES; FORT JEFFERSON; ARNOLD, SAMUEL BLAND; 'H, JOHN WILKES; MUDD, DR. SAMUEL A.; O'LAUGHLEN, MICHAEL; GLER, EDMAN; and SURRATT, MARY E.
		Featured" ghts of Michael W. Kauffman's presentation to a society meeting. — Oct 1977
		g Speed in the Identification of Two Baltimore Conspirators" by Percy E. Martin on the police work that netted Sam Arnold and Michael O'Laughlen. — Oct
		Arnold and Spangler, The Dry Tortugas Prisoners, April 7, 1869" from <i>The Baltimore Sun</i> donated by Percy E. Martin. — May 1979
		tness Account of the Trial of the Conspirators" by John C. Brennan nents on Henry Kyd Douglas' reminiscences. — Jul, Aug 1979
		delphia Inquirer, June 8, 1865" Contributed by Betty J. Ownsbey overage. — Sep 1979
	"Where to	Look" Note on where to locate official records on burial sites. — Sep 2000
	Quote	It Was in 1873" by Joan L. Chaconas s from "Washington Outside and Inside" written by Townshend and related to ncoln conspirators. — Oct 2013
	A clipp journa update De pe (P	Assassination—Funeral of the Five Conspirators After the Execution" bing from a bound scrapbook belonging to G.A. Townsend (Famous period list GATH) and found in the Library of Congress Manuscript Division— ed, but from the <i>Boston Traveler</i> escription of the conspirators bodies when President Johnson issued an order ermitting Christian burial of the bodies—Booth, Mrs. Surratt, Atzerodt, Payne owell), and Harold. Includes information of President Johnson's response to e question: "Would he have pardoned Mrs. Surratt if he had talked with her hughter? No". — May 2018
	Excerp Inf	e last grim scenes of the Civil War" oted from an article by Michael Ruane in the <i>Washington Post</i> of July 4, 2015 formation about the execution of the four Lincoln assassination conspirators. — Il 2018
CONSPIRATOR FILM		9 Attraction" ew of the new film about Mary Surratt, her trial and execution. — Feb 2011

COOK, MARY	"Watch What You Play" by James O. Hall A tidbit on the arrest of subject. — Jan 2000
CORBETT, JOHN	"The Story of John Corbett, the Man Who Claimed to be Boston Corbett" by Craig R. Hipkins How a mentally ill man schemed to collect Boston Corbett's pension. — Jun 2012
CORBETT, THOMAS P. (BOS	
	Biography of Thomas P. (Boston) Corbett. — Oct 1977
	"Where Lies Boston Corbett?" Could Booth's slayer have been the victim of a devastating forest fire in 1894? — Feb 1985
	1865 Newspaper Account — Mar 1990
	"Boston Corbett's Long-Forgotten Story of Wilkes Booth's Death" edited by Steven G. Miller — May 2001
	"Corbett's Account—Continued" by Steven G. Miller Continued from the May 2001 issue — Jun 2001
	"Yet Another Albany Connection" by Steven G. Miller A brief account of Corbett's time in New York. — Feb 2008
	"The Statesman Meets The Soldier" by Steven G. Miller An account of the meeting between Abraham Lincoln and Boston Corbett, four years prior to the assassination. — Aug 2011
COX, RICHARD SMITH	See also: RICH HILL
	"The Story of Richard Smith Cox: From a Union Soldier to a Confederate Soldier" by Michael J. Mazzeo Information about Richard Smith Cox, great-great-grandson of Dr. Gustavus Brown who once lived at Rich Hill in Charles County in the 1700s. Includes excerpts from an 1897 letter from Mary Lewis Berkeley Cox (widow of Richard Cox) to the sons of Lewis Berkeley Cox of Portland, Oregon. — Feb 2018
	History of Burleith estate, history of the Glover Park in Washington, D.C., some Civil War history, and some persons of note in "Of Note…". Submitted by Jill Mitchell Additional information to the article on Richard Smith Cox (Feb 2018) about the website (<u>http://gloverparkhistory.com/</u>) on the Burleith estate and the Glover Park areas in Washington, DC. — Mar 2018
COYLE, JOHN F.	See also: MATTHEWS, JOHN
	"A Letter to the Editor" by Robert L. Mills Connections with John Matthews. — Jan 1994
	"Further Thoughts" by Deirdre Barber Re: Jan 1994 article by Mills — Feb 1994
CRITTENDEN, L.E.	Excerpt re: Lincoln pardoning sleeping sentinel taken from the book <u>Recollections of</u> <u>President Lincoln and His Administration</u> . — Feb 1997
CROOK, WILLIAM S.	See also: ECKERT, MAJOR THOMAS T.
	"Response to Mr. Mills" by William Hanchett Testimony re: Parker. (Re: "A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills, Jan 1993) — Feb 1993
CURRENCY	"Some Facts about Our Early Money System" by Joan L. Chaconas — Nov 1978
	"Interesting Tidbits on Banking History from the Civil War Period" by Marshall E. Surratt – $-$ Feb 2001
	"The Financial Page" Submitted by Louise Oertly A comparison of monetary amounts from the Surratt House with their equivalents today. — Jun 2009

Page 26 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"A Penny for Your Thoughts" by Lowell Edminster A brief history of the one cent coin. — Nov 2009
	"Your Confederate Money Isn't Any Good Here" by Edward Steers, Jr. Details about a debt that happened during the Civil War and was the courts allowed to be repaid with Confederate currency after the war ended. — Jul 2019
	Origin of "6 ¼ cents" — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Various plausible explanations behind the origin of the 6 ¼ cents on the Surratt tavern price list. — Aug 2019
CURRIER and IVES	"Currier and Ives" by Laurie Verge — Aug 1978
	"Enduring Charms Of…" History of famous lithographers. — Dec 1993
CUSTER, GENERAL GEORGE	A. "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Theory that the general once visited the Surratt Tavern. — Mar 1997
DAGUERREOTYPES	"[Good] Girls Don't Do It" Some Victorian trivia on picture exchange. — Feb 2000
DARNALL'S CHANCE	History of the House — J.M. Walton, Jr. — Feb 1989
DAVIS, JEFFERSON	Anecdote — J.W. Thompson — May 1990
	Rebuttal to Anecdote — David W. Gaddy Re: May 1990 article by J.W. Thompson — July 1990
	"Jefferson Davis Comes to Canada" by David Whellams Post-war visit. — Apr 1993
	"A Correction" by Albert Stedman Davis' supposed visit to England. — Feb 1994
	"Jefferson Davis—May 19, 1865 to May 19, 1867" by Brendan Egan — Oct 2006
	"Christmas in the Confederate White House" by Varina Davis An article describing how the Davis family spent the Christmas of 1864 from the website "The American Civil War, 1861-1865." — Dec 2013
DEAN, MARY APPOLONIA	"Miss Dean" by James O. Hall A query on Mrs. Surratt's little boarder. — Sep 1979
	"The Lost Has Been Found" by James O. Hall He answers the questions on Miss Dean. — Oct 1979
DOHERTY, EDWARD P.	"President's Message" by Joan L. Chaconas Biography — Jan 1989
	"More on Capt. Doherty" by Steven G. Miller — Sep 1990
DOSTER, GENERAL W. E.	"An Interview with W.E. Doster" by Joan L. Chaconas A talk with the son of Gen. W.E. Doster, attorney for Lewis Thornton Powell (alias Paine). — Sep 1978; Jan/Feb 2022
DOWNING, OBADIAH JACKS	ON "Obadiah Jackson Downing: One of the Five Who Carried Lincoln's Dying Body?" by Robert Downing Cecil — Feb 2006
DRUM BARRACKS IN CALIFO	RNIA Brief note on early Army Headquarters in the Southwest. — Jan 1997
DUNHAM, CHARLES A.	See: SANDERS, GEORGE N.
DYER, MOLL	"In Search of Moll Dyer" by Lynn J. Buonviri Information about Moll Dyer who was thought to be a witch and her relationship to Dr. Mudd's wife, Sarah Frances Dyer Mudd. — Oct 2015
EASTER	"The Birth of the Easter Parade" — Apr 1992
	"The Traditional Easter Egg" — Apr 2001
	"A Little Easter History Lesson" Easter traditions — Apr 2003
	Hot Cross Buns–History — Apr 2004

Page 27 of 74 (1977-2022)

ECKERT, MAJOR THOMAS T.	. "A Response to 'The Mystery of April 14, 1865" by Frank Hebblethwaite Did Lincoln simply invite Eckert to accompany him or did he want Eckert to serve as bodyguard? — Sept 2010
	"Evidence that Lincoln Wanted Eckert as a Bodyguard" by H. Donald Winkler Did Lincoln request Eckert thinking he could prevent his death dream from coming true? — Oct 2010
	"More on Lincoln's Bodyguard for April 14, 1865" by Clark Larsen Additional speculation as to whether Lincoln wanted a bodyguard at Ford's or not. — Nov 2010
	"A Final Thought on the Eckert as a Bodyguard Issue" by Frank Hebblethwaite How accurate are reminiscences written 42 years after the fact? — Dec 2010
	"Lincoln in the Telegraph Office on April 14, 1865" by William P. Binzel Discussion of whether or not Lincoln was in the Telegraph Office and whether or not he asked Stanton to have Major Eckert accompany him as his guard. This article contains David Homer Bates' account of the events in the Telegraph Office and questions about its accuracy. — Jul 2016
EDGEWOOD	"A Plea for Help" from Jack E. Floyd Requesting help in locating the location of Kate Chase Sprague's home, Edgewood. — May 1991
	"We Told You We Could Help" (Editor) Edgewood located (Re: "A Plea For Help" — May 1991). — Jun 1991
EISENSCHIML, OTTO	"Taking Care of Eisenschiml" by Terry Alford Author Fletcher Pratts rebuttal to the Eisenschiml theory of Stanton's involvement in the assassination. — Feb 1985
	"Eisenschiml Reprise" by Tom Shaffer A letter containing the author's views on Stanton and Eisenschiml. — May 1985
	Controversy of Research by Robert Mills — Oct 1990
	Rebuttal (to Oct 1990 article by Robert Mills) by William Hanchett — Nov 1990
	Rebuttal (to Oct 1990 article by Robert Mills & Nov 1990 article by William Hanchett) by Steven J. Wright — Dec 1990
	"Defense of Edwin M. Stanton" by Clark Larsen — Mar 2004
	Responses to Eisenschiml thesis. From Donald Winkler and John Mills — May 2004
	"Eisenschiml's Dilemma: Infringement or Plagiarism?" by Randal Berry Discussion of the lawsuit filed when articles very similar to Eisenschiml's were published. — Mar 2010
ESPIONAGE	See also: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES; BOUTWELL, GEORGE S.; BOYD, BELLE; CAWOOD, CHARLES; CIVIL WAR SPIES; HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS); JONES, THOMAS A.; SLATER, SARAH; THOMPSON, KATE
	"General Tidwell Speaks on Confederate Espionage." Member discusses the underground in the Potomac region and presents the theory that the kidnap-assassination plot may have been a top-priority scheme of the Confederate high command. — May 1980
	"Hold the Boat, Tom" by John F. Stanton A tale of Confederate espionage speculating on a tie between master spy Frank Stringfellow to the escape of John Wilkes Booth. — Sep 1983
	"Heaps Under the Hoops" by Pam Duffee. Story of her relative who served the Confederate espionage service. — Nov 1984
	General Tidwell on Come Retribution" A letter from the general stating how he became interested in the Confederate intelligence organization. — Jun 1985

	"Mrs. Fannie B. Dade: An Introduction to a Spy" by John F. Stanton A presentation about Dade, Cawood and Conrad. — Aug 1986
	"Story of a Spy" by Steven G. Miller — Feb 1987
	Story of a Confederate Spy — James O. Hall Information about Josephine Brown — Mar 1989
	"The Confederate Signal System in the Northern Neck of Virginia" by William A. Tidwell Focuses on line from Cawood camp at Mathias Point to Milford, Virginia. — Feb 1995
	"The Enigma of the Rebel Cipher" by David W. Gaddy Thoughts in relation to Booth. — Sep 1997
	Pleas for assistance in tracking history of this Union spy. — May 1998
	"Evidence of a Canadian Connection with Confederate Agents in the Lincoln Assassination" by Randall Haines — Jul 2004
	"The Sisters Moon" by Randall Haines — Sep, Oct 2005
	"Another Lady Spy" — Nov 2005
	"Anne Olivia Floyd: 1826-1905" by John Stanton Confederate agent sometimes mistaken for Sarah Slater. — Jun 2008
	"Booth in the Confederate Secret Service" by John C. Fazio A timeline of Booth's involvement in the Confederate Secret Service and its effect on his relationships. — Sep 2012
	"George Alfred Lawrence's III-Omened Adventure" by Jill Mitchell Description of the difficulties Englishman Lawrence encountered with Confederate spies, couriers, blockade runners, etc. in crossing the Potomac River. — Jun 2014
	"Debunking History" An Editorial Review by Richard Willing Information showing that there is no historic data to support the story about William Alvin Lloyd who went to court to claim fees owed for spying for Lincoln during business trips throughout the Confederacy. — Apr 2016
	"The Lincoln Assassination — An Intelligence Failure?" by Richard Willing Discussion of whether or not information gathered from Confederate sources on April 4 & 10 would have impacted the April 15 assassination and why Secretary of State Seward was included in the assassination plan. — Jun 2016
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Women and their roles in spying during the Revolutionary and Civil Wars. — Mar 2018
	"Elizabeth (Bettie) Duvall Webb – Daughter of Southern Sympathizers, Confederate Spy, Wife of a Northern Officer, and Mother" by Darlene Freeman Information on Elizabeth (Bettie – also spelled as Betty) Duvall Webb who served as Confederate spy Rose O'Neal Greenhow's courier to the Confederates. — Mar 2019
	"Postscript to a Program" Additional information based on the 2019 talk on Antonia Ford ("On Some Auspicious Day: Antonia Ford Willard" by Michelle Krowl) who was a Confederate spy. Antonia and Union Major Joseph Clapp Willard's son, Joseph Edward Willard's life is described. Joseph Edward Willard was one of the owners of the Willard Hotel in Washington, DC. — May 2019
	"The Other Henry and Clara: Henry Ritter and Clara Pix" by Susan Higginbotham A couple impacted by their association with the Lincoln Conspirators. Clara, a Texas sympathizer, became a Confederate agent. Henry was a Union army soldier. — Feb 2020
EUGENIA, SAINT	"Seasonal Ramblings…" History of Mary Surratt's patron. — Dec 1993

EWING, THOMAS	"The Honorable Thomas Ewing — Attorney for the Defense" by Margaret M. Gering Re: defense of Dr. Mudd. — Feb 1991
	"A Letter From Thomas Ewing" From the Thomas Ewing Papers, Library of Congress Ewing discusses the general doubt of Mrs. Surratt's guilt, his aid to her lawyers and plans for his own clients. — Jul 2012
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Women and their roles in spying during the Revolutionary and Civil Wars. — Mar 2018
EXECUTION OF CONSPIRATO	 "Excerpts From Lt. Col. Rath's Account of the Execution" Contributed by John C. Brennan Pertinent details on the execution according to the executioner to John A. Gray of <i>McClure's Magazine</i> in 1911. — Jan 1983
	"Questions and Answers" by Guy W. Moore Response to previous month's article by John C. Brennan (Jan 1983) concerning who really placed the noose around Mrs. Surratt's neck. — Feb 1983
	"More on the Noose" by Dr. John K. Lattimer — May 1983
	"Looking for an Executioner" by Guy W. Moore — May 1986
	"Looking at the Execution" by Steven J. Wright — Jun 1986
	"The Prop-Knockers" by James O. Hall — Sep 1986
	"William Coxshall's Recollections" From <u>Town Hall Tonight</u> by Randall Hoyt — Sep 1986
	William Coxshall, obituary — Submitted by L.C. Tanty — Mar 1987
	"History At Its Worst" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal Execution of Conspirators. — Jun 1991
	"Who Was the Boy at the Hanging of the Lincoln Conspirators?" by Steven G. Miller Curious question solved. — Mar 1993
	 "Who Gave the Signal to Spring The Traps?" Excerpt from new book by Barry M. Cauchon and John M. Elliott A discussion of the difference between eyewitness accounts and photographs taken at the execution to determine who gave the order concerning the props. — Apr 2011
	"The Way It Was in 1865" by Joan L. Chaconas Newspaper account from the <i>New York Times</i> of July 8, 1865 detailing public opinion regarding the executions, ads of the day and general news of the period. — Jun 2011
EXECUTIONS OF WOMEN	How many and who since Mrs. Surratt? — Feb, Mar 1998
FAIRCLOUGH, BOOTH ROYD	"The Celebrated Mr. Who? A Small Mystery Solved" by Deirdre Barber Clearing up a name confusion. — Aug 1993
FASHION	Donated wedding gown by Laurie Verge — Jan 1987
	Godey by Laurie Verge — Feb 1987
	Victorian — Jun 1987
	"All Dressed Up" by Betty J. Ownsbey An overview of 19 th century clothing styles. — Jul 1994
	"A Real Shoe-In" by Laurie Verge Historical comments on footwear. — Sep 1994
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Comments on the hoop skirt fashion. — Nov 1997
	Page 30 of 74 (1977-2022)

	Some historical tidbits on the clothing industry by Laurie Verge — Mar 1998
	"Men's Fashions of the 1860's" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III A guide to the apparel and accessories worn by a proper gentleman of the 1860's. — May 2012
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly The origin of the fashion term "bloomers" and how the name of Amelia Bloomer became attached to it. — Mar 2019
FITZPATRICK, HONORA	"Acquainted with Sorrow: Honora Fitzpatrick, Mary Surratt's First Boarder" by Susan Higginbotham Part I: Information about Honora Fitzpatrick up to 1870. — Nov 2014
	"Acquainted with Sorrow – Part II" by Susan Higginbotham Part II: Information about Honora Fitzpatrick from 1870 until her death. (Part I – Nov 2014). — Dec 2014
FOLK MEDICINE	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Uses of garlic and wild onions. — Apr 1997
FORD, HENRY	Museum by P. Kallina — Nov 1987
FORD, HENRY CLAY	"Response to Mr. Mills" by William Hanchett Re: "A Different Opinion" by Robert Mills, Jan 1993 — Feb 1993
FORD'S THEATRE	See also: OLDROYD, OSBORN H.
	"John T. Ford & Friends" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Jul 1987
	"Lincoln Rocker" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jul 1987
	President's Message by Joan L. Chaconas A history of Ford's Theatre; John Ford's efforts on behalf of Mrs. Surratt, Spangler, and Dr. Mudd at their trial; and recovery and identification of John Wilkes' body. — Jul 1987; Jan/Feb 2022
	"Today" by Frank Hebblethwaite — Jul 1987
	"Tragedies" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jan 1989
	President's Message by Joan L. Chaconas Information on the collapse of Ford's Theatre in January 1922. — Feb 1989; Jan/Feb 2022
	25 th Anniversary gala — Mar 1993
	"How Did the Presidential Party Get to the Theatre" by John Fazio An investigation of whether the presidential carriage picked up Rathbone and Harris and then went back for the President and First Lady or vice versa. — Dec 2011
	"Seizing Ford's Theatre and the Dunbar Contract" by Diane T. Putney Description of the events leading to the Federal Government seizing Ford's Theater after Lincoln's assassination and its renovation under the contract awarded to Richard Dunbar of Brooklyn, New York. — Oct 2016
	"Who Was Invited to the Theater?" by Louise Oertly Derived from Roger Norton's <i>Abraham Lincoln Research Site,</i> Michael Kauffman's <i>American Brutus</i> , and other sources. List of people who refused the Lincolns' theater invitation and their excuses. — Mar/Apr 2022
FOREIGN POLICY	"American Braggadocio: The Lincoln Administration's Foreign Policy" by David D. Perry An analysis of the problems the administration faced abroad while the Civil War raged. — Jun 2010
FORENSIC MEDICINE	"Hair Analysis from Booth to Collins" by John Kokkonen Interesting theories on scientific investigations on human hair as a link to criminal evidence. — Mar 1980

FORT JEFFERSON	See also: MUDD, DR. SAMUEL A.; ARNOLD, SAMUEL BLAND; MUDD, DR. SAMUEL A.; O'LAUGHLEN, MICHAEL; and SPANGLER, EDMAN
	"Fort in Serious Condition" Report on deteriorating condition of prison which housed four of the Lincoln conspirators. — Jun 1996
	History supplied by former guard's daughter. — Nov 1999; Mar/Apr 2022
	"Fort Jefferson at the Dry Tortugas" by Bob Allen History of Fort Jefferson and its use as a prison for assassination conspirators Arnold, Mudd, O'Laughlen, and Spangler. — Nov 2017
FORT McNAIR	"Historic Fort McNair" by Joan L. Chaconas Reprinted with the permission of the Lincoln Group of D.C., Jan/Feb 1983 History of Fort McNair, from its establishment in 1797 to the present. — Jun 1984; Jan/Feb 2022
FOSTER, LAFAYETTE S.	See also: JOHNSON, ANDREW and PRESIDENTIAL SUCCESSION
	"Lafayette S. Foster: A Connecticut Enigma" by Robert G. Wick Information on the life of Lafayette S. Foster, President Temp of the Senate. Foster would have become 'acting' President if Vice President. — Apr 2019
	"Commentary on Robert G. Wick's 'Lafayette D. Foster: A Connecticut Enigma" by John C. Fazio — Jan 2020
FRACTIONAL CURRENCY	"Fractional Currency" by Ed Bastek — Mar 1982
	"Illegal Legal Tender" by Robert Jones Excerpt from a presentation. — Dec 1986
FREEDMEN'S BUREAU	History. See: "President's Message" — Sep 2003
"FRENCH BILL"	Civil War Justice by James O. Hall — Jan 1989
GAMES	"The Rise and Fall of Croquet" by Joan Bragdon — Jul 1986
GARDINER, THOMAS	Recollection of the Lincoln conspiracy by John C. Brennan — Jul 1988
GARRETT FAMILY	"A Garrett Speaks Out" 1907 account of events at death of Booth by Rev. R.B. Garrett. — Feb 1995; Sep/Oct 2022
	"The Statement of John M. Garrett" 1865 account given by John Garrett to a detective. — Mar 1995
	Statements by the Garrett sons re: death of Booth. — Apr, May 1999
GARRETT FARM	"Contents of the Garrett Barn" by John Stanton — May 1984; Sep/Oct 2022
	"Rollcall for the Garrett's Farm Patrol" by Steven G. Miller Detailed information on the men of the 16 th New York Volunteer Calvary who participated in the capture of Booth. — Sep 1994
	"Where Were the Garrett Farm Gates?" by David C. Dillon — Aug 2003
	"Why Did Everett Conger Burn Down Richard Garrett's Tobacco Barn?" by Rob Wick Theory giving an explanation of Conger's action. — May 2008
	 "Could John Wilkes Booth Have Committed Suicide at Garrett's Farm?" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith and William L. Richter It's assumed Booth was killed by Corbett but the authors present three other possible scenarios. — May 2013
	"On the Road Again" by Rick Smith An account of the author's visit to the site of the Garratt Farm House and the events that occurred leading to Booth's death. — Nov 2013

	"The Garrett Barn: 'No Right To Any Compensation'" by E. Lawrence Abel History of Civil War Claims and the Garrett family claim for compensation for the loss of their tobacco barn which was burned when Booth and Herold took refuge in it. — Sep 2019
GENEALOGY	"Some Surratt Background" Compiled from research by James O. Hall and Dr. and Mrs. Norman Sarratt. Early history on the Surratt and Jenkins families. — Oct 1995
	"A Little Extra on the Surratt Genealogy" Contributed by Bernice Surratt Account of French background of Surratts. — Dec 1995
	President's Message – Louise Oertly Genealogy information on the Hoyle family with its connection to Mary Surratt and the Jenkins family. Also references the "President's Message" in the March 2020 <i>Courier</i> . – Sep/Oct 2020
GEORGE, DAVID E.	See also: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES
	"Booth Myth Defended" by Arthur Ben Chitty More proof provided for the David E. George/Booth Enid, OK, story. — Feb 1992
	"The Case of David E. George" by James O. Hall Evidence presented to support the fact that David E. George and John Wilkes Booth were <u>not</u> the same person. — Mar 1992
	"Dear Editor" by Richard E. Sloan More on David E. George/John Wilkes Booth. — Apr 1992
	"A Word from the Enid, Oklahoma Embalmer" 1925 account re: the supposed mummy of Booth. — Jan 1995
	"An interesting Sidelight" by Dorothy Hayes Personal reminiscences on the trail of the Booth mummy. — Jan 1995
	"The Mummy, The Autopsy, and The Rest of the Story" by Blaine V. Houmes, MD More information about the David E. George/John Wilkes Booth controversy. — Mar 2008
GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY	LIBRARY "A Tip for Researchers" On Assassination holdings. — Nov 2000
GETTYSBURG	"The Woman's Place" Contributed by Joe O'Connor and Don Angell A first-hand account of the battle of Gettysburg written by Mrs. Elizabeth Thorn. — Oct 2002
GONZAGA COLLEGE	"In the Web of History: Gonzaga College and the Lincoln Assassination" by Paul Warren A listing of people and places connected with the college and the murder of President Lincoln. — Jul 2009
GRAND ILLUMINATION	"Eyewitness to the Grand Illumination" by Kathy Canavan. Information from Isabella Wunderly Campbell's diary on the April 13 Washington celebration of the end of the war and the city's reaction to the Lincoln assassination on April 15. — Mar 2016
GRANDIN, ELMER	"A Bit of Theatrical Lincoln Trivia" Contributed by Richard E. Sloan Re: The man who was the first to portray Abraham Lincoln on stage. — Apr 2003
GREENMOUNT CEMETERY	"The Founding of Greenmount Cemetery" by Richard Hasson — Jan 1981
GROVER'S THEATRE	"What if the Lincolns Had Attended the Play at Grover's Theatre?" by Roger Norton The article speculates on what the outcome might have been if the Lincolns had chosen to go to a different theatre that night. — Mar 2011
GUERRILLA BOYLE	See: BOYLE, JOHN H.
GUROWSKI, ADAM	"The Only Man Lincoln Feared" by Frederick Hatch — Jul 1986

HALE, LUCY	"Anyone a Detective?" Whereabouts of Booth note to her sought. — Jul 1998
	"Lucy Hale and the P.O.W. Camp" by William P. Binzel Information on Lucy Hale (John Wilkes Booth's fiancée) and her distant connection to the Union's Point Lookout Prison Camp in Maryland. Includes a description of the prison camp. — Mar 2019
HALLOWEEN	Some trivia on this popular celebration. — Oct 1999
	Halloween History. See: "President's Message" — Oct 2003
	History — Oct 2004
	"All Hallow's Eve Approacheth" Definition of various tombstone symbols. — Oct 2016
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Festival of Samhain celebrated by the ancient Celts on October 31 st and its relationship to Halloween & All Saints Day. — Sep/Oct 2022
HAMMERLY, JACOB FREDER	ICK See: ASSASSINATION
HANKS, LUCIEN	See: LINCOLN, ABRAHAM
HANDKERCHIEFS	"Hanky-Panky" Report on exhibit and history of handkerchiefs. — Feb 1995
HANSELL, EMERICK	"Emerick Hansell: The Forgotten Casualty" by Dave Taylor Account of Powell's wounding of another victim at the Seward home. — Nov 2010
HARBIN, THOMAS	Ancedote — L. Goodier — Apr 1990
HARRIS, CLARA H.	See also: RATHBONE, MAJOR HENRY
	Eyewitness account of Lincoln assassination — John C. Brennan — Jul 1988
	"The Thoughts of…" Re: Booth. — Jul 1999
HARTRANFT, GENERAL	See also; WASHINGTON ARSENAL
	"New Findings" by James O. Hall A preview of documents found on the man who was in charge of the prisoners at the Arsenal Penitentiary. — Dec 1983; May/Jun 2022
HAWK, HARRY	"Why Harry Hawk Ran Off The Stage So Fast" by Tom Bogar — Aug 2007
HEISEY, AUGUSTUS H.	"Of Interest" Account by Chris Maskaleris Re: famous glassmaker being present at the execution of Mary Surratt. — Jan 1997
HEISS, WILLIAM S.	"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Why did Heiss cut telegraph service? — Jan 1993
HENSEN, JOSIAH/UNCLE TOI	M'S CABIN "Who Was the Inspiration for Uncle Tom's Cabin?" Reprint of an article by Jared A Brook from the <i>Smithsonian Magazine</i> , May 2018 Information on Josiah Hensen, the Real Inspiration for <i>Uncle Tom's</i> <i>Cabin.</i> – Oct 2018
HERNDON, WILLIAM LEWIS	"A Tale of the Sea" Reports on the sinking of the U.S.S. Central America and the loss of its famous captain in 1857. — Sep 2000
HEROLD, DAVID EDGAR	See also: CONSPIRATORS
	"David Edgar Herold, The Forgotten Conspirator" by Michael W. Kauffman Biography of the conspirator who stayed with Booth until his capture. — Nov 1981
	"Hobbledehoy David Edgar Herold" by John C. Brennan Information about Herold & Booth during their escape and the conspirators time in prison. — Aug 1987; Sep/Oct 2022
	"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Escape plans. — Jan 1993

Page 34 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"That Trifling Boy" by Laurie Verge — Jan 2002; Nov/Dec 2021
	"Powell and Herold: The Emperor Has No Clothes Part I — What Herold Did Not Do. Part II — What Herold Did Do" by John C. Fazio Did Herold accompany Powell to Sewards or Not? The author thinks not and enumerates facts supporting his contention. — Feb 2013
	"What's In A Name?" By Joan Chaconas Description of several accounts of how Lincoln assassination conspirator David Herold's name is listed as 'James Harold' and 'Daniel Harold' in various letters about his body after his execution. — May 2017
HISS, HANSON/HENSON	"Hanson Hiss Article a Fraud" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Reference 4/3/1898 Washington Post "interview" with John H. Surratt, Jr. — Nov 1994
	"Ripples from the Hanson Hiss Article" by Steven G. Miller Comments on Nov 1994 article regarding a supposedly bogus newspaper article on John H. Surratt, Jr. — Jul 1996
	"You have Not Got the One-Half of Them" by David Keehn Did more than those convicted participate in the assassination? The Henson/Hanson involvement is also discussed. — Mar 2013
HISTORICAL OBJECTS	Article by Frank Hebblethwaite — Jul 1987
HOLOHAN, JOHN	Some Interesting Tidbits submitted by Jim Woodall Information about Anna Surratt's settlement of her mother's estate, Mary Surratt's spiritual advisors, and John Holohan whose family boarded with Mary Surratt. — Feb 2016
HOLT, JOSEPH	"Death of Judge Holt" Obituary of head of military tribunal discovered by John Walton. — Nov 1979
	"The Mercy Recommendation for Mrs. Surratt: the Holt-Johnson Controversy" by James O. Hall — Aug 1990
	"Andrew Johnson or Joseph Holt?" by Will T. Hale Reprint of 1906 article regarding who was to blame for Mary Surratt's execution. — Nov 1995
	"Two Overlooked Letters of Louis J. Weichmann to the Hon. Joseph Holt" by Kenneth J. Zanca, Ph.D. — Feb 2005
	"Thoughts on Judge Advocate General Holt" by Carman Cumming An investigation into Holt's bad trial judgments. Were they unconscious errors or deliberate malfeasance? — Jan 2012
HOWE, JULIA WARD	"Mine Eyes Have Seen the Glory" by Laurie Verge How Julia Ward Howe was inspired to write this American favorite. — Feb 1980
	"Fair Assassin, Murder White" by Robert Willis Allen Howe inspired to write poetry upon hearing of deaths of Lincoln and Booth. — Nov 1997
HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS)	See also: ESPIONAGE
	"Gus Howell: Smarmy, Arrogant Blockade Runner and Murderer or Effective, Behind-the- lines, Confederate Operative" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III and William L. Richter Information concerning the blockade runner whose arrest at the Surratt Tavern gave John Surratt the opportunity to escort Sarah Slater to Richmond. — Sep 2011
ILLINOIS BENEDICTINE COLL	EGE Article by the Lincoln Group — May 1987
INGRAHAM, COL. PRENTISS	Biography – J. Thompson — Nov 1989
JACKSON, STONEWALL	"Christmas at Moss Neck with Stonewall Jackson" by Mathew W. Lively Originally published online on December 23, 2015 (Courtesy of <i>Civil War Profiles)</i> Description of General Stonewall Jackson's Christmas in 1862. — Dec 2017

JENKINS, OLIVIA	 "Olivia Jenkins: Mary Surratt's Visiting Niece" by Susan Higginbotham Information about Olivia Jenkins, daughter of Mary Surratt's brother John Z. Jenkins. Olivia was arrested with Mrs. Surratt. Also included is information about Olivia's parents (John Z. and Mary Jenkins), Olivia's husbands (Robert W. Thorn and Daniel T. Donohoe — her two sisters married Daniel's brothers), and Olivia's daughter (Nora Thorn). — Aug 2015 	
JETT, WILLIE	Willie Jett – Insane" by Steven G. Miller Account of the later years of Jett who led the soldiers to Booth's hiding place. — Jan 2009	
	"William Storke Jett…" by James Garrett A chance encounter with Booth and Herold may have changed the course of the life of this former member of Mosby's command. — Aug 2012	
JOHNSON, ANDREW	Impeachment Trial papers come to the Surratt House. — Jul 1997	
	Surratt Clemency — Aug 1990	
	"Andrew Johnson or Joseph Holt?" by Will T. Hale Reprint of 1906 article regarding who was to blame for Mary Surratt's execution. — Nov 1995	
	"A Different Slant…" by Dr. William Hanchett Comments on the impeachment. — Aug 1997	
	 "Lincoln's Assassination—Funeral of the Five Conspirators After the Execution" A clipping from a bound scrapbook belonging to G.A. Townsend (Famous period journalist GATH) and found in the Library of Congress Manuscript Division — updated, but from the <i>Boston Traveler</i> Description of the conspirators bodies when President Johnson issued an order permitting Christian burial of the bodies—Booth, Mrs. Surratt, Atzerodt, Payne (Powell), and Harold. Includes information of President Johnson's response to the question: "Would he have pardoned Mrs. Surratt if he had talked with her daughter? No". — May 2018 	
	"Lafayette S. Foster: A Connecticut Enigma" by Robert G. Wick Information on the life of Lafayette S. Foster, President Temp of the Senate. Foster would have become 'acting' President if Vice President Andrew Johnson had not taken his oath of office by April 14, 1865. — Apr 2019	
JOHNSON, WILLIE	"The Youngest Yankee Hero" by Tony O'Connor Story of the youngest recipient of the Medal of Honor. — Jun 1996	
JONES, THOMAS A.	Article by Steven G. Miller — Nov 1987	
	Rare letter by Richard E. Sloan — May 1988	
	"Kit: How A Horse Prolonged Booth's Life" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III and William L. Richter	
	Describes the importance of Jones' horse during Booth's escape. — Oct 2011	
JUNIUS BRUTUS	"Junius Brutus of Ancient Rome" by Dr. Constance Head The first Junius Brutus—not Caesar or the father of John Wilkes Booth. — Feb 1981	
KECKLY, ELIZABETH (KECKLEY)	"We're Fund Raising" A brief account of the life of Elizabeth Keckly and an appeal for donations to mark her grave. — Jan 2010	
	"Elizabeth Keckly To Be Remembered" Announcement of ceremony to unveil the grave marker. — May 2010	
	"Elizabeth Keckly: A Remarkable Lady" by Sandra Walia Text of talk given at the unveiling of the marker for Mrs. Keckly's grave. — Aug 2010	
KEENE, LAURA	Biography Available — Nov 1990	
KELLER, JACOB	"Pages from a Diary" edited by Arthur Kincaid Excerpts from 1865 diary of witness to execution. — Apr 1993	
Page 36 of 74 (1977-2022)		

KENZIE, WILSON D.	See: BOOTH, JOHN WILKES
KEY, PHILIP BARTON	Where Buried? — Jun, Jul 1999
	The Key to Barton's Burial Site" by Michael Duggan — Oct 1999
KIDNAP PLOT	"John 'Bull' Frizzell" by Percy Martin Washington firebrand in Thomas Nelson Conrad's scheme to abduct Lincoln. — Jan 1980
	"The Confederate Plan to Abduct President Lincoln" by John C. Brennan — Mar 1981; Nov/Dec 2022
	"A Letter to the President" From William Hanchett discussing the kidnap attempt against President Lincoln in March 1865, with explanation of how guns stashed during that attempt spelled doom for Mary Surratt. — Oct 1981
	"One of Those Quirks of History" by Jim McKee Relationship between Booth's kidnap plot and Fort Anderson. — Oct 2009
LAFAYETTE SQUARE	History by Joan L. Chaconas — Aug, Sep 1989
LAW OF CONSPIRACY	A legal explanation by James E.T. Lange of this complicated issue which formed the basis of an examination of the 1865 trial. — Jan 1998
	"New Court Ruling on the Use of Military Trials" by William Binzel Description of U.S. Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit decision on the issue of whether or not an enemy combatant could be tried for conspiracy by a military tribunal. Arguments included the trial of the Lincoln conspirators for conspiracy. — Dec 2016
LAZARUS, EMMA	"Oh Where Can I Lay My Aching Head" Submitted by Richard E. Sloan Concerns her poem about Booth. — Jan 1986
LECLERC, AGNES ELISABE (a.k.a. PRINCESS SALM-3	TH WINONA SALM)Part II – Sickles anecdote — Excerpt from http://civilwardailygazette.com An encounter of Agnes Elisabeth Winona Leclerc Joy (a.k.a. Princess Salm-Salm, wife of Prussian Prince Felix Salm-Salm, a colonel in a New York regiment) with President Lincoln and Mrs. Lincoln's reaction. — Nov 2018
LEE, ROBERT E.	"Under Stars and Bars with General Robert E. Lee" Excerpts from the memoirs of Wilbur Van Swaringer, Confederate veteran. — Sep 1983
	"Lee's Use of Intelligence" by David W. Gaddy — Jan, Feb 1996
LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS	"A Policeman's Perspective" by Clark Larsen — Oct 1998
LIBBY PRISON	Article on the Libby Prison War Museum by Nancy Griffith — Apr 1987
	"The Tunnel to Freedom" by Joan Chaconas Account of how Union prisoners dug a tunnel from Richmond's Libby Prison and used it to escape in February 1864 — Feb 2019
LINCOLN, ABRAHAM	"The Detectives" by Joan L. Chaconas A look into the National Park Service's Lincoln Vault. — Mar 1979; Jan/Feb 2022
	"And Speaking of Doctors" by Doris Van Swaringen Excerpts from an article in <i>U.S. New and World Report</i> on Mr. Lincoln's supposed ill- health. — May 1980
	"Mr. Lincoln's Health" by Edward Steers, Jr. An excerpt from the December 1948 <i>Lincoln Herald</i> featuring an 1841 letter commenting on Mr. Lincoln's mental health. — Jul 1980
	"Abraham Lincoln's Last Christmas" by Philip Van Doren Stern — Dec 1980
	Human interest stories on the Lincoln-Stanton relationship From talk delivered to Surratt Society by George Kackley— Dec 1981

"Lincoln-Kennedy Connection" by Constance Young --- Nov 1982 "Lincoln and the Body Snatchers" Excerpt from an article in the Baltimore Evening Sun. --- Jul 1985 "The Funeral Train of President Lincoln" Submitted by Bob Marcotte Reminiscences of William H.H. Gould. - Nov 1986 "Lincoln Relics" A letter from Dr. John K. Lattimer. — Mar 1986 Abraham Lincoln's Guard — Steven G. Miller — Mar 1987 Wyandotte — B. Christen — Mar 1987 Collection — Joan L. Chaconas — Jan 1988 Memorials — Joan L. Chaconas — Feb; Apr 1988 Inaugural Ball — Joan L. Chaconas — Feb 1989 Uproar in Baltimore --- James O. Hall --- May 1989 New Project — Jan 1990 Reprimands — W.E. Reck — Jan 1990 "President's Message: Lincoln Not A Gentleman" by Louise Oertly — Feb 1992 "Dear Editor" by Deirdre Barber Kincaid Response to "President's Message: Lincoln Not A Gentleman" (Feb 1992) article. — May 1992 "Lincoln and the Theatre" by Cindy Diane Rauch Mr. Lincoln's other ties to the theatre world. — May 1994 "Of Interest..." Comment on National Park Service project to clean the pillow on which the dying president's head rested. --- Apr 1995 "President Abraham Lincoln's Funeral Train" Reprinted from magazine of the Illinois Historic Preservation Agency. Chronology of events from April 15 – May 4, 1865. — Jul 1995 "The Lattimer-Fraser Debate" by Art Candenquist Report on debate as to whether or not physicians' unsterile handling of wound killed Lincoln. --- Jul 1995 "The Wound of Abraham Lincoln" by Blaine V. Houmes, M.D. More on the issue of doctors contaminating Lincoln's wound. — Aug 1995 "Special Exhibit at Ford's Theatre" 'From the Pockets of a President' — Contents of Lincoln's pockets at the time of his death. — Aug 1995 "Lincoln Speaks From the Beyond" 1/31/1927 news article on Lincoln speaking through London medium. — Apr 1996; Sep/Oct 2021 Interesting find re: New York undertaker who had charge of Lincoln's funeral in that city. -Oct 1998 "Christmas and New Year's with Mr. Lincoln" — Dec 1998 "Mr. Lincoln's Security" by Deborah Carbaugh — Aug 2000 "....Gettysburg Address" — Nov 2000 "The Election of 1860—It Gets Even Worse" by Edward Steers, Jr. — May 2001 "Mr. Lincoln's White House" - Oct 2001 "Abraham Lincoln Exhibit in Montreal" Submitted by Steven G. Miller This collection was donated to the McGill University at the end of the exhibition. ---

Page 38 of 74 (1977-2022)

Jun 2002

"A Deal between Brothers" Submitted by Penny Ichord Re: Congressman A. Lincoln and a stepbrother. — May 2003

"An Omen?" — Sep 2003

"Mr. Lincoln's Substitute" Contributed by John Lockwood - May 2004

"Meaningless Similarities and Meaningful Lessons From Lincoln and Kennedy" by Clark Larsen — May 2006

"Lincoln's Thanksgiving Proclamation" from Abraham Lincoln On-Line web site. — Nov 2006

"Abraham Lincoln's Last Christmas" by Philip Van Doren Stern — Dec 2006

"Now He Belongs to the _____" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jan 2007

"Lincoln, Albany Were Linked in Tragedy" by Paul Grondahl --- Nov 2007

"The Lincoln-Mudd Family Connection" Contributed by Blaine Houmes From the files of Dr. Richard D. Mudd. — Jan 2008

"Mr. Lincoln's Top Hat" Article on stovepipe hats focusing on the one Lincoln wore to Ford's Theatre. — Mar 2009

- "Music about Abraham Lincoln" by Charles Becker Listing of some of the popular tunes written about the life and assassination of President Lincoln. — May 2009
- "His Favorite Poem" by John J. Miller A close look at "Mortality," a poem Lincoln liked so much he committed it to memory. — Apr 2012
- "The Tragic White House Stable Fire" by Roger Norton Several versions of the story of President Lincoln's futile attempts to save his son's pets from a fire that occurred in 1864. — Apr 2012
- "Lincoln's Last Visit to Wisconsin" by Cal Schoonover In 1859 Lincoln campaigned in Wisconsin and shared a bed with Lucien Hanks. It would be an experience that Hanks would never forget. — Jul 2013
- "How I Shook Abe Lincoln's Hand" by Frank J. Regan Born in 1850, Mary Scanlon of Lowell, MA, held Lincoln's hand in the spring of 1860. The author shook her hand. — Feb 2014

"One Country, One Destiny: The Odyssey of Abe Lincoln's Great Coat" by Reignette G. Chilton

Description of Lincoln's coat which was made by the Brooks Brothers clothing house in New York City and its disposition after the assassination. — Mar 2014

"A Trip with Lincoln, Chase and Stanton" by Egbert L. Viele Reprinted from Scribner's Monthly, Volume XVI, Number 6 (October 1878) — edited by William P. Binzel Trip abroad the Miami on the Potomac River in May 1862 to Fort Monroe. — Jan 2015

"A Diary Is a Wonderful Source..."

Excerpt of Paula Tarnapol Whitacre's notes derived from Julia Wilbur's diaries. The excerpt deals with Lincoln's Second Inauguration, the fall of Richmond, Lee's surrender and Washington in the days Lincoln's Assassination. — Apr 2016

One More 'Debunker:'

Information about a letter written to a teacher showing there is no historical basis to indicate the letter was written by Abraham Lincoln. — Apr 2016

	"Meet Karen Needles" by Kathy Canavan Information on Karen Needles, researcher and owner of the Lincoln Archives Digital Project website, an attempt to digitize as many of the 30 million records created during President Lincoln's administration as possible. — Nov 2016
	"The Mysterious Mr. Douglas" by Reignette Chilton An excerpt from Ms. Chilton's book about the coat and its historic journey. Information about a Mr. Douglas who had the winning auction bid for the coat worn by Lincoln to Ford's Theatre on the evening of April 14, 1865 and the controversy as the authenticity of whether or not the coat was the one worn by Lincoln. — Mar 2017
	"Harry Houdini and Abraham Lincoln" by Al Hunter Details about magician Harry Houdini's interest in his hero, Abraham Lincoln. — May 2019
	"The Autopsy of Abraham Lincoln, Part 1 Being a Brief Description of the Autopsy and the Participants" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. — Mar 2020
	"The Autopsy of Abraham Lincoln, Part 2 Being a Brief Description of the Path of the Bullet and the Ensuing Damage" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Part 1 is in the March 2020 issue of The Surratt Courier. — Sep/Oct 2020
	"Abe Goes to the Dentist" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Information about Abraham Lincoln's dental health and the practice of dentistry in the 1800s. — May/Jun 2020
LINCOLN, MARY TODD	"Mary Lincoln at City Point" by Dr. Brendan H. Egen, Jr. Mrs. Lincoln and Mrs. Grant. — Nov 2001
	See "President's Message" — Feb 2007
	"The Case for Mary Lincoln" by Donna McCreary A listing of some of the events in Mrs. Lincoln's life that the author feels may have contributed to her mental problems. — Oct 2013
	"Gold Medal to Honor Mary Todd Lincoln" by Paul Cunningham in the Michigan State Numismatic Society newsletter "MichMatist", Volume LII, No. 2 (Spring 2016) Submitted by Tom Klisz Description of the French effort in 1865 to honor Mary Todd Lincoln with a gold medal. — Jun 2016
	"A Visit to Mr. Lincoln's White House" by Laurie Verge Description of the White House during the Lincoln presidency including some of the activities and Mrs. Lincoln's decorations. — Aug 2016
	"The Mysterious Mr. Douglas" by Reignette Chilton An excerpt from Ms. Chilton's book about the coat and its historic journey. Information about a Mr. Douglas who had the winning auction bid for the coat worn by Lincoln to Ford's Theatre on the evening of April 14, 1865 and the controversy as the authenticity of whether or not the coat was the one worn by Lincoln. — Mar 2017
	"The Day Miss Todd Became Mrs. Lincoln" by Roger Norton Details of the planning and wedding of Mary Todd to Abraham Lincoln. — Jun 2018
LINCOLN MEMORIAL	"A National Treasure" by Laurie Verge History of this national monument with excerpts from Ashabranner book. — May 1997
	"Who Wrote It?" Information on the dedication inscription. — Jun 1999
	See: "Some Things Never Change" — Oct 2003

LINCOLN, ROBERT TODD	Synopsis of speech on Robert Todd Lincoln by Steve Carson delivered to the Surratt Society — May 1981
	"The Mysterious Mr. Douglas" by Reignette Chilton An excerpt from Ms. Chilton's book about the coat and its historic journey. Information about a Mr. Douglas who had the winning auction bid for the coat worn by Lincoln to Ford's Theatre on the evening of April 14, 1865 and the controversy as the authenticity of whether or not the coat was the one worn by Lincoln. — Mar 2017
LLOYD, JOHN M.	"John M. Lloyd—Star Witness" by James O. Hall A biography of the chief witness against Mrs. Surratt. — Mar 1977; Jan/Feb 2021
	"Why John M. Lloyd Was in Upper Marlboro" by James O. Hall [Originally printed in the Prince George's County Historical Society Newsletter] — Sep 1980; Jan/Feb 2021
	"The Corn and the Cavalry" by James O. Hall Story on a claim filed by Surratt tenant, John M. Lloyd, against the federal government for items confiscated at the Surrattsville farm in April of 1865. — Sep 1981; Jan/Feb 2021
	Biography of a tavern keeper by Laurie Verge — Apr 1988; Jan/Feb 2021
	" <i>Evening Star</i> : W.D. Wallach, Editor and Proprietor … Visit to Surrattsville" Newspaper article from August 1865 concerning a visit to the Surratt Tavern and conversations with Lloyd and local residents. — Jul 2013; Jan/Feb 2021
LLOYD, WILLIAM ALVIN	"Debunking History" An Editorial Review by Richard Willing Information showing that there is no historic data to support the story about William Alvin Lloyd who went to court to claim fees owed for spying for Lincoln during business trips throughout the Confederacy. — Apr 2016
	Preservation Clearinghouse — Aug 1989
LOVE, GEORGE B.	"The Strange, Sad Case of George B. Love" by Susan Higginbotham History of George B. Love, a friend of John Wilkes Booth, who had a tumultuous life which ended in suicide. — Aug 2018
MACARTHY, HARRY	"The Confederacy's Bob Hope" by E. Lawrence Abel History of Harry Macarthy, singer and actor, who entertained Confederate soldiers all over the South during the Civil War. — Jan 2016
MARYLAND	See also: CLINTON, MARYLAND; MARYLAND IN THE CIVIL WAR; SLAVERY; SURRATT HOUSE/TAVERN; SURRATT MUSEUM; SURRATTSVILLE; TB
	"People Here Are All Traitors" 4/27/1865 letter of Capt. William Cross Hazelton describing the search for Booth. — May 1996
	"Of Interest…" Notes on the historic B&O railroad station at Ellicott City, Maryland with ties to Booth and the Civil War. — Feb 1997
	"Maryland – A Southern Perspective" by Caroline S. Billups — Nov 1998
	"Some Maryland History" by Jill Myers Relative to confiscation of guns. — Nov 2000
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly History of the Mason-Dixon Line. — May 2014
	"Maryland's Money Plant" Reminiscences by Rita Karlsson and Laurie Verge. The reminiscences of Rita Karlsson about the growing, harvesting, curing, and selling of tobacco are from the Charles County Historical Society's newsletter. Reminiscences of Laurie Verge of tobacco also included. — Jul 2015

	Reprint of an article in the October 25, 2000 issue of <i>The Baltimore Sun</i> by Dan Fesperman.
	The article gives the history of Hettie Cary Pegram and her family living in Maryland. Marylander James Ryder Randall penned a nine-stanza rant about the April 1861 events involving the Union troops passing thru Baltimore and Hettie's sister Jenny set the stanza to the song "O, Tannenbaum". Hettie and other young women sang it for friends. The song was called "Maryland, My Maryland" which became the state song in 1939. — Mar 2016
	"A Bit of Local History" by Laurie Verge Information about Southern Maryland and the War of 1812 & the Civil War with information about Confederate officers Capt. Walter Bowie and Col. John Henry Waring. — Nov 2017
MARYLAND IN THE CIVIL WAR	R See also: MARYLAND
	"Goldstein Speaks" Highlights of Maryland State Comptroller Louis L. Goldstein's speech before the Surratt Society. — Nov 1977
	"Lincoln Kidnapping Plotted by Marylanders" From the newsletter of Col. Wm. Norris Camp 1398 of SVC — Nov 1984
	"Southern Maryland under Occupation" by Rick Barram Reprinted from The Record, a newsletter of the Charles Count Historical Society (MD). — Apr 2017
	"A Bit of Local History" by Laurie Verge Information about Southern Maryland and the War of 1812 & the Civil War with information about Confederate officers Capt. Walter Bowie and Col. John Henry Waring. — Nov 2017
MATTHEWS (MATHEWS), JOH	IN "A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Did not get letter from Booth? — Jan 1993
	Rebuttal to "A Different Opinion" (Jan 1993 article) by William Hanchett — Feb 1993
	"The Gospel According to John Matthews" by Thomas G. Shaffer Did he get Booth's letter? — Oct 1993
	"That Letter to The National Intelligencer" by James O. Hall — Nov 1993
	"A Letter to the Editor" by Robert L. Mills Questions the veracity of Matthews. — Jan 1994
	"Further Thoughts" by Deidre Barber Re: Mills Jan 1994 article. — Feb 1994
	"John Matthews: A Vindication of the Historical Consensus" by Terry Alford Response to Mills article of Jan 1994. — Apr 1994
	"A Final Say" by Thomas Shaffer Response to Alford article of Apr 1994. — Jun 1994
	"A Brief Story Related to the Early Life and Family of John Mathews" by Scott T. Schroeder Information about Mathews' early life found by a relative going through old family correspondence. — Jul 2013
McLEAN HOUSE	"Whatever Happened To?" Tidbits on what became of the contents of the site of Lee's surrender to Grant. — Jan 1999
	"More on the Disposal of Items from the Surrender Room" by Marilyn Rowan — Jun 1999
McLEAN, WILMER, AND THE S AT APPOMATTOX COU	

McPHAIL, PROVOST MARSH	AL "A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Arrest of O'Laughlen and Arnold. — Jan 1993
	Rebuttal to "A Different Opinion" (by R. Mills, Jan 1993) by William Hanchett — Feb 1993
McVEIGH, TIMOTHY	"Timothy McVeigh: A John Wilkes Booth Devotee?" by Wesley Harris Comparison of McVeigh's intentions with those of Booth. — Jul 2016
	"A Tale of Two Sisters: Asia Booth and Jennifer McVeigh" by Jane Singer Description of some parallels of the lives of Asia Booth and Jenifer McVeigh. — Aug 2016
MILITARY COURT	"A Bit of Trivia" Recollections of the trial by Mrs. Thomas Bailey. — Aug 2008
	"A First-Hand Account by a Member of the Military Court" Contributed by Tim Mulligan An excerpt from the reminiscences of Gen. August V. Kautz — Oct 2008
	"New Court Ruling on the Use of Military Trials" by William Binzel Description of U.S. Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit decision on the issue of whether or not an enemy combatant could be tried for conspiracy by a military tribunal. Arguments included the trial of the Lincoln conspirators for conspiracy. — Dec 2016
"MORTALITY"	See: LINCOLN, ABRAHAM
MOURNING	See: VICTORIAN LIFE
MUDD, DR. SAMUEL A.	See also: BOYLE, JOHN H.; FORT JEFFERSON; and CONSPIRATORS
	"Welcome to Fort Jefferson" by Laurie Verge The facts about Dr. Mudd's incarceration. — May 1980
	"A Comment" by Mary Mudd McHale Great-granddaughter of Dr. Mudd comments on the inaccuracies of the television production, "The Ordeal of Dr. Mudd" — May 1980
	"Dr. Mudd Update" (Editor) Re: Army Review Board of Dr. Mudd appeal for exoneration. — Nov 1991
	"Dr. Mudd Update" Status of the Army's 1992 review of the case. — Jun 1992
	"More on Dr. Mudd" Re: Supreme Court hearing 1866 and Florida civil court case decided by Judge Boynton. — Aug 1992
	"The Verdict is In…A Review of the Case of Dr. Samuel A. Mudd" A summary of proceedings of the Army's 1992 review. — Sep 1992
	"Mudd's Moot Trial" Synopsis of University of Richmond's 1993 mock trial. — Mar 1993
	"Mudd Habeas Corpus" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Transcription of correspondence between Chief Justice Salmon P. Chase and Mudd family attorney, Andrew Sterrett Ridgely dated Dec 28, 1866 and Jan 3, 1867. Follow up on this article published in March 1996 "Ex Parte Mudd Confirmed." — Jan 1994
	"Question" Fate of Hal Roach Project of 1958 The Quality of Mercy show on Mudd. — Aug 1995
	"The Quality of Mercy" by Richard E. Sloan Report on Roach project. — Jul 1995
	"The Scope of President Andrew Johnson's Pardon of Dr. Samuel A. Mudd" by James O. Hall
	Clarification on the extent of full and unconditional pardon. — Sep 1995

"The Latest Developments in the Dr. Samuel A. Mudd Case" Letter sent to Dr. Richard Mudd from Assistant Secretary of the Army Sara E. Lister, February 2, 1996, upholding 1865 decision. — Mar 1996

- "Ex Parte Mudd Confirmed" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Material on Boynton decision against Mudd. "First article in this series published in January 1994 "Mudd Habeas Corpus." — Mar 1996
- "Re-Writing History: Reader Beware" by Edward Steers, Jr. Comments regarding Dr. Mudd's attempt to escape from Fort Jefferson. — Mar 1996

Report on HR Bill 1885, introduced in the House of Representatives to clear Mudd's name. — Aug 1997

Suit filed in U.S. District Court of the District of Columbia by Dr. Richard Mudd against the Secretary of the Army. — Feb 1998

"The Case of Dr. Samuel A. Mudd: A Mandamus Action" by James O. Hall — Mar 1998

"Legal Aspects of the Dr. Mudd Case" by John E. McHale — Apr 1998

"His Prevarications Were Painful" by Edward Steers, Jr. - Jun 1998

"Dr. Mudd Update" Progress of 1998 Suit Against the Army" by Richard Willing — Jul 1998

"Dr. Mudd — Again — Part I" by James O. Hall — Jul 1998

"Dr. Mudd and Booth's Photograph" by James O. Hall Part II to the Jul 1998 article dispels family theory. — Aug 1998

"A Response" by John E. McHale to Hall Jul & Aug 1998 articles. — Sep 1998

"Some 'Muddy' Legal Issues" by James E.T. Lange Concerning the Mudd cases. — Sep 1998

"The Wrong Picture" by Edward Steers, Jr. Following up on "A Response" by McHale Sep 1998 article. — Oct 1998

"An Update on the Dr. Samuel A. Mudd Case" by Richard Willing — Dec 1998

"Judge Friedman's Ruling in the Case of..." by Edward Steers, Jr. Explanation of the 1998 decision. — Jan 1999

"Dr. Mudd's Sense of Timing: The Trip Into Bryantown" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Sep 1999

"A Letter in Response" to Steers' article (Sep 1999) by John E. McHale. — Dec 1999

"'Liberty and Union:' The Motto on the Great Seal of the Commonwealth of Virginia" by Edward Steers, Jr.

A letter in response to Dec 1999 article by John E. McHale — Jan 2000

"Response to Response in Re Mudd" by Clark Larsen Concerns 1999 articles by Steers (Sep 1999) and McHale (Dec 1999). — Feb 2000

"Mudd Decision Stands After Army Review" More on the 1998 civil suit. — Apr 2000

"Who Owned Samuel Mudd's Farm?" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Oct 2000

"A Victory for History" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. - May 2001

"Mudd Update" by Richard Willing — Aug 2001

"A Remarkable Voice From the Past: Mrs. Nettie Mudd Monroe Speaks Of Her Father As 'The Prisoner of Shark island'" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Nov 2001

"Dr. Mudd Appeal to be Heard" by Richard Willing — May 2002

"Dr. Mudd Update" A letter from Thomas B. Mudd — Sep 2002

	"Mudd Runs Into a Sloppy Track" by Richard Willing The continuing efforts of the family to have the 1865 conviction overturned. — Oct 2002
	"Mudd Appeal Rejected Again" by Richard Willing — Dec 2002
	Mudd Update. Submitted by Richard Willing — Apr 2003
	"The Lincoln-Mudd Family Connection" Contributed by Blaine Houmes From the files of Dr. Richard D. Mudd. — Jan 2008
	"The Escape Attempt of Dr. Mudd" by Dave Taylor How Dr. Mudd planned his escape from Fort Jefferson and why he never attempted to escape again after he was captured. — Nov 2012
	"Booth's Beard" by Paul T. Fisher, D.D.S. Questions about Booth having a beard in connection to Dr. Mudd not recognizing him. — Oct 2019
MUDD, JAMES A.	"A Mysterious Man Named Mudd" by Dr. Edward Steers, Jr. Dr. Samuel Mudd's older brother named as a munitions runner in a Civil War report. — Dec 1997
MUDD, SARAH FRANCES DY	ER "In Search of Moll Dyer" by Lynn J. Buonviri Information about Moll Dyer who was thought to be a witch and her relationship to Dr. Mudd's wife, Sarah Frances Dyer Mudd. — Oct 2015
MURPHY, CON T.	See: ACTORS
NAST, THOMAS	"The Nation's Top Cartoonist" Contributed by Laurie Verge — Jun 1983
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Notes on the creator of Civil War Santa. — Dec 1997
	Origin of Civil War Santa — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information about Thomas Nast and his creation of Civil War Santa. — Nov 2019
	Origin of Santa Claus — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information on the evolution of Santa Claus from the Third Century A.D. to the Santa Claus we know today. — Dec 2019
NAVY YARD BRIDGE	Booth's Crossing — James O. Hall — Apr 1990
	"The Navy Yard Bridge and the Lincoln Assassination" by S.J. Ackerman A history of the bridge Booth crossed over after assassinating Lincoln. — Nov 2009
NEW YEAR CELEBRATION	See also: SLAVERY
	"The New Year's Call" by Patridge and Bettman From <u>As We Were</u> . — Jan 1986
	History — Jan 2004
	History — See: "President's Message." — Jan 2006
	"And, On a Lighter Note" Excerpts from materials online from the Winterhur Museum in Delaware and <i>The</i> <i>Washington Post</i> . About the custom of open house on New Year's Day including an afternoon reception in the White House after the signing of the Emancipation Proclamation.
OBITUARY	— Jan 2020 "George Henry Calvert" by Michael W. Kauffman Obituary of man on periphery of Surratt story. — Jul 1994
	William Coxshall, obituary — Submitted by L.C. Tanty — Mar 1987
	"Death of Judge Holt" Obituary of head of military tribunal discovered by John Walton. — Nov 1979

	"Confederate Grave Discovered In Long Island" reprinted from the online newsletter of the Archibald Gracie Camp, Sons of Confederate Veterans Obituary of Ruggles and marking of his grave more than 100 years after his death. — – Nov 2010
	"Mrs. Surratt's Daughter Dead" 1904 obituary from Baltimore paper contributed by John C. Brennan. — Feb 1979; Jul/Aug 2020
	"Death Ends Long Illness and Eventful Career" <i>Baltimore Sun</i> article of April 22, 1916 giving the obituary of John H. Surratt, Jr. — Nov 1981
O'CONNELL, SISTER ANTHO	NY (MARY ELLEN O'CONNELL) Which 'Angel of the Battlefield?' by Kay Moore Information about Sister Anthony O'Connell (Mary Ellen O'Connell) of the Sisters of Charity (also called Daughters of Charity) from Cincinnati who assisted Union army medical personnel. At the Battle of Shiloh, Sister Anthony started what today is known as battlefield triage. — Jan 2016
O'LAUGHLEN, MICHAEL	See also: FORT JEFFERSON and CONSPIRATORS
	"Michael O'Laughlen: Quilter" by Dave Taylor An explanation of how a block in a "Baltimore Album Quilt" was credited to a Lincoln conspirator. — Aug 2012
	"Michael O'Laughlen, Quilter & Conspirator" by Stu Kohn Buried in Baltimore's Green Mount Cemetery as well as Samuel Arnold and John Wilkes Booth with mention of David Taylor's blog: "Boothie Barn". References the Courier August 2012 article about O'Laughlen's quilting capabilities. — Apr 2015
	Michael O'Laughlen Courtesy of Roger Norton's <i>Abraham Lincoln Research Site</i> Biography information on Conspirator Michael O'Laughlen and his involvement in the planning of President Lincoln's assassination. — Mar/Apr 2022
OLD CAPITOL PRISON	"The Old Capitol Prison" by Joan L. Chaconas A brief history of this notorious prison. — Apr 1977; Jan/Feb 2022
	"The Old Capitol Prison" by Joan L. Chaconas An in depth look at the infamous prison. — Apr 2010
OLDROYD, OSBORN H.	"Osborn H. Oldroyd" by Bob Allen Historian or huckster: some interesting facts about the man whose Lincoln artifacts became the nucleus of the Ford's theatre Museum collection. — Aug 2013
	"Thoughts on Osborn Oldroyd" by Frank Hebblethwaite Apparently Oldroyd was not very discriminating in what he chose to add to his collection which contained more kitsch than treasure. — Oct 2013
OUR AMERICAN COUSIN	Additional information on character Lord Dundreary and 19 th century culture. Submitted by John Lockwood of the National Park Service — Sep 2003
	Six Degrees of Separation: "From Jim Crow to American Cousin" History of the term "Jim Crow" and the actor Thomas Dartmouth ("Daddy") Rice who did comedic portrayals of the minstrel character Jim Crow who sang and danced to a slave tune called <i>Jump Jim Crow</i> . A child actor (Joseph Jefferson) copied him in black face. Jefferson later was Asa Trenchard in "American Cousin" (not the show Lincoln attended on April 14, 1865). — Sep 2018
PACA, EDWARD TILGHMAN	Diary excerpts from a Maryland cavalry soldier — K. Davitt — Mar 1988
PAINE	See: POWELL, LEWIS THORNTON

PARKER, JOHN F.	"The Mystery of Lincoln's Guard" by James O. Hall — May 1982
	"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills His disappearance no surprise to Booth? — Jan 1993
	Guard status? — Jan 1993
	Response to Mr. Mills ("A Different Opinion" Re: John Parker, Jan 1993) by William Hanchett — Feb 1993
	"Mr. Lincoln's Security" by Deborah Carbaugh — Aug 2000
PEDDICORD, MARINE SGT.	J.M. MORE On his clipping a lock of hair from Booth's corpse. — Mar 1997
PERKINS, PVT. SARAH JANE	 E ELIZABETH "Private Sarah Jane Elizabeth Perkins, CSA: Danville Light Artillery" by Lynn J. Buonviri Her skill as a blacksmith prompted the Confederate Army to accept her when Jane Perkins enlisted with her brother. — May 2012
PETERSEN FAMILY	"The Petersens of Tenth Street Years after the Assassination" by Kathy Canavan Information on the Petersen family: Louisa Petersen Rector, Fred Petersen, William Felix Petersen, Pauline Petersen Wenzing, and Charles Petersen. — Oct 2015
PETERSEN HOUSE	"Willie's Room" by Frank Rounds Originally published in the <i>Washington Post</i> on April 19, 1940. — Feb 1986
	"Abraham Lincoln and the Rubber Room" by Leslie A. Leonard An article about the number present at Lincoln's deathbed. — Feb 1986
	"A Historic Letter" Courtesy of Richard E. Sloan A letter written by Willie Clark to his sister about the death of Lincoln in his room at Petersen House. — Apr 1991
PHOTOGRAPHY	Synopsis of speech delivered to Surratt Society by William Stapp on Civil War photography — Nov 1981
PHRENOLOGY	"You Should Have Your Head Examined" — May 2003
PINKERTON AGENCY	"The Pinkerton Women" by James O. Hall and Joan V. Bragdon Information about Kate Warne and Hattie Lawton who were employed by the famous detective agency. — Sep 1985
PITMAN, BENN	"A Short Biography" by Joan V. Bragdon — Feb 1986
	"A Great Heap of Rubbish" by John C. Brennan Questions quote re: Pitman trial coverage. — May 1993
POINT LOOKOUT PRISON	Article by Laurie Verge — Mar 1987
	"Lucy Hale and the P.O.W. Camp" by William P. Binzel Information on Lucy Hale (John Wilkes Booth's fiancée) and her distant connection to the Union's Point Lookout Prison Camp in Maryland. Includes a description of the prison camp. — Mar 2019
POLITICAL CAMPAIGNS	"How Election Campaigns Have Influenced Us" Many phrases common in our speech today were actually introduced as part of election campaigns in the 19 th century. — May 2009
PONY EXPRESS	"Wanted: Young, Skinny, Wiry Fellows Not Over 18—Orphans Preferred" A history of the short lived government mail service which helped deliver mail west of the Mississippi. — Abstracted from "The Saga of the Pony Express. 1860-61" — Apr 2011
POPE PIUS IX	"A Tribute to His Holiness" by Richard Hasson — Jan 1981

PORT TOBACCO	"Mosby Plans Raid on" Notice of reenactment of true raid in 1864 led by Lt. Walter Bowie of Mosby's Rangers on this Charles County, Maryland town with historical information on the raid. — Nov 1995
	"Life Among the Enemy" edited by Laurie Verge Excerpts from a series of letters written by a New Yorker while stationed near Port Tobacco during 1863-64. A revealing first-hand account of life in enemy territory. — Jun 2013
POTOMAC RIVER	"A Delightful Speaker" Synopsis of Frederick Tilp's talk on the history of the Potomac River region before the Surratt Society. — Jan 1980
POWELL, LEWIS THORNTON	See also: ROBINSON, GEORGE FOSTER and CONSPIRATORS
(PAINE)	"Lewis Powell, Mystery Man of the Conspiracy" by Betty J. Ownsbey Powell researcher gives biography of Lewis Thornton Powell (alias Paine), the assailant of Secretary of State Seward, — Jun 1980
	"The Florida Home of Lewis Powell (Paine)" by Richard Adicks — Jan/Mar 1985 (Correction)
	"The Lost Is Found" Powell's skull is found in a drawer at the Smithsonian Institute's Museum of Natural History. — Mar 1992
	"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Escape Plans of Lewis Thornton Powell (alias Paine). — Jan 1993
	"Dispelling the Myth of 'Poor Leena': The Selby-Leena Letters" by Betty J. Ownsbey Clarification of speculation on marriage and fatherhood. — Jun 1993
	"The Elusive Branson Sisters of Baltimore" by Betty J. Ownsbey Branson ties to Mr. Powell. — Nov 1994
	"Goes Home for Burial" by Betty J. Ownsbey Return of skull to family graveyard. — Jan 1995
	"Lewis Thornton Powell's Many Medical Problems" by Betty J. Ownsbey A report on the medical history of Seward's attacker. — Aug 1995
	"Points on Powell to Ponder — Apparel-wise" by Patrick Dunigan and Rick Smith Thoughts on the clothing Powell wore prior to and at his execution. — Nov 2009
	"Lewis Powell and the Seward Women" by Betty Ownsbey An account of how Powell treated the women in the Seward household during his ferocious attack. — Nov 2011
	"Why Lewis Powell's Pistol Failed to Fire: by Wesley Harris An explanation of why Powell's weapon misfired during the attack at Seward's home. — Nov 2011
	"And Now the Rest of the Story" by Betty J. Ownsbey Only the location of Powell's skull is known. The author traces his various burials and surmises where his remains lie. — Oct 2012
	"Those Elusive Branson Ladies, Again. Lewis Powell, the Seward Assassin, and his Baltimore Lady Loves" by Betty J. Ownsbey More about Mary Branson's relationship with Powell and her family history. — Jan 2013
	 "Powell and Herold: The Emperor Has No Clothes Part I – What Herold Did Not Do. Part II — What Herold Did Do" by John C. Fazio Did Herold accompany Powell to Seward's or Not? The author thinks not and enumerates facts supporting his contention. — Feb 2013

PREDICTIONS	"The World Did Not End in 1843 — or 1844" From <u>The Fabulous Forties</u> by Meade Minnigerode Doomsday predictions during the Victorian era. — Nov 1987
PRESIDENTIAL SUCCESSION	I "Line of Succession" A history lesson on who would have become President if Lincoln and Johnson had been assassinated. — Nov 1982
	"Senator Atchison & Presidential Succession" by James O. Hall — Jul 1991
	"Further Thoughts on Presidential Succession" by James E.T. Lange & Katherine DeWitt, Jr. — Sep 1991
	Clarification by James O. Hall on 1865 rule. — Jan 1997
	"The Lincoln Assassination — An Intelligence Failure?" by Richard Willing Discussion of whether or not information gathered from Confederate sources on April 4 & 10 would have impacted the April 15 assassination and why Secretary of State Seward was included in the assassination plan. — Jun 2016
	"Lafayette S. Foster: A Connecticut Enigma" by Robert G. Wick Information on the life of Lafayette S. Foster, President Temp of the Senate. Foster would have become 'acting' President if Vice President Andrew Johnson had not taken his oath of office by April 14, 1865. — Apr 2019
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly
	"A Petition to the President" Re: martial law imposed on Maryland — Feb 2003
	"Prince George's in the Past Lane, The 1800s: a Century of Change" — Jul 2007
	"A Native Son of Prince George's County" Courtesy of <u>www.mapleleafshipwreck.com</u> A biographical sketch of Signal Corps Captain Bryan who successfully blew up the steamboat Maple Leaf making it the first torpedo casualty of the Civil War. — May 2013
PRINCE OF WALES (PRINCE	ALBERT) "The Prince of Wales in America, 1860" by Bob Allen Article on the visit of Prince Albert (future King Edward VII of England) to the U.S. in 1860. — Nov 2019
QUANTRILL, WILLIAM CLAR	KE "The Saga of Quantrill's Bones, or Quantrill on Ice" by Joan Chaconas Information about William Clarke Quantrill, captain of a guerrilla band of cutthroats in the Confederate Army. His skull was not buried initially with the rest of his bones. Two casts of the skull were made with one residing at Kent State University and the other at the Dover Carriage House Museum in Dover, Ohio. Since the skull cast was made of wax, it is kept in a refrigerator. — Aug 2018
QUEEN, MARY E. WILDMAN	"Tracking Down Mary Elizabeth Wildman Queen" A letter from Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal. — Dec 1986
QUEEN VICTORIA	The Monarch in mourning. Reprinted from Life in the Midst of Death: A Victorian Manual for Mourning by Holly Majka. — Sep 1997
QUEEN, WILLIAM	An Encounter with John Wilkes Booth — Dr. R. Mudd — Feb 1989
QUESENBERRY, ELIZABETH	ROUSBY "Elizabeth Rousby Quesenberry and the Escape of Lincoln's Assassin" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III and William L. Richter — Sep 2008
RATH, COL. CHRISTIAN	Account of Execution — Mar 1988
	Interview — Aug 1988
RATHBONE, MAJOR HENRY	See also: HARRIS, CLARA H.
	"The Rathbone Connection" by Frank W. Rathbun Interesting ties between the Rathbone family and the Lincolns. — Jul 1982
	"Rathbones Uncovered" by Eva Lennartz A report on the lives, tragedy, and burial site of Henry and Clara Rathbone. — Sep 2013

Page 49 of 74 (1977-2022)

	Six Degrees of Separation: "Worth Noting" by William P. Binzel List some "Firsts" in Congress and some information on the Rathbone family. — Sep 2018
RESEARCH IN CIVIL WAR	Second Group 393 by James O. Hall — Jun 1989
REWARD MONEY	"The Reward Money and Its Current Value" by Michael W. Kauffman — Jun 1997
REWARDS, WAR DEPARTME	NT "Were The War Department Rewards Ever Paid?" by Steven G. Miller When, to whom, how. — Feb 1994; Nov/Dec 2022
RICE, THOMAS DARTMOUTH (JIM CROW)	Six Degrees of Separation: "From Jim Crow to American Cousin" History of the term "Jim Crow" and the actor Thomas Dartmouth ("Daddy") Rice who did comedic portrayals of the minstrel character Jim Crow who sang and danced to a slave tune called <i>Jump Jim Crow</i> . A child actor (Joseph Jefferson) copied him in black face. Jefferson later was Asa Trenchard in "American Cousin" (not the show Lincoln attended on April 14, 1865). — Sep 2018
RICH HILL	See also: COX, RICHARD SMITH
	"A History of Rich Hill" by Dave Taylor Information on Rich Hill, the home of Samuel Cox. — Jan 2014
RIDGELY. MARGARET E.	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Description of the relationship between neighbors: Margaret E. Ridgely and Mary Surratt, including Mrs. Ridgely's view of Mrs. Surratt's relationship to the assassination of President Lincoln. —Jul 2018
RISVOLD, FLOYD	"Remembering a Lincoln Assassination Collector" by Richard Sloan A tribute to the noted collector and editor of Weichmann's manuscript. — Mar 2010
RITTER, CHRIS	"The Talespinner and the Witness" by Erick Ewald Authenticity of his Booth escape theory. — Mar 1993
ROBINSON, GEORGE FOSTE	R See also: SEWARD FAMILY and SEWARD, WILLIAM H.
	"George Foster Robinson (August 13, 1832 – August 16, 1907) by John E. Elliot and Barry M. Cauchon An account of the soldier-nurse whose heroic actions saved Seward's life. — Oct 2010
	"Mr. Seward's Orderly" by Blaine V. Homes Information on George Foster Robinson who was attending Secretary Seward and his account of Lewis Powell's attack. — Feb 2014
RUGGLES, MORTIMER B.	"Confederate Grave Discovered In Long Island" reprinted from the online newsletter of the Archibald Gracie Camp, Sons of Confederate Veterans Obituary of Ruggles and marking of his grave more than 100 years after his death. — – Nov 2010
ST. LAWRENCE HALL	Note on Confederate gathering place in Montreal whose register lists Booth, Surratt, Clay, Slater, etc. — Aug 1997
ST. PETER'S CATHOLIC CHU	RCH Information on the 1860 dedication. — Jul 1993
SANDERS, GEORGE N.	Revolutionist charged with complicity in Lincoln assassination – R.A. Haines — Sep/Oct 1988
	"George N. Sanders: A Professional Revolutionary" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III and William Richter Sanders was a revolutionary on many fronts as some of his exploits before and during the Civil War prove. — Feb 2012

SECRET SERVICE	Visit at Surratt Tavern by S.G. Miller — Jun 1990
	"John Kennedy saved the Life of President-elect Abraham Lincoln and Abraham Lincoln saved the Life of President-elect John Kennedy" by Clark Larsen List of Lincoln-Kennedy trivia, couplets, trivia, and similes. Letters by John Kennedy and Charles P. Stone on the Baltimore Plot and Kennedy's part in saving Lincoln. Lincoln's establishment of the Secret Service which saved Kennedy in 1960 from Richard P. Pavlick. — Feb 2015
	"The Secret Service That Saved Lincoln and the Ones that Didn't." by Clark Larsen Description of failed plots to Kill Lincoln. — Feb 2015
SEMUS, RACHEL/HAWKINS,	ELIZA "Who was Aunt Rachel?" by Julia Cowdery Information about an enslaved member of the Surratt household who testified at both the trial of Mrs. Surratt and her son, John. — Feb 2011
SEWARD FAMILY	See also: ROBINSON, GEORGE FOSTER
	"Fanny Seward's Recollections of the Night of Horror" Contributed by Steven G. Miller Details of an interview published in the <i>Chicago Daily Tribune</i> , Nov. 23, 1873. — Aug 2008
	"An Interesting Tidbit on the Seward Family" Little-known adopted daughter in the Seward family. — Aug 2008
SEWARD, WILLIAM H.	See also: ROBINSON, GEORGE FOSTER
	"Assassination Attempt" by John C. Brennan — Jan/May 1987
	Family photo album by Edward Steers, Jr. — Nov 1988
	Stabbing Of by W. Burke — Sep 1990
	"In a Drugged State" by Blaine Houmes A discussion of opiates that may have caused Seward's "dream-like state" during Powell's attack. — Apr 2012
	"The Lincoln Assassination – An Intelligence Failure?" by Richard Willing Discussion of whether or not information gathered from Confederate sources on April 4 & 10 would have impacted the April 15 assassination and why Secretary of State Seward was included in the assassination plan. — Jun 2016
SHAW, JOSEPH	"The Murder of Joseph Shaw" by Bob Allen History of Joseph Shaw, Carroll County Maryland "Carroll County Democrat" newspaper editor, and his editorial about Lincoln being worse than Vice President Andrew Johnson as President. — Apr 2015
SHENANDOAH VALLEY	 "General Sheridan's Plunder of the Shenandoah Valley" Excerpted from Lincoln's Spies by Douglas Waller Details of the Shenandoah Valley items destroyed by General Sherman in 1865. — Oct 2019
SHERIDAN, GENERAL PHILIP	 "General Sheridan's Plunder of the Shenandoah Valley" Excerpted from Lincoln's Spies by Douglas Waller Details of the Shenandoah Valley items destroyed by General Sherman in 1865. — Oct 2019
SHERMAN, WILLIAM T.	"Food For Thought" General's comments on military law. — Apr 2000
"SIC SEMPER TYRANNIS"	"Sic Semper Terrible" by Edward Steers, Jr. Re: history of the phrase made famous by Booth. — Aug 1999
	"A Rebuttal" by Dierdre Barber Kincaid to Steers' article (Aug 1999). — Sep 1999
	Comments made to Kincaid's rebuttal (Sep 1999). — Nov 1999

SICKLES, GENERAL DAN	"Big, Bad Dan Sickles" by Joan Chaconas Information regarding General Dan Sickles' marriage and how it led to his murdering Philip Barton Key, son of Francis Scott Key. — Nov 2018
	Part II – Sickles anecdote — Excerpt from <u>http://civilwardailygazette.com</u> An encounter of Agnes Elisabeth Winona Leclerc Joy (a.k.a. Princess Salm-Salm, wife of Prussian Prince Felix Salm-Salm, a colonel in a New York regiment) with President Lincoln and Mrs. Lincoln's reaction. — Nov 2018
SIGNAL SYSTEM, CONFEDE	RATE "The Confederate Signal System in the Northern Neck of Virginia" by William A. Tidwell Focuses on line from Cawood camp at Mathias Point to Milford, Virginia. — Feb 1995
SLATER, SARAH	See also: HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS); ESPIONAGE
	"The Saga of Sarah Slater" by James O. Hall — Jan/Feb 1982
	"Some Thoughts on Sarah Slater" by John Stanton — Feb 2007
	"Anne Olivia Floyd: 1826-1905" by John Stanton Confederate agent sometimes mistaken for Sarah Slater. — Jun 2008
	"Attention Sarah Slater Seekers" by John F. Stanton A request for help finding a connection between Sarah and A. Reynaud in the St. Lawrence Hall register. — Sep 2010
	"A Mystery No Longer: 'The Lady in the Veil' (Con't.)" by John F. Stanton Additional research into the life of the mysterious spy who carried most of her secrets to the grave. — Aug. 2011
	"A Mystery No Longer: 'The Lady In The Veil' (Conclusion)" by John F. Stanton The second part of the story about the elusive Confederate courier and spy. (First part — Aug 2011) — Oct 2011
	"The Last Years of Sarah Slater" by Susan Higginbotham Information about the life of Sarah Slater from 1865 to her death in 1920. — Dec 2015
	"Some Clarifications on a Recent Article" by John Stanton Clarification of some information in the December 2015 <i>Courier</i> article on Sarah Slater by Susan Higginbotham. — Mar 2016
SLAVERY	See also: AFRICAN AMERICANS
	"The Convention of Maryland Slaveholders" by Edward Steers, Jr. A report on a little-studied affair in 1859 Maryland politics. — Oct 1996
	Surratts as slave owners. See: "President's Message" — May 2007
	"Was the Booth Farm Used to Help Escaped Slaves" by Tom Fink, President of the Junius B. Booth Society Richard Booth, John Wilkes Booth's father, efforts to help escaped slaves. — Jul 2014
	 "Charles County's Union Occupation" by Rick Barram Article reprinted from the Historical Society of Charles County, Inc. January 2015 newsletter. Describes the union efforts to stop information and Confederate shipments across the Potomac River and some Union authorities desire to criminalize returning runaway slaves. — Sep 2015
	"Drastic Measures to Find Freedom" by Laurie Verge Information about two slave revolts that happened very near the Surratt Tavern's land: (1) Poplar Neck and the Slave Conspiracy of 1739; (2) Insurrection of 1845. — May 2016

	"The Saga of the Pearl" by Joan Chaconas Background information about the Pearl, a ship which failed in its 1848 attempt to carry slaves from Washington/Georgetown to a wharf at Potomac River to freedom and general information about slavery from 1848 to 1913. — May 2016; Jan/Feb 2022
	"Free at Last, Lord, Free at Last" by Laurie Verge Description of Juneteenth and its origins including the November 1, 1864 change of the Maryland state constitution freeing slaves in Maryland. — Jun 2016
	"A Clarification" provided by Jill Mitchell Clarified Table of County-by-County Vote of Marylanders voting for/against 1864 state constitution abolishing slavery in the article "Free at Last, Lord, Free at Last" (June 2016). — Jul 2016
	"Freedom Began Here: The Christiana Riot" by Edward Steers, Jr. Modified from an article that appeared in <i>North & South</i> , vol.1, no. 4. Description of a slave rebellion in Christiana, Pennsylvania and the subsequent U.S. government trial of the whites involved for treason. The jury returned a verdict of not guilty for all the defendants. — Jan 2017
	"Destination: Washington City" by Joan L. Chaconas Description of life in Washington in the 1800s and 1900s, specifically what it was like to be black and living in Washington. — Jul 2017
	"Insuring Slaves' Lives" Reprinted from <i>The Dispatch</i> the monthly newsletter of The Civil War Round Table of New York, Inc. This article originally appeared in the <i>New York Times</i> of December 12, 2016 and was contributed by Rachael L. Swarns Description of how various insurance companies insured slaves. — Jul 2017
	"Did Slavery Really Cause The Civil War?" by William L. Richter A look into whether or not the prominent view that slavery was the cause of the Civil War – Other reasons like "free trade" and the Northern tariff-based industrial economy are discussed. — Jan 2020
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Origin of the term "Underground Railroad". — Feb 2020
	"Letter to the Editor" from Richard Willing Comments on the article: "Did Slavery Really Cause the Civil War?" by William L. Richter in the January 2020 Courier. – May/Jun 2020
SMOOT, RICHARD M.	"Let's Consider Mr. Smoot" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal Mrs. Trindal's thoughts about the truthfulness of Mr. Smooth's account of his participation in the plot against President Lincoln. — May 2011
	"Mr. Berry's Rebuttal to Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal article (May 2011) concerning Richard M. Smooth" by Randal Berry. — May 2011
SPANGLER, EDMAN	See also: FORT JEFFERSON and CONSPIRATORS
	"A Letter from Spangler" Contributed by Catherine Pierce — Apr 1982
	"Letter from Dry Tortugas Island" Reprint of Spangler Letter from the <i>Aledo Illinois Weekly</i> . — Aug 1985
	"From the Mailbox" Information about the discovery of the letter. — Nov 1985
	"Spangler Grave" Permission granted to place marker. — Dec 1985
	"New Light Cast on Two 1865 Letters" by John C. Brennan — Oct 1986
	"Edman Spangler: A Life Rediscovered" by Michael W. Kauffman — Nov 1986; Mar/Apr 2022

SPECIAL ORDERS OF CONFI	 "Revisiting the Case of Ned Spangler in Light of a General Lew Wallace Letter" by Michael Vane Discussion of whether Ned Spangler was found guilty because he assisted in the escape of John Wilkes Booth — not because he was guilty of conspiracy. This is based on a June 26, 1865 letter of General Lew Wallace, one of the trial commissioners. — May 2018 Spangler's Statement Reprinted from <i>The Evening Telegraph</i> (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania), June 24, 1869 Questions arose about who really wrote the statement's article—Spangler or a ghost writer—after the article was published. Article from <i>The Evening Star</i>, June 26, 1869, attempted to answer this question. — Mar/Apr 2022 EDERATE ARMY
SPIRITUALISM	"Thoughts from the Beyond" by Michael Musick
SFIRTIOALISM	Regarding Lincoln's supposed afterlife as reported on June 8, 1865 by a "medium." – — Jul 1999
STANTON, EDWIN M.	See also: EISENSCHIML, OTTO
	"Mr. Stanton's Conscience" Reprint of article from <i>Marlbro' Gazette</i> of 1885 quoting Col. William P. Wood, friend of the Secretary of War — Aug 1981
	"A Case of Paranoia?" Contributed by the Rev. Robert L. Keesler Information suggesting Stanton feared attempts on his life following the Lincoln assassination. — Oct 1983
	"All the News That's Fit to Clip" by Terry Alford — Feb 1984
	"A Different Opinion" by Robert L. Mills Refused to allow Eckert to accompany Lincoln. — Jan 1993
	"Response to Mr. Mills" by William Hanchett Correct analysis of 1867 testimony re: Eckert. (Re: Article by R. Mills, Jan 1993) — Feb 1993
	"When Did Stanton Know John Wilkes Booth was the Assassin?" by Len Guttridge — Jan 2000
	"The Mystery of April 14, 1865: Lincoln, Stanton, Eckert" by John F. Stanton An explanation of Stanton's refusal to allow Eckert to attend the theater with Lincoln. — Jul 2010
	"A Trip with Lincoln, Chase and Stanton" by Egbert L. Viele Reprinted from Scribner's Monthly, Volume XVI, Number 6 (October 1878) — Edited by William P. Binzel Trip abroad the Miami on the Potomac River in May 1862 to Fort Monroe. — Jan 2015
	"Lincoln in the Telegraph Office on April 14, 1865" by William P. Binzel Discussion of whether or not Lincoln was in the Telegraph Office and whether or not he asked Stanton to have Major Eckert accompany him as his guard. This article contains David Homer Bates' account of the events in the Telegraph Office and questions about its accuracy. — Jul 2016
STRATTON, CHARLES (GENERAL TOM THUMB)	"Mr. Charles Stratton weds Miss Lavinia Warren" — From <u>www.history.net.com</u> Details of the wedding of Charles Stratton (General Tom Thumb of P.T. Barnum fame and a distant cousin of Barnum) and some information of their married life including information on meeting President Lincoln and the First Lady. – Jun 2018
STRINGFELLOW, BENJAMIN	FRANKLIN "Could It Have Been Mrs. Surratt?" by Laurie Verge Subject mentions leaving city with a "guide" who might have been Mrs. Surratt. — Sep 1999

STUART, DR. RICHARD	"Two Pages from Booth's Diary: Dr. Richard H. Stuart Meets John Wilkes Booth" by James O. Hall Notes sent to Stuart regarding inhospitable greeting. — Aug 1996
	"The Plot, The Collection of Evidence" A newspaper account of the cavalry unit that captured Bainbridge and Ruggles and arrested Dr. Stewart [sic Stuart]. Reprinted from <i>Constitutional Union</i> , Washington, DC. May 9, 1865. Found on www.lincolnassassination.com. — Mar 2011
	"The Little Coincidences of History" by Laurie verge List of coincidences dealing with George H. Calvert, Mary E. Surratt, Dr. Richard Stuart, Riversdale, Popular Hill on His Lordship's Kindness, Cleydael, John Nothey. — Nov 2019
SULTANA	"That Other April Tragedy" by Joan L. Chaconas The sinking of the steamer Sultana and the death of over 2,000 released prisoners of war in one 1865 explosion. — May 1977; Jan/Feb 2022
SURRATT, ANNA E.	See also: TONRY, DR. REGINALD
	"Marriage of Miss Annie Surratt" 1869 item donated by Percy E. Martin. — Feb 1979; Jul/Aug 2020
	"Mrs. Surratt's Daughter Dead" 1904 obituary from Baltimore paper contributed by John C. Brennan. — Feb 1979; Jul/Aug 2020
	"Anna D. Tonry Burial" Church records sent by member Richard Hasson. — Feb 1979
	Three Articles from the "Evening Star" newspaper of 1865 Contributed by Raymond Martin. Article "Miss Surratt" mentions how Annie Surratt dealt with her Mother's execution. – – Apr 1981; Jul/Aug 2020
	"The Plight of Anna Surratt" by Timothy Cwiek An insight into the suffering of Mary Surratt's only daughter. — Oct 1981
	"Miss Annie Surratt — Sympathy for Her" Submitted by Joseph George, Jr. <i>Chicago Times</i> article. — Mar 1985; Jul/Aug 2020
	"Marriage of Miss Annie E. Surratt" Submitted by Joseph George, Jr. Article from the <i>Washington Republican of Yesterday</i> . — Mar 1985
	"An Update on Mary Surratt and Her Offspring, Anna and Isaac" by Alfred Isacsson — May 1986
	"The Belmont Chronicle, July 8, 1880. Mrs. Surratt's Death—What Her Daughter Has to Say of Hancock's Connection with It" from the <i>Baltimore American</i> courtesy of Betty J. Ownsbey An interview with Anna and her husband regarding Gen. Hancock's conduct towards
	Mrs. Surratt. It gives the impression that much of what was reported about the General's actions may have been false. — Jul 2013
	Some Interesting Tidbits submitted by Jim Woodall Information about Anna Surratt's settlement of her mother's estate, Mary Surratt's spiritual advisors, and John Holohan whose family boarded with Mary Surratt. — Feb 2016

	 "Lincoln's Assassination—Funeral of the Five Conspirators After the Execution" A clipping from a bound scrapbook belonging to G.A. Townsend (Famous period journalist GATH) and found in the Library of Congress Manuscript Division— updated, but from the <i>Boston Traveler</i> Description of the conspirators bodies when President Johnson issued an order permitting Christian burial of the bodies—Booth, Mrs. Surratt, Atzerodt, Payne (Powell), and Harold. Includes information of President Johnson's response to the question: "Would he have pardoned Mrs. Surratt if he had talked with her daughter? No". — May 2018
SURRATT BOARDING HOUSE	 Three Articles from the "Evening Star" newspaper of 1865 Contributed by Raymond Martin. Article "The Surratt House" mentions the false rumor that Mrs. Surratt's body would be brought to the house. — Apr 1981; Jul/Aug 2020
	"A Visit to the Surratt boarding house in Washington, D.C." by Harold O. Wang One of the few people allowed inside the H Street house gives a guided tour of the site. — Aug 1982; Sep/Oct 2021
	"Why Was Mrs. Surratt's Home Raided on the Night of April 14-15, 1865?" by James O. Hall Details about a tip that Booth and Herald might be found in the house. — Jul 1983; Sep/Oct 2021
	Several tidbits related to the question "Is Mrs. Surratt's House Haunted?" — Apr 1984; Sep/Oct 2021
	"A Follow-up" Submitted by Joseph E. George Follow-up to an article in the September 2004 Surratt Courier. — Jan 2005; Sep/Oct 2021
	"Who Lived on H Street?" by Helen Thomson Information about various well-known residents who lived near the Boarding House — Jan 1986
	Boarding house by Joan L. Chaconas — Jul 1988; Sep/Oct 2021
	"Some Tidbits" 12/26/1926 <i>Washington Herald</i> article on 604 H Street Home. — Apr 1996; Sep/Oct 2021
	Story from 1929 newspaper article re: prohibition raid. — Feb 1999
	"A Follow Up…" Submitted by Joseph E. George — Jan 2005
	"That Was a Night of Horrors" by Randal Berry Some possible explanations why detectives came to the boarding house so quickly after the assassination. — Oct 2009
	"A Letter to the Editor" written by Guy W. Moore Response to the article by Randal Berry in the Oct. 2009 issue. — Nov 2009
	 "541 or 605 H Street???" by Joan Chaconas How improvements to the city in the last half of the 19th century resulted in a change of number for the Surratt boarding house. — Jun 2012 "President's Message" by Louise Oertly 'Surratt Boardinghouse Plaque Unveiled' at 604 H Street in Washington, D.C. on February 8, 1981. — Sep/Oct 2021
SURRATT CHILDREN	"What Happened to the Surratt Children" — Aug 2007
	Carman Cumming's correction to August 2007 article on Surratt children. — Oct 2007
SURRATT FAMILY	"A Bit of Trivia" Some little known items concerning the Surratts. — Aug 1980
	"From Whence Cometh Surratt?" The Background of the Surratts excerpted from the family genealogy prepared by Norman and Laura Sarratt. — Nov 1980

Page 56 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"Surratt Dies at Point Lookout" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal North Carolina Surratt on list of dead. — Nov 1984
	"The Surratt Family Mill" Submitted by Joan V. Bragdon Article about changes in the site from <i>The Star.</i> — Aug 1985
	John H. Surratt, Jr. family. Contributed by Rick Smith — Oct 2004
SURRATT, GORRELL W.	Clarification on Civil War military service provided by W.E. Chesson. — Jan 1993
SURRATT HOMES	"The Surratt Mill" excerpted from 1912 <i>Evening Star</i> A description of the first home of newly-weds, John and Mary Surratt. — Jan 1979
SURRATT HOUSE/TAVERN	See also: LLOYD, JOHN M.
	"A Tourist Attraction" Courtesy of Virginia O'Briant Article from the <i>Washington Star</i> of August 1965
	"Mary Surratt House Restoration Story" by Thomas S. Gwynn, Jr. An account by the chairman of the restoration group. — May 1977
	"The 1850's Parlor" by Doris Van Swaringen A look at furnishings at Surratt House. — Mar 1978
	"The Surratt Tavern, A Confederate 'Safe House'?" by David W. Gaddy A comment on information discovered by Erick Davis. — Apr 1979
	"The Surratt Tavern Public Rooms" by Doris Van Swaringen — Sep 1979
	"The Private Dining Room of Mary Surratt" by Doris Van Swaringen Doris guides our readers through the antiques in the family dining room. — Jun 1980
	"Upstairs at the Surratt House" by Doris Van Swaringen — Nov 1980
	"Surratt Tavern, Confederate Safe House" by James O. Hall — Jan 1982
	"Tavern" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jun 1988
	"Property Sold" 12/2/1892 news item regarding sale of Surratt property. — Apr 1996
	"The Move That Never Happened, Was It a Near Miss for the Surratt Tavern?" by Steven G. Miller — May 2007
	"Evening Star: W.D. Wallach, Editor and Proprietor Visit to Surrattsville" Newspaper article from August 1865 concerning a visit to the Surratt Tavern and conversations with Lloyd and local residents. — Jul 2013
	"A Time for Reminiscing" History of the ownership of the Surratt Tavern. — May 2016
	Six Degrees of Separation: "Losers in a Family Feud" Excerpted from the files of the Prince George's County, Maryland, Historic Preservation Commission Information about Jeremiah Townshend, the carpenter who built the Surratt House in 1852. — Sep 2018
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information about what transpired during the time of the burning down of the house around 1851 until the rebuilt hose was ready to be occupied in 1853. — Mar 2020
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly " <i>The Surratt House for Chicago</i> " From: December 9, 1892, <i>Maryland Independent</i> on page 2 Article on an offer for the Surratt House and land which never materialized. — Jul/Aug 2021
SURRATT, ISAAC DOUGLAS	"Mrs. Surratt's Other Son" by Laurie Verge A look at Mary's first-born, Isaac Douglas Surratt. — Aug 1977
	"An Update on Mary Surratt and Her Offspring, Anna and Isaac" by Alfred Isacsson — May 1986

"Where Was Isaac?" by Laurie Verge — Jul 1986 "The Forgotten Son" — Aug 2006 "Isaac in Texas—A theoretical Look at the Other Surratt" by Joseph E. "Rick" Smith, III and William L. Richter - Nov 2008 Six Degrees of Separation: "From Seasoning to Sailing" Historic information about the Old Bay line (nickname of the Baltimore Steam Packet Company), an overnight passenger steamer line between Baltimore and Norfolk. Isaac and John Surratt, Jr., worked for them after the Civil War. The Old Bay Line ceased operations in 1962. It provided maritime shipping and naval support to the Allies during WWII. Includes the history and origin of the name Old Bay Seasoning. -- Sep 2018 SURRATT, JOHN H., JR. "Bell's Letters" by Dr. William H. Seaman Correspondence between John Surratt, Jr. and his cousin, Bell Seaman. — Mar 1978 "John Surratt, Jr. Speaks at Cooper Institute" Edward Steers, Jr., attempts to prove to doubting researchers that this speech took place in 1870. --- Nov 1979 "Pilgrim Interview with John H. Surratt, Jr." A little-known news article of 1885 uncovered by John C. Brennan. — Jul 1981 "More on John H. Surratt, Jr." by Richard Hasson Notes on his death. — Aug 1981 "Death Ends Long Illness and Eventful Career" Baltimore Sun article of April 22, 1916 giving the obituary of John H. Surratt, Jr. — Nov 1981 "More on that Surratt Picture" by the Rev. Robert L. Keesler Evidence to show a photo previously thought to be Isaac Douglas Surratt is an early photograph of John H. Surratt, Jr. — Jun 1983 "Note on the Education of Louis J. Weichmann and John H. Surratt" by John C. Brennan — Jan 1986 "Trial" by Alfred Isacsson --- May, Aug 1987 Vatican archives by Alfred Isacsson — Oct 1987 Recollection of a visit by Richard E. Sloan --- Mar 1988 Account of trial by Joan L. Chaconas — Sep 1988 "Trial" by Joan L. Chaconas — Jul 1989 Military Records by Alfred Isacsson — May 1990 "Escape Of" by James O. Hall — Aug 1990 "The Three Indictments of John Harrison Surratt, Jr." by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. The outcome of John Surratt's 1867 trial. — Jan 1992 "Just Like Al Capone" by Betty J. Ownsbey Gregory from the Richmond Daily Enguirer for January 3, 1871 Arrest of John Surratt, Jr. for failure to pay his tobacco dealer's license fee. --- Jul 1992 "John Surratt, The Assassination, Flight, Capture, and Trial" by Alfred Isacsson — Jul 1993 "Some Points Concerning..." by Alfred Isacsson Education of Mrs. Surratt's youngest child. — Aug 1995

- "The Gift of John Harrison Surratt, Jr." by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Explanation of the legalities of John signing over his property interests to his mother in January of 1865. — Sep 1995
- "Cardinal Antonelli and Rufus King Two Men Against John Surratt" by Jan Rychlik Concerns young Surratt's sojourn in Italy. — Nov 1998

"Caught on the Net..." Article from 1866 *Alexandria Gazette* [VA] re: capture of subject found on the Internet. — Feb 1999

"The Case of John Harrison Surratt, Jr." by The Hon. John F. Doyle — Mar 2000

"A Clarification" to a point in the Mar 2000 article by The Hon. John F. Doyle. - Apr 2000

"President's Message" by Mary Kauffman — Aug 2000

"Job Wanted" 1863 letter to Stanton from Surratt located. — Aug 2000

"The Strange and Bizarre Actions by the U.S. Government in the Reluctant Capture of John H. Surratt" by Robert Scheuermann — Apr 2004

"An Interesting Detail" Contributed by Rick Smith 1880 Baltimore census pertaining to John H. Surratt, Jr. family — Oct 2004

"Henri Beaumont De Sainte Marie" by Alfred Isacsson — Mar 2005

"John Surratt's Trial as Seen by the Eyes of the New York Times" by Alfred Isacsson — May 2005

"John H. Surratt's Lectures as Viewed by Mark Twain," Contributed by Steven G. Miller – – May 2007

"The Trial of John H. Surratt" by Andrew Jampoler

Account of the trial held in the summer of 1867 which resulted in a hung jury. — Mar 2009

"John Surratt, the Last Lincoln Conspirator and the United States Navy" by Andrew Jampoler

Account of how the USS Swatara brought Surratt back to Washington for trial. — Sep 2009

"Reflection on the Diplomatic Front – 1865"

Excerpt from materials on Surratt donated from the files of Fr. Isacsson. — Sep 2009

"When in Rome Check the Archives" by Alfred Isacsson The four Roman archives that might contain information on John Surratt, Jr. — May 2010

"Period Thoughts on John Surratt's capture" courtesy of Dr. Terry Alford An account from an unknown newspaper of how John Surratt was presumed guilty before his trial. It warns that news of his capture might be a hoax and anyone resembling him should alter their appearance. — Nov 2013

"The Conspiracy Indictment of John H. Surratt, Jr." by Michael Schein The three count indictment of John Surratt, Jr. is described and possible reasons given as to why Surratt was not convicted. — Aug 2015

Six Degrees of Separation: "From Seasoning to Sailing"
 Historic information about the Old Bay line (nickname of the Baltimore Steam Packet Company), an overnight passenger steamer line between Baltimore and Norfolk.
 Isaac and John Surratt, Jr., worked for them after the Civil War. The Old Bay Line ceased operations in 1962. It provided maritime shipping and naval support to the Allies during WWII. Includes the history and origin of the name Old Bay Seasoning. – – Sep 2018

	"That Time That Canandaigua Had a Spy in Its Midst – Was John H. Surratt, Jr. in on the plot to kill Abraham Lincoln?" by James Anderson Reprinted from the May 29, 2015 issue of <i>Rochester Democrat & Chronicle</i> Account of the time John H. Surratt, Jr. spent at the stopover of Canandaigua, NY during his trip from Richmond, VA to the Confederate Canadian headquarters in Montreal, Canada when the assassination of Lincoln happened. — Jan 2019
SURRATT, JOHN H., SR.	"Respected Deadbeat" by J. Walsh — Apr 1989
SURRATT, MARY E.	See also: HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS); SURRATT, ANNA E.; and CONSPIRATORS
	"Why Didn't Mrs. Surratt Take the Stand in Her Own Defense" by John C. Brennan The legal answer to this question. — Aug 1978
	"Food for Thought" by Joan L. Chaconas Would Mary have fared better under a civil court in Washington? — Feb 1979
	"Descendants of Mary Surratt" by Ellen Hart — Mar 1979
	"Further Research" by Phyllis Cox Genealogical fun about Mary's family. — Oct 1979
	"Request for Mrs. Surratt's Body Found" by Arthur F. Loux A note from Anna to President Andrew Johnson written in 1869. — Sep 1980; Jul/Aug 2020
	Three Articles from the "Evening Star" newspaper of 1865 Contributed by Raymond Martin.
	Article "Mrs. Surratt" mentions a free and unconditional pardon for herself and son if she would point out the road taken by Booth. — Apr 1981; Jul/Aug 2020
	"A Portrait of Mary E. Surratt" by Laurie Verge — May 1981
	"Researching <u>The Case of Mrs. Surratt</u> 30 Years Ago" by Guy Moore — Jun 1982
	"Two Marys" by Timothy Cwiek Comparing Mary Surratt to Mary Lincoln. — Aug 1982
	"Rare Relic of Lincoln Tragedy" Contributed by Dr. Constance Head Unidentified news article from turn-of-the-century on Surratt memorabilia. — Oct 1982
	March 1, 1869 newspaper article from <i>The National Republican</i> mentioning that the trustees of Mount Olivet cemetery donated the lot in which Mrs. Surratt was buried. — Jan 1983
	The Surratt Tombstone" by Laurie Verge History of the original tombstone on Mary Surratt's grave. — Jan 1983; Apr 2009; Jul/Aug 2020
	"Historic Document Burned" Contributed by James O. Hall Newspaper article on the destruction of the supposed warrant for Mrs. Surratt's arrest. — May 1983
	"Why Was Mrs. Surratt's Home Raided on the Night of April 14-15, 1865?" by James O. Hall — Jul 1983
	Correspondence between John P. Brophy, Surratt supporter, and James Croggon, newspaper reporter attesting to Mary Surratt's innocence. Contributed by James O. Hall — Oct 1983
	"An Interesting Look at Mrs. Surratt's Guilt or Innocence" by Frank S. Russo An opinion from the Catholic viewpoint. — Mar 1984
	"Is Mrs. Surratt's House Haunted?" Undated newspaper article found in a Library of Congress file. — Apr 1984
	"The Other Boardinghouse Residents" by James O. Hall — May 1984
	"The Contents of Mrs. Surratt's Pockets" by Richard E. Sloan — Sep 1984
	$P_{0,0} = 60 \text{ of } 74 (1077, 2022)$

Page 60 of 74 (1977-2022)

"Emma or Eliza" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal Concerns the note purported to have been written by Mrs. Surratt on the day of her execution. — Jan 1985
"Efforts to Secure Mrs. Surratt's Corpse for a Christian Burial" Submitted by Joseph George, Jr.; Jul/Aug 2020 Article reprinted from the Washington Constitutional Union. — Mar 1985
"Remains of Mrs. Surratt" Submitted by Joseph George, Jr. Article from <i>The Press</i> , Philadelphia, dealing with President Johnson's consent to release Mrs. Surratt's body for re-internment. — Mar 1985; Jul/Aug 2020
"Removal of the Remains of Mrs. Surratt and Their Internment at Mt. Olivet Cemetery" Submitted by Joseph George, Jr. Article from <i>The Star</i> describing the proceedings. — Mar 1985; Jul/Aug 2020
"The Clemency Plea Debate" — May 1986
"A Personal Description of Mrs. Surratt" From an article by Rev. Dr. G.H. Nadal written at the time of the trial. — May 1986
"Mary E. Surratt Speaks: Why Don't We Listen?" A letter from Guy W. Moore concerning her innocence. — Jul 1986
"Guilt or Innocence" by Alfred Isacsson — Sep 1986
"Emma or Eliza or Eliza" by Laurie Verge Who was Mrs. Surratt's last note intended for? — Sep 1986
"A Forgery" by John C. Brennan An explanation that the last note of Mrs. Surratt may have been forged. — Dec 1986
Relic by Dr. Constance Head — Mar 1987
Media coverage by Joan L. Chaconas — Dec 1987
Legal fees by Dr. J. George — Jan 1988
Last Note by G.W. Moore — Aug 1988
Letters to Father Finotti by Michael W. Kauffman — Oct 1988
Case Malpractice by Katherine DeWitt, Jr. & James E.T. Lange — Jul 1990
Mercy Recommendation by James O. Hall — Aug 1990
"Support at the Last: The Efforts of John P. Brophy" Courtesy of Joseph George, Jr. Apr 1991
"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Surratt Society's position on her guilt or innocence. — Apr 1992
"When the Lives of Catherine Baxley and Marry Surratt Crossed" by Percy L. Martin Southern sympathizer in Old Capitol Prison. — Mar 1994
"Mrs. Surratt's Furniture" Contributed by John W. McGrain 1903 <i>Baltimore Sun</i> article on sale of same. — Nov 1994
"and the Warden of Old Capitol Prison" by Clark Larsen Role of William Wood. — Nov 1999
Role of William Wood. — Nov 1999
Role of William Wood. — Nov 1999 "From the Files" June 7, 1865 newspaper report on Mrs. Surratt. — Nov 1999
Role of William Wood. — Nov 1999 "From the Files" June 7, 1865 newspaper report on Mrs. Surratt. — Nov 1999 "Could It Have Been Mary?" Submitted by Dinah Faber — May 2002 "And Now Some Historical Trivia" Recipes for "beet tea" said to have been given to Mrs. Surratt during her

Page 61 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"Tying Up Some Correspondence" Submitted by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal The Marriage of Mary Surratt. — May 2003
	"The Two Men Who Held The Noose" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal — Jul 2003
	What happened to Mrs. Surratt's homes? — Apr 2004
	More History of Mrs. Surratt's Washington Boarding House. — Sep 2004
	"The Men Who Hanged Mary Surratt (The testimony of Weichmann & Lloyd)" by Frederick Hatch — Jun, Jul, Aug 2005
	"Some Damaging Evidence?" by Richard Mitchell Smoot From <u>The Unwritten History of the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln</u> — Jun 2005
	"A Portrait of Mary Elizabeth Surratt" by Laurie Verge Based on the research of James O. Hall — Mar 2006
	"The Spring of 1865" — Apr 2007
	"Mary Surratt and Victorian Womanhood" by Lindsey Horn Answers the questions of why Mrs. Surratt's execution was so shocking and how her role in society helped seal her fate. — Jul 2012
	Some Interesting Tidbits submitted by Jim Woodall Information about Anna Surratt's settlement of her mother's estate, Mary Surratt's spiritual advisors, and John Holohan whose family boarded with Mary Surratt. — Feb 2016
	"Mary, Grim, Grimm, and Grimmer" by Joan Chaconas How Mary Surratt probably raised her children and what her typical day was like. — Mar 2018
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Description of the relationship between neighbors: Margaret E. Ridgely and Mary Surratt, including Mrs. Ridgely's view of Mrs. Surratt's relationship to the assassination of President Lincoln. — Jul 2018
	"A Theater Review" by Richard Sloan Review of the Wandering Theatre Company's presentation of <i>The Trial of Mrs.</i> <i>Surratt</i> by Mr. Lanie Robertson in Manhattan, to include information about false and/or unsubstantiated information in the play. — Jul 2019
	"The Little Coincidences of History" by Laurie Verge List of coincidences dealing with George H. Calvert, Mary E. Surratt, Dr. Richard Stuart, Riversdale, Popular Hill on His Lordship's Kindness, Cleydael, John Nothey. — Nov 2019
	"Postscript on the Treatment of Mrs. Surratt While Incarcerated" by William P. Binzel Three letters mentioning Mrs. Surratt's treatment. – Jul/Aug 2020
SURRATT MUSEUM	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Road plans threaten Surratt House Museum. — Aug, Sep 1992
	"Road Update" — Feb, Mar, Apr, May, Jun, Aug, Oct 1993
	Of Note … Update of status of property adjacent to the museum and its incorporation into the grounds of the historic house. — Jul 2019
SURRATT SOCIETY	Purpose of the Society by Laurie Verge — Nov 1987
	Progress Report — Feb 1989
	Amendment to By-Laws Proposed — Dec 1989
	Purpose of by Laurie Verge — Oct 1990
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Proposed Changes to the By-Laws. — Jul 2019

	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly History of the title of the Surratt Society's Newsletter. — Mar/Apr 2021
SURRATTSVILLE	See also: CLINTON, MARYLAND
	"The Surratts' Neighbors" by Laurie Verge Surrattsville in the 1850's. — Apr 1977
	"Why Clinton" by Laurie Verge The unanswered question as to why Surrattsville was re-named. — Jun 1979
	Background on the name "Clinton" — "President's Message" by Louise Oertly Information on changing the name of Surrattsville to Clinton. — Sep 2019
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly <i>Syracuse Daily Courier and Union</i> , May 8, 1865, front page [Originally from <i>The New</i> <i>York World</i>] Excerpt from "An Army of Pursuers" article Information about a Mr. Roby who may have been the individual who became postmaster of Surrattsville after John Surratt, Jr. He is definitely from the same family. — Jan/Feb 2021
SWANN, OSWELL	"A Clarification" by James O. Hall An explanation of a misunderstanding about Oswell Swann whose path crossed that of Booth on the night of April 15, 1865 — Jun 1980
TALTAVUL, PEDRO (PETER)	"The Talented Saloon Keeper" Contributed by Maria Taltavul Information provided by a descendent about the life of the co-owner of the Star Saloon. — Aug. 2011
TANNER, CORPORAL JAMES	"Corporal James Tanner" by Nancy Griffith A biography on the man who took down much of the testimony immediately after the assassination. — Aug 1980
	"Some More on Tanner" by Richard E. Sloan — Oct 1980
	"James Tanner Remembers" Eyewitness account of events in the Petersen House from the original text of John Boos. — Jan 2009
ТВ	"And Speaking of TB" by Laurie Verge An explanation of the origin of the village with the strange name mentioned so often in writings on the assassination. — Oct 1981
	"T.B. or Not T.B." by Laurie Verge History of the village of T.B. and its relation to assassination conspirator Herold. — Oct 2014; Apr 2020
THANKSGIVING	"The First National Thanksgiving" by Laurie Verge — Nov 1981
	"An American Holiday" by Joan Bragdon An article about Thanksgiving. — Nov 1986
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly A history of the holiday. — Nov 1996
	"The Thanksgiving Lady" — Nov 2003
	"The Thanksgiving Lady" — Nov 2006
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly History of Thanksgiving Day. – Nov 2018
	CORRECTION to "History of Thanksgiving" in "President's Message" (Nov 2018) by Reignette Chilton French Huguenots celebrated 'Thanksgiving' in Jacksonville, FL, on September 8, 1565, one year earlier than the Pilgrims in Plymouth, MA. – Dec 2018
	"The National birth of Thanksgiving" Excerpted from <u>www.abrahamlincolnonline.org</u> — Nov 2019
	Page 63 of 74 (1977-2022)

THEATRE	Hazards – Dr. Terry Alford — Jul 1988
THOMPSON, KATE	"Who was Kate Thompson" by John F. Stanton Investigation into the possibility that Kate Thompson might actually have been Jacob instead. — Feb 2009
	"To Courier Readers from John Stanton" The order of some of the events in the February 2009 Thompson article are rearranged and a correction made. — Mar 2009
	"A Response to the Kate Thompson Theory" by Carman Cumming Additional information about the role of Thompson in Confederate Canadian operations. — May 2009
TONRY, DR. REGINALD	See also: SURRATT, ANNA E.
	Memories of Anna Surratt – Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal — Apr 1987
TONRY, WILLIAM	"Our Friend in Washington: Letters from John Brophy and William Tonry to John Tyler, Jr." by Susan Higginbotham. — Feb 2016
TORPEDO, COURTNEY COAL	 Explanation of — L. Goodier — Sep 1990
TOWNSEND, GEORGE ALFR	ED "From Our President" by Joan L. Chaconas Interesting "finds" from files in the Maryland Hall of Records. — Oct 1980
	"George Alfred Townsend, A Life" by Bob Allen Part I of a biography of war correspondent and journalist Townsend who covered Civil War events, Lincoln's assassination, the conspirators and the Booth escape route. Part II appears in the October 2014 Courier.— Sep 2014
	"George Alfred Townsend, A Life — Part II" by Bob Allen Part II of a biography of war correspondent and journalist Townsend who covered Civil War events, Lincoln's assassination, the conspirators and the Booth escape route. Part I appears in the September 2014 Courier. — Oct 2014
	 "Lincoln's Assassination—Funeral of the Five Conspirators After the Execution" A clipping from a bound scrapbook belonging to G.A. Townsend (Famous period journalist GATH) and found in the Library of Congress Manuscript Division— updated, but from the <i>Boston Traveler</i> Description of the conspirators bodies when President Johnson issued an order permitting Christian burial of the bodies—Booth, Mrs. Surratt, Atzerodt, Payne (Powell), and Harold. Includes information of President Johnson's response to the question: "Would he have pardoned Mrs. Surratt if he had talked with her daughter? No". — May 2018
TRAIN, LINCOLN FUNERAL	"The Lincoln Train Is Coming" Excerpts from book on the history of the special Lincoln funeral train. — Jul 1996
TRAPPE, THE	Article by James O. Hall — Jun 1987
TREES	Famous landmarks – Joan L. Chaconas — May 1988
TRIAL	See also: BATES, EDWARD and CONSPIRATORS
	"The Validity of the Military Tribunal" Points from a talk made by Edward Steers, Jr. concerning the legal ramifications of the Conspiracy Trial of 1865. — Jul 1980
	"The Three Versions of the Testimony in the 1865 Conspiracy Trial" by John C. Brennan A comparison of the testimony as contained in the reporting of Benn Pitman, Ben Perley Poor, and T.B. Peterson & Brothers. — Mar 1983
	"Mock Trials of Alleged Lincoln Conspirators" by Roger Norton Eighth grade students' re-enactments. — Jan 1985
	"Some Questions Answered" by Pam Diffee Testimony about Mrs. Surratt's involvement as interpreted by K.E. Holland, Laurie Verge and John C. Brennan. — Jan 1985

Page 64 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"The Trial of the Lincoln Conspirators" From the Report of Lt. Col. Richard A. Watts. — Oct, Nov 1985
	"More on the Three Versions of the 1865 Trial Testimony" by John C. Brennan — Feb 1986
	"The Trial of the President's Murderers" Contributed by Robert Borrell, Sr. An article from the <i>Army Navy Journal</i> , July 8, 1865. — Dec 1986
	Newspaper article of May 19, 1865. — Feb 1999
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly A look at the question "Was Mrs. Surratt Kept in Irons". — Apr 2014
	"Two Marys – Two Different Endings" by Joan L. Chaconas Mary Harris was charged with killing Adoniram Burroughs, tried in civilian court, and acquitted with a temporary insanity plea. Would Mary Surratt's fate have been different if tried in civilian court, used an insanity plea, been young, and had Joseph Bradley as her attorney? — Jul 2014
	"Ask and Ye Shall Receive" by Clark Larson Information about Mary Harris after her acquittal of murder by reason of temporary insanity (See: Jul 2014 article: "Two Marys…"). — Aug 2014
	"Revisiting the Case of Ned Spangler in Light of a General Lew Wallace Letter" by Michael Vane Discussion of whether Ned Spangler was found guilty because he assisted in the escape of John Wilkes Booth — not because he was guilty of conspiracy. This is based on a June 26, 1865 letter of General Lew Wallace, one of the trial commissioners. — May 2018
TRIBUTES	"In Memoriam: John Calder Brennan" A tribute to a Lincoln assassination scholar. — Mar 1996
	Tribute upon the death of Mr. Hall. See: "President's Message" — Apr 2007
	Tribute upon the death of Dr. Lattimer. See: "President's Message" — Jul 2007
	Tribute Issue "Laura 'Laurie' Elizabeth Mays Verge October 24, 1943-February 23, 2020" — Apr 2020
	Tribute to Thomas V. "Mike" Miller, December 3, 1942 – January 15, 2021. — Jan/Feb 2021
	Tribute to Blaine Houmes, M.D., September 13, 1952 – June 2, 2021. — Nov/Dec 2021
	Tribute to John L. Howard, M.S., July 28, 1950 – November 1, 2021. — Nov/Dec 2021
	In Memoriam: Sanford "Sandy" Prindle, January 19, 1943 – November 2, 2021. — Jan/Feb 2022
	In Memoriam: Ernest "Ernie" Lawrence Abel, 1943 - 2022. — May/Jun 2022
	In Memoriam: Robert William Cook, Bryantown Tavern Owner, August 3, 1944-July 26, 2022. — Jul/Aug 2022
	In Memoriam: Burrus "Buzz" Carnahan, 1944-2022. — Sep/Jun 2022
TRIVIA	See also: CHRISTMAS; CIVIL WAR
	19 th century ice merchants — Feb 1988
	Who Said It? — Terry Alford — Jan 1990
	Paper Dolls — Jan 1990
	"To See the Elephant" — J. Schrantz Origin of Phrase — Mar 1990
	"Bells" by John C. Brennan History of various uses of bells through the ages — Mar 1991

Page 65 of 74 (1977-2022)

"A Bit of Trivia" by Mary Mudd McHale Celebration of Lee surrender in Cincinnati on Good Friday (wrong date for Good Friday). — May 1991
"Add These to Your Christmas Goodies" Recipes for Maryland Stuffed Ham and others. — Dec 1992
"Oh, The Joys of Skating…" 19 th century history of this sport. — Dec 1993
"Books for the Millions — Sold for a Dime" Excerpted from <i>Research Update</i> of University Microfilms International History of paperbacks. — Apr 1995
"A Bit of…" by Laurie Verge The origin of some popular sayings. — Aug 1995
"Some Lincoln Trivia" excerpted from the book <u>Abraham Lincoln Fact Book & Teacher's</u> <u>Guide</u> — Oct 1995
"Wish Not for the Good Old Days" 1827 description of an early Thanksgiving feast. — Nov 1995
Reminiscences by Vivian Edelen on an old-time favorite: Maryland stuffed ham — Jul 1997
"The Shell Game" Tells the story of the birth of Shell Oil Company. — Oct 1998
"Folklore or Fact" From Foy family history. — Jan 1999
"The Tax Man Cometh" A history of taxes. — Apr 2000
"Some Historical Tidbits" on census, Old Bay Line, and Thoreau. — May 2000
"…To Clear the Brain" — Nov 2000
"Some Trivia On 'Oldies, But Goodies'" Many products that are familiar to us, were also familiar to our Civil War ancestors. – — May 2010
"The Singer Sewing Machine – If Only It Could Talk" by Joan L. Chaconas A brief biography of Isaac Singer who, despite his scandalous personal life, became one of the richest men in the country due to the popularity of his sewing machine. — Oct 2013
"President's Message" by Louise Oertly History of wrist watches. — Feb 2014
"The Key Degree of Separation" by William P. Binzel Information about various descendants and relatives of Francis Scott Key with their linkage to individuals surrounding Lincoln. — Aug 2014
"Captain Ahab and John Wilkes Booth – Parallel Objectives" by David Ehrlich Similarities between Captain Ahab of <u>Moby Dick</u> and Booth regarding each one's intensity to kill something they hated: Ahab – Moby Dick; Booth – Lincoln and how each died as a result. — Nov 2014
 "John Kennedy saved the Life of President-elect Abraham Lincoln and Abraham Lincoln saved the Life of President-elect John Kennedy" by Clark Larsen List of Lincoln-Kennedy trivia, couplets, trivia, and similes. Letters by John Kennedy and Charles P. Stone on the Baltimore Plot and Kennedy's part in saving Lincoln. Lincoln's establishment of the Secret Service which saved Kennedy in 1960 from Richard P. Pavlick. — Feb 2015
"Who Was James Pollock?" by Joan Chaconas History of James Pollock and how the motto "In God We Trust" got placed on US currency. — Mar 2016

"The Egg Nog Riot"

Description and consequences of the 'Egg Nog Riot' of 1826 at the West Point Military Academy. — Dec 2016

"Some New Year's Superstitions from Our Ancestors..." — Jan 2017

"This Story Has Legs" by Joan Chaconas

Information about the wooden leg of Captain Ulrich Dahlgren including where it was buried. — Apr 2017

"Another Leg Story" by Joan Chaconas Information about Santa Anna's legs: actual, cork, and wooden. — May 2017

"And Yet Another Leg" by Joan Chaconas Information about the leg bones of General Dan Sickles. — June 2017

History of alcohol consumption in America — "President's Message" — Aug 2017

"Creative Gardening During the Civil War"

Extract from an online article filed by the Extension Service of Penn State University — Aug 2017

"Behold, the Power of the Potato" by Laurie Verge

History and various uses of potatoes including information about the Great Famine of the 1840s and 1850s that hit Ireland especially hard and the spread of potato culture to Europe, and specifically to Ireland, along with its spread to the United States. — Jan 2018

"Finally, In Honor of St. Valentine's Day, We Offer a Bit of History on the Popular Gift of Chocolate"

History of chocolate as a drink, powder, and candy bar. - Feb 2018

"It's Not a UFO— It's full of Water" by Kari Wilson History of water towers in the United States. — May 2018

"President's Message" by Louise Oertly History of Father's Day. — Jun 2018

"The Holy Estate of Matrimony"

Information on how June became the popular month of weddings. — Jun 2018

Six Degrees of Separation: "Worth Noting" by William P. Binzel List some "Firsts" in Congress and some information on the Rathbone family. — Sep 2018

Six Degrees of Separation: "From Seasoning to Sailing"

Historic information about the Old Bay line (nickname of the Baltimore Steam Packet Company), an overnight passenger steamer line between Baltimore and Norfolk. Isaac and John Surratt, Jr., worked for them after the Civil War. The Old Bay Line ceased operations in 1962. It provided maritime shipping and naval support to the Allies during WWII. Includes the history and origin of the name Old Bay Seasoning. — Sep 2018

"The Farmers' Friend"

Origins of the Farmer's Almanac begun in 1792 (Name changed in 1832 to add "Old") and somethings of the 1840-60 era families used (to include the Surratt family). — Sep 2018

"Dr. Mutter's Marvels" by Bob Allen

Details about Dr. Thomas Dent Mutter's life and his collection of specimens, models, historical instruments and many other unusual medical memorabilia and incunabula which are on display in the Mutter Museum in Philadelphia. — May 2019

"Talk About Coincidences..." by Laurie Verge

Coincidences related to some individuals & things involved in the Surratt/Lincoln Assassination Story and the Civil War: Dr. William Tonry (Anna Surratt's husband); POW camps; Sidney Clopton Lanier, Southern poet and music writer in the Civil War. — Jul 2019

	"Why Do We Say This?" by Joan L. Chaconas Explanation of various common words and phrases that have been used for generations. — Aug 2019
	"Where Do These Traditions Come From?" by Laurie Verge as excerpter from online blog of Laura Martisuite Description of some Christmas traditions: sending holiday cards; green, glass pickle ornaments; wassail; children scientific kits; games, e.g., "snapdragon", charades, monopoly; oysters; Boxing Day decorations; football; and "Goose clubs" (similar to
	Christmas clubs). — Dec 2019
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Festival of Samhain celebrated by the ancient Celts on October 31 st and its relationship to Halloween & All Saints Day. — Sep/Oct 2022
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Legend of the Christmas Spider. — Nov/Dec 2022
TUMBLETY, DR. FRANCIS J.	"John Wilkes Booth and Jack the Ripper" by Steven G. Miller Report on new book that links a Booth look-alike to the Ripper. — Nov 1995
	"More Ripper" by James E.T. Lange and Katherine DeWitt, Jr. Comments on crime statistics that make Tumblety too old to be Ripper. — Dec 1995
TUDOR HALL	"More about JWB" by Laurie Verge A trip to Booth's home. — Aug 1977
	"Restoration of Tudor Hall" by Gail Merrifield Papp Letter sent to Senator Howard Davis and the Senator's reply. — Jul 1985
UNION ARMY	"A Need for Troopers" by Larry Raskin Article showing how desperate the Union was becoming for fighting men. — Apr 1985
	"Charles County's Union Occupation" by Rick Barram Article reprinted from the Historical Society of Charles County, Inc. January 2015 newsletter. Describes the union efforts to stop information and Confederate shipments across the Potomac River and some Union authorities desire to criminalize returning runaway slaves. — Sep 2015
URQUHART, DR. CHARLES	"Of Interest" Member David Gaddy reports on items related to the doctor who pronounced Booth dead being given to a Virginia museum. — Apr 1997
U.S. POSTAL SERVICE	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly 1850-60 history of postal delivery. — May 1996
VALENTINES	"To Our Victorian Valentines" by Laurie Verge A history of Valentine greetings. — Feb 1980
	"The Ages of the Valentine" by Janet Abshier — Feb 1993
	"Valentine Remembrances" — Feb 1983
	"Cupid's Courier" by Joan Bragdon An article on Valentine's Day. — Feb 1986
	History of Surratt House Museum's Valentine exhibit. "President's Message" — Feb 2001
	"Finally, In Honor of St. Valentine's Day, We Offer a Bit of History on the Popular Gift of Chocolate"
	History of chocolate as a drink, powder, and candy bar. — Feb 2018 "Pork and Reaps" by Nancy Criffithlap 1078
VICTORIAN LIFE	"Pork and Beans" by Nancy Griffith — Jan 1978 "Living History for Confederate Women" Excerpted from <i>Camp Chase Gazette</i>
	Historical hints for accurate portrayals of period events. — Apr 1978
	"For the Ladies" Excerpted from <i>Camp Chase Gazette</i> A hint on m'lady's make-up. — May 1978 Page 68 of 74 (1977-2022)

"They're Still Around" by Laurie Verge A history of common household articles of then and now. — Jun, Jul 1978
"An Oil Crisis" From a Mobil Oil Co. report A shortage of whale oil in the 1850's. — Jun, Jul 1978
Mourning – Nancy Griffith — Jul 1987
Paying a Call – Betty J. Ownsbey — Aug 1987
"The Birth of Photography" by Laurie Verge The beginning of the Daguerreotype of 1839. — Sep 1978
"Helpful Hints from the Past" by Laurie Verge A preposterous guide to 1863 Confederate life housekeeping. — Jan 1979
"Month of Roses" by Doris Van Swaringen A unique recipe for the Victorian rose beads. — Jun 1979
"By This Exemplar I am Taught How Letters Great and Small are Wrought" by Doris Van
Swaringen A history of worked samplers in Maryland. — Oct 1979
"Confederate Pound Cake" An old recipe translated by Nancy Griffith — Oct 1979
"The Songs of War" by Laurie Verge Sketches on the many pieces of familiar music born out of the Civil War. — Feb 1980
"Some Bits and Pieces of Trivia For Your Enjoyment" by Elaine Entwisle Victorian ways from lawns to ice cream and lace. — Apr 1980
"Are Those Window Shades Correct?" by Laurie Verge — May 1980
"Now, What About Those Painted Floors?" by Laurie Verge — May 1980
"Some Bits and Pieces" by Elaine Entwisle Trivia on the history of Levis and button collections. — May 1981
"A Rose is a Rose" Directions for making old fashioned rose jars. — Jun 1981
"For M'Lady" by Laurie Verge and Elaine Entwisle On Victorian cosmetics. — Aug 1981
"Victorian Hair Jewelry" by Arthur Guy Kaplan History of a Victorian oddity. — Mar 1982
"Ants in the Sugar, Mice in the Pie" A synopsis of Susan A. Hanson's talk to the society on 19 th century kitchens. — Apr 1982
"Firsts in America during Surratt Era" by Laurie Verge — Apr 1982
A 19th century Wedding Cake Recipe from Doris Van Swaringen — Jul 1982
"Crinolines and Cannons: Queen Victoria Would Not Have Been Amused" by Phyllis A. Duncan
A historical look at the "liberated women" of the Civil War era. — Sep 1982
"The Soldiers' Fare—Hardtack" History and recipes — Nov 1982
A compilation of light readings from newspaper reports of the Civil War period — Apr 1983
"In Yesterday's Kitchens" by Pam Diffee A history of canned foods during the mid-19 th century. — Jan 1984
"In Yesterday's Kitchen" Natural sweeteners of honey, maple sugar, etc. are discussed. — Feb 1984
"In Yesterday's Kitchen" Apples. — Mar 1984

Page 69 of 74 (1977-2022)

"In Yesterday's Kitchen" The iron kettle. — Apr 1984

"In Yesterday's Kitchen" Reports on household hints from the 19th century, including substitutions and measures. — May 1984

"Where Was the Beef and Their Daily Bread" More culinary delights. — May 1984

"The Victorian Wedding" by Doris Van Swaringen Bridal customs and fashions during the Victorian era. — Jun 1985

Victorian Trivia — Jul/Aug 1988

"In Holy Wedlock" by Laurie Verge History of mid-19th century weddings. — Jun 1996

Some Victorian pointers. See: "President's Message" by Louise Oertly. - May 1998

"Medical Translation Record" by Nancy Griffith — Feb 2001

"History of the Rose" - Jun 2001

"A Cool Idea" The history of ice cream. — Aug 2001

Mother's Day History. See: "President's Message" --- May 2003

Father's Day History. See: "President's Message" — Jun 2003

"Suffer the Little Children" - Nov 2003

In Mourning — Apr 2005

A Mourning Addition — May 2005

"An Oil Crisis" Reprint of an article from June/July 1978. — Sep 2011

"Beat the Heat with a Southern Mint Julep" courtesy of <u>civilwarhome.com</u> The history and ceremony connected with one of the most celebrated of all southern summer beverages. — Aug 2013

"Victorian Hair Jewelry" — Jul 2014

"Can It!' by Joyce Sweeting Description of the development of containers for preserving goods. — Nov 2016

"Francis and Arabella" — A Love Story by John C. Fazio Story of Union soldier Francis C. (Channing) Barlow and Arabella Wharton Griffith from their marriage until their deaths. Contains discussion of Civil War battles including Antietam, Chancellorsville, Gettysburg, and Wilderness. Arabella worked in hospitals helping both Union and Confederate wounded. — Feb 2017

"Who Doesn't Love a Good Wedding?" By Laurie Verge Details of the wedding between Senator Sprague of Rhode Island & Miss Katherine ("Kate") Jane Chase, daughter of the Secretary of the Treasury, Salmon P. Chase, and their life together. — Sep 2017

"John and Fanny — A Love Story" by John C. Fabio Story of John B. (Brown) Gordon and Fanny Rebecca Haralson. Contains discussion of Civil War battles including Antietam, Gettysburg, Wilderness, and Appomattox. — Oct 2017

"Food for Thought: Civil War Christmas" Adapted from a post by Maggie McLean on the civilwarwomen blog.

Description of some Civil War Christmas customs. — Dec 2017

	"Life in the 1800s" by Joan Chaconas Description of the life of men and women in the 1800s, which includes: clothing, marriage, church attendance, housing, jobs, shopping, health, crime, household furnishings, etc. Some information is from the book <i>Everyday Life in the 1800s</i> by Marc McCutcheon, printed in 1993. — Mar 2019
	"The Prince of Wales in America, 1860" by Bob Allen Article on the visit of Prince Albert (future King Edward VII of England) to the U.S. in 1860. — Nov 2019
VIRGINIA	"Liberty and Union:' The Motto on the Great Seal of the Commonwealth of Virginia" by Edward Steers, Jr. A letter in response to a Dec 1999 article by John E. McHale — Jan 2000
	"The Richmond Bread Riots of 1863" by Laurie Verge Description of riots in Richmond in 1863 due to food shortages, including a letter of a Richmond resident about the riot. — Aug 2017
WALDRON, EDMUND Q.	"Another Side of…" by Alfred Isacsson Examines the priest who reportedly influenced Louis Weichmann. — May 1998
WALKER, DR. MARY EDWAR	DS "Bloomer Doctor" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal Biography of Civil War lady doctor. — May 1993
	"Female Fighter" by Elizabeth S. (Betty) Trindal Examines the controversial female doctor. — Jul 2000
WALLACE, GENERAL LEW	 "Revisiting the Case of Ned Spangler in Light of a General Lew Wallace Letter" by Michael Vane Discussion of whether Ned Spangler was found guilty because he assisted in the escape of John Wilkes Booth — not because he was guilty of conspiracy. This is based on a June 26, 1865 letter of General Lew Wallace, one of the trial commissioners. — May 2018
WARD, ANNIE	"Who Was Annie Ward?" by Laurie Verge Additional information concerning a woman who testified at the conspiracy trial. — Jul 2008
WASHINGTON ARSENAL	See also: HARTRANFT, GENERAL
	"The June 1864 Washington Arsenal Explosion" by John C. Brennan A war-time civilian tragedy. — Nov 1977
	"Farewell, Sisters, Farewell" by Joan L. Chaconas History of the Washington Arsenal and its explosion of June 1864. — Apr 2014
WASHINGTON D.C.	See also: SURRATT BOARDING HOUSE
	"The Federal City During the 1850's" by Joan L. Chaconas — Feb 1978
	"Mr. Lincoln's City" A synopsis of General Richard Lee's talk before the Society. — Dec 1982
	Seward Statue and Cabin John Bridge — May 1984
	"Who Lived on H Street" by Helen Thompson — Jan 1986
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly — Jul 1992
	"President's Message" by Mary Kauffman Relates the history of the Cherry Blossom Festival. — Apr 2000
	"Some Historical Tidbits" Information learned while preparing an exhibit on the city. — Apr 2002
	"More Washington History" Excerpted from <u>Willard's of Washington</u> by Garnet Laidlaw Eskew. — Jun 2002
	"More Washington, DC History as Seen from Willard's Hotel" Additional excerpts from <u>Willard's of Washington</u> . — Jul 2002
	Page 71 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"Tearing Down the Old Penitentiary" Contributed by Joan L. Chaconas An article from <i>The Baltimore Gazette</i> . — Nov 2002
	"Jenkins Hill" provided by Cliff Jenkins The property now known as Capitol Hill was once known as Jenkins Hill. A brief account of how this property was sold to the government. — Jan 2013
	"The Hanging of Pvt. Lanahan: Washington 1862: by Joan L. Chaconas Pvt. Lanahan was executed on what is today Logan Circle. His story is told and a brief history given about General Logan and some of the residents on the circle. — Mar 2013
	"Did You Know" by Joan L. Chaconas A brief history of the property known as Fort Carroll during the Civil War. It is now Joint Base Anacostia — Bolling. — Jul 2013
	"Destination: Washington City" by Joan L. Chaconas Description of life in Washington in the 1800s and 1900s, specifically what it was like to be black and living in Washington. — Jul 2017
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Establishment of the Freedman's Hospital, initially on the grounds of Camp Baker in northwest D.C. in 1862, then to Campbell Hospital in August 1865, to Howard University in 1967, and finally to the former site of D.C.'s old Griffith Stadium in 1975. — Feb 2018
	History of Burleith estate, history of the Glover Park in Washington, D.C., some Civil War history, and some persons of note in "Of Note…". Submitted by Jill Mitchell Additional information to the article on Richard Smith Cox (Feb 2018) about the website (<u>http://gloverparkhistory.com/</u>) on the Burleith estate and the Glover Park areas in Washington, DC. — Mar 2018
WASHINGTON, ELLA BASSE	FT Alleged conspirator – James O. Hall — Jan 1988
	Diary excerpts – James O. Hall — Feb 1988
WASHINGTON MONUMENT	A brief history of its construction. See: "President's Message" by Louise Oertly. — Mar 1998
WATKINS, CAPT. THOMAS H.	See: BOYLE, JOHN H.
WEAPONS	"The Deadly Weapon" by John Kokkonen Description of the derringer that killed President Lincoln" — Jan 1978
	"That Pocket Cannon" — Jun 2003
	"Cloak and Daggers: Cutting Through the Confusion of the Assassination Knives" by Dave Taylor
	An in depth study of the knives and the confusion over their identification and their final disposition. — Mar 2012
	"Booth's Spencer Carbines: The Best Weapons He Never Used" by Wesley Harris Description of the Spencer Carbine and its use by the U.S. military and Lincoln's involvement with it. Includes information on Booth having one and the other one that was found in the Surratt Tavern. — Apr 2018
WEAVER, JOHN	"Who's Buried in Grant's Tomb?" by Edward Steers, Jr. — Apr 2001
WEBSTER, TIMOTHY	"Timothy Webster: History's Obscure Hero" by Patricia D. Goff — Sep 2000
WEICHMANN, LOUIS J.	See also: HOWELL, AUGUSTUS (GUS)
	"Note on the Education of Louis J. Weichmann and John H. Surratt" by John C. Brennan — Jan 1986
	"The Status of the Weichmann Studies" by Alfred Isacsson — Jan 1986
	"Regarding George Alfred Townsend's 1867 Interview with Louis J. Weichmann" by John C. Brennan — Jul 1991

Page 72 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"Townsend Interviews Weichmann" Courtesy of Dr. Joseph George, Jr. — Aug 1991
	"The Witness & The Young Boy: New Information Regarding The Testimony of Louis J. Weichmann" by Erich L. Ewald — Oct 1991
	"The Witness and an Uncertain Sanctuary: New Information Regarding Louis J. Weichmann and the Surratts of Anderson, Indiana" by Erick L. Ewald Did the fact that some Surratts lived in Anderson cause Weichmann some unrest in later years? — Nov 1992
	"The Talespinner and the Witness…" by Erick Ewald — Mar 1993
	"Louis J. Weichmann's Second 'Deathbed Confession' and Other Tales from Behind the Curtain" by Erich L. Ewald — Sep 1993
	"Two Overlooked Letters of Louis J. Weichmann to the Hon. Joseph Holt" by Kenneth J. Zanca, Ph.D. — Feb 2005
WESTFALL, JOHN	"Booth's First Attempt" by D. Mark Katz — Jun 1986
	"Westfall: Another View" by Richard E. Sloan — Aug 1986
WHITE HOUSE	"A Visit to Mr. Lincoln's White House" by Laurie Verge Description of the White House during the Lincoln presidency including some of the activities and Mrs. Lincoln's decorations. — Aug 2016
	 "Breaking the Color Barrier at the White House" Excerpted from an online article from the White House Historical Society. Originally published online on February 3, 2017, by The White House Historical Association. Description of the initial start of colored people as visitors in the White House on New Year's Day in 1864 and the increase in African Americans watching and cheering presidential activities. — Feb 2018
WHITMAN, WALT	"A Sidelight on Walt Whitman" Submitted by Clare Crozier — Nov 2005
WHITLOCK, PHILIP	"Confederate Memories" Reminiscences of the author's experiences as a Richmond Gray and Confederate soldier. — Jul 2010
WILDMAN, MARY E.	See: QUEEN, MARY E. WILDMAN
WILLARD HOTEL	"The Wonderful Willard Hotel" Reprinted from <u>www.streetsofwashington.com</u> A history of the celebrated hotel and the men who ran it. — Oct 2012
	"A Follow-up on the Willard Hotel Article" Contributed by Robert G. Tucker A listing of dishes served at the Willard on September 2, 1862 taken from an original menu. — Dec 2012
	"Postscript to a Program" Additional information based on the 2019 talk on Antonia Ford ("On Some Auspicious Day: Antonia Ford Willard" by Michelle Krowl) who was a Confederate spy. Antonia and Union Major Joseph Clapp Willard's son, Joseph Edward Willard's life is described. Joseph Edward Willard was one of the owners of the Willard Hotel in Washington, DC. — May 2019
WILMER, REV. LEMUEL	"The Pistol-Packing Parson" Brief article about one of the few Union sympathizers in Southern Maryland. — Jul 2010
WIRZ, MAJOR HENRY	See also: ANDERSONVILLE
	"Major Henry Wirz Again" by James O. Hall Tells of the trial, execution, and burial of Major Henry Wirz, CSA. — Jan 1991
	Follow-up to Jan 1991 article on Major Wirz — Feb 1991
	"The Devil's Advocate: O.S. Baker of the Andersonville Trial" by Robert S. Davis The trial and execution of Capt. Henry Wirz defended by O.S. Baker (Obadiah [Orrin] Smith). — Nov 2015
	Page 73 of 74 (1977-2022)

	"Non-Combatant's Service" courtesy of Paul Kallina — May 1991
WITHERS, WILLIAM	
WOMEN'S HISTORY	"Into the Fray: Changing Roles of Women During the Civil War" by Laurie Verge — Mar 1997
	"Summer Reading" Reminiscences by Vivian Edelen. — Jul 1997
	"A Woman Named Frank" Biography of Miriam Florance Follin, wife of 19 th century newspaper great Frank Leslie. — Mar 1999
	"What About Teresa Sickles?" by James O. Hall Questions about the wife of Dan Sickles who figured in the famous murder of Philip Barton Key. — Apr 1999
	"Our Question is Answered" John Schaud, great grandnephew of Teresa Sickles, responds to the James O. Hall Apr 1999 article. — Jun 1999
	"President's Message" by Louise Oertly Women and their roles in spying during the Revolutionary and Civil Wars. — Mar 2018
	"To the Madhouse: Female Incarceration in the 19 th Century Asylums for the Insane" by Annette Bethke Description of the early treatment of the insane in the 1700s and the rise and history of public asylums in the 19th century. Includes a discussion of the issues women dealt with which resulted in they being considered to be insane or having mental problems. Details the treatment of African Americans, some case studies, and the conditions in the institutions: lack of privacy, food, clothing, work, entertainment, punishment, and treatment. — Mar 2018
WOOD, WILLIAM	See also: SURRATT, MARY E.
	"Meet Mr. Wood of Old Capitol Prison" by Joan L. Chaconas Biographical material on the superintendent of the notorious prison. — May 2010
WOODHULL, VICTORIA CLAF	LIN "Victoria Claflin Woodhull: An Encounter Between Civil War-Era Low Life and the American Sucker Gene" by William L. Richter Description of Victoria Claflin Woodhull's life and her affairs with Henry Ward Beecher & Theodore Tilton. Includes the time she ran as the first woman for President of the United States (1872). — Sep 2016
WOODWARD, DR. JOSEPH JA	NVIER "Museum Receives Donation" Personal items of doctor who performed autopsy on Lincoln donated to Surratt House. — Apr 1996
WREN, GEORGE	See: ASSASSINATION